University of Nebraska - Lincoln DigitalCommons@University of Nebraska - Lincoln

Department of Agronomy and Horticulture: Dissertations, Theses, and Student Research

Agronomy and Horticulture, Department of

4-2021

MAIZE NITROGEN MANAGEMENT USING REACTIVE SENSOR AND PROACTIVE MAIZE-N MODEL VIA FERTIGATION

Mohammed A. Naser Al-Muthanna University & University of Nebraska-Lincoln

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.unl.edu/agronhortdiss

Part of the Agricultural Science Commons, Agriculture Commons, Agronomy and Crop Sciences Commons, Botany Commons, Horticulture Commons, Other Plant Sciences Commons, and the Plant Biology Commons

Naser, Mohammed A., "MAIZE NITROGEN MANAGEMENT USING REACTIVE SENSOR AND PROACTIVE MAIZE-N MODEL VIA FERTIGATION" (2021). *Department of Agronomy and Horticulture: Dissertations, Theses, and Student Research.* 210. https://digitalcommons.unl.edu/agronhortdiss/210

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Agronomy and Horticulture, Department of at DigitalCommons@University of Nebraska - Lincoln. It has been accepted for inclusion in Department of Agronomy and Horticulture: Dissertations, Theses, and Student Research by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@University of Nebraska - Lincoln.

MAIZE NITROGEN MANAGEMENT USING REACTIVE SENSOR AND

PROACTIVE MAIZE-N MODEL VIA FERTIGATION

by

Mohammed Abdulridha Naser

A DISSERTATION

Presented to the Faculty of

The Graduate College at the University of Nebraska

In Partial Fulfillment of Requirements

For the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Major: Agronomy and Horticulture

(Soil and Water Sciences)

Under the Supervision of Professor Richard B. Ferguson

Lincoln, Nebraska

April, 2021

MAIZE NITROGEN MANAGEMENT USING REACTIVE SENSOR AND PROACTIVE MAIZE-N MODEL VIA FERTIGATION

Mohammed Abdulridha Naser, Ph.D.

University of Nebraska, 2021

Advisor: Richard B. Ferguson

Applying a portion of total nitrogen (N) during the growing season has the potential to improve nitrogen use efficiency (NUE) by achieving greater synchrony between N supply and crop N demand, allowing for responsive adjustments to actual field conditions. Three studies from 2017-2019 evaluated using reactive sensor and proactive Maize-N model for determining in-season N requirements via fertigation in corn. The first study evaluated the integration of reactive sensor and proactive Maize-N model for determining the timing and rate of in-season N via fertigation. Overall, reactive and proactive fertigation treatments reduced total N applied by 35 to 65 kg N ha⁻¹ thus increasing NUE and profit compared to the University of Nebraska-Lincoln (UNL) algorithm and Holland and Schepers (H-S) algorithm treatments with no significant difference in yields. The second study evaluated Maize-N model for predicting economic optimum N rate (EONR), N uptake, and soil nitrate-N. Overall, Maize-N underestimated N rate recommendations by 47 kg N ha⁻¹ compared to the calculated actual EONR with no significant differences in yield. However, the Maize-N EONR reduced profit by 33.5 \$ ha⁻¹. Maize-N underestimated N uptake by 24.7 kg N ha⁻¹. Additionally, Maize-N overestimated soil nitrate-N, but a calibrated model improved agreement between predicted and observed soil nitrate-N by 67.5%. The third study evaluated the

performance of active and passive crop canopy sensors compared to the SPAD meter in terms of assessing in-season corn N status. Reasonable correlation at any growth stage did not always lead to the same fertigation decision, as the same decision for two sensors can be achieved if both sensor's SI values are greater than 0.95 thresholds or both less than or equal to 0.95. The overall fertigation decisions that matched between SPAD SI and active sensor SI across all growth stages and site years was 72%, and 37 to 48% between SPAD SI and passive sensor SI. Crop canopy sensor and Maize-N model integration will likely result in more accurate N rate and timing decisions.

Acknowledgments

I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my major professor and advisor Dr. Richard B. Ferguson, who helped make all this possible through his help, guidance, contributions, and support throughout the years despite his busy schedule especially during hard times. I would like to especially thank Dr. Brian Krienke who stood with me throughout this journey and helped guide me as a friend and co-advisor by generously giving me his time during this entire study and patiently and carefully reading several drafts of this dissertation and giving valuable suggestions and being an excellent critic for this study which helped me tremendously. I would also like to thank Dr. Daran Rudnick and Dr. Arthur Zygielbaum for serving on my graduate committee as members and for their valuable advice and insightful comments and suggestions.

I would also like to thanks Dr. Suat Irmak for his advice and support. Special thanks to Dr. Haishun Yong for his advice and great discussion. I am always grateful to the University of Nebraska-Lincoln faculty and staff of the Department of Agronomy & Horticulture and I am thankful to them for their valuable assistance and to all staff in SCAL and WCREC, particularly Glen Slater and Dr. Himmy Lo. I am thankful to have been able to interact with other excellent faculty and graduate students, including Bijesh Maharjan, Ali Mohammed, Dinesh Panday, Leonardo Bastos, Elnazsadat Hosseiniaghdam, Amanda Sanford, John Parrish, and Joel Crowther. Special thanks to Statistical Cross-disciplinary Collaboration and Consulting Lab, especially Miguel Fudolig.

I want to thank the Iraqi Ministry of Higher Education and Scientific Research and my University (Al- Muthanna University, College of Agriculture) for providing me with the opportunity to come and study at the University of Nebraska-Lincoln. Thanks to the Iraqi cultural attaché in Washington DC for their help and support. I cannot forget my teachers at the University of Baghdad, College of Agriculture, Soil and Water Department especially Professor Dr. Ahmad S. Muhaimeed and Professor Dr. Yousef M. Abu Dahi for their teaching, help, and constant advice. Also, I can not forget Dr. Wadejah M. Khudair from the University of Baghdad, College of Agriculture, Plant Protection Department for being so kind and treating me not only as a student but as family, she encouraged me to complete my graduate school. I would like to thank Dr. Turki M. Saad for his help and advice. Special Thanks to Dr. Ayad Faris and Dr. Ahmed Al-Sulttani and the faculty at Al-Mustansiriya University and the University of Kufa for their help and advice. I would also like to show my gratitude to all my friends in Fort Collins and Lincoln who helped and encouraged me to complete my degree.

I would like to thank Allah, the Almighty, for helping me a lot to accomplish my dream. This was my father's dream to see me in graduate school; regrettably, he was unable to see me conclude my study since he has passed away. May Allah, the Almighty, shower his mercy and forgiveness upon him and admit him to his paradise. Also, my special thanks to my family: my wonderful wife and amazing children for supporting and encouraging me, and for having so much patience when I was far away from them to complete my Ph.D. degree. I will always be grateful to my mother for her prayers and tears poured out for me all the duration of my studies, also to my brothers, and sisters for their patience, encouragement, help, and support.

Table of Contents

| List of Tables | viii |
|---|--------------|
| List of Figures | X |
| Chapter 1: A Review of Current Literature | 1 |
| Corn Production and Nitrogen Fertilizer Consumption | 1 |
| Nitrate Groundwater Contamination | 1 |
| Nitrogen Use Efficiency | 2 |
| Factors Contributing to Low Nitrogen Use Efficiency | 7 |
| 4Rs of Nutrient Stewardship | |
| Approaches for Determining N Requirement | 9 |
| Predictive Approach | |
| Reactive Approach | |
| Proactive Approach | |
| Integration of Crop Sensor and Crop Model Approaches | |
| What is Fertigation? | |
| Conclusion | 30 |
| References | |
| Chapter 2: Integration of Reactive Sensor and Proactive Maize-N Model App | proaches for |
| Determining Nitrogen Requirements Via Fertigation in Corn | |
| Introduction | |
| Material and Methods | |
| Site Description | |
| Experimental and Treatments Design | |
| Active Crop Sensors and Data Collection | 60 |
| Model N Rates | |
| Biomass Samples, Grain Yield, NUE, and Partial Profit | 63 |
| Residual Soil Nitrate-N (RSN-N) | 65 |
| Statistical Analysis | 65 |
| Results and Discussion | 66 |
| Weather | 66 |
| In-season Nitrogen Application Rates | 69 |
| Grain Yield | 74 |
| Nitrogen Use Efficiency (PFP, RE, and AE) | 77 |
| Partial Profit | 86 |

| Partial Profit and NUE Differences (Treatment – UNL) | 89 |
|---|---------------|
| Residual Soil Nitrate-N (RSN-N) | 93 |
| Overall Comparison Summary | 100 |
| Conclusion | 103 |
| References | 104 |
| Chapter 3: Testing The Maize-N Model for Nitrogen Fertilizer Rate, Nitrogen Upt and Soil Nitrate-N Predictions | ake, 109 |
| Introduction | 109 |
| Materials and Methods | 113 |
| Study Site | 113 |
| Experimental and Treatment Design | 114 |
| Maize-N Model-Determined Economically Optimal N Rate (EONR) | 118 |
| Crop Canopy Sensing | 121 |
| Biomass and Soil Samples | 122 |
| Statistical Analysis | 124 |
| Results and Discussion | 126 |
| Estimated ONR and Predicted EONR Compared to Actual EONR | 126 |
| Yield Response to Treatments | 131 |
| Monitoring Crop N Status | 131 |
| Observed and Predicted Total N Uptake Comparison | 132 |
| Refining Model N Uptake Prediction using Sensor Information | 135 |
| Observed and Predicted Soil Nitrate-N Before and After Calibration Comparis | son 136 |
| Factors Affecting N Mineralization (Soil Nitrate-N) | 141 |
| Conclusion | 143 |
| References | 144 |
| Chapter 4: Can an Active or Passive Crop Canopy Sensor Replace the SPAD Meter Scheduling Fertigation? | er for 149 |
| Introduction | 149 |
| Materials and Methods | 153 |
| Site Description | 153 |
| Experimental Design | 155 |
| Crop Canopy Sensing | 160 |
| Statistical Analysis | 163 |
| Results and Discussion | 164 |
| Correlation between SPAD SI and Active Sensor SI | 164 |

| Relationship between SPAD SI and Active Sensor SI Fertigation Decisions | . 169 |
|--|-------|
| Correlation between SPAD SI and Passive Sensor SI | . 177 |
| Relationship between SPAD SI and Passive Sensor SI Fertigation Decisions | . 179 |
| Conclusion | . 184 |
| References | . 185 |
| Chapter 5: General Summary and Future Suggestions | 190 |
| Appendix A | 194 |
| Appendix B | 230 |
| Appendix C | 239 |

List of Tables

| Table 1.1. Measurements and calculations of nitrogen use efficiency and related parameters and their typical ranges in cereals according to (Dobermann, 2005; Naser, 2012). 5 |
|---|
| Table 1.2. Summary of features and inputs for Adapt-N and Maize-N simulations models. Table adapted from Morris et al., (2018). |
| Table 2.1. Summary of soil properties for spring soil samples acquired at depths of 0-20cm for SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018 |
| Table 2.2. Site year, treatment, planting date, starter N rate, application date, base N rate, N application date, N 58 |
| Table 2.3. A summary of total precipitation (mm), total irrigation (mm), and average temperature (°C) through the growing season for historic 30 years average weather data and for 2017 and 2018 for sites in SCAL and WCREC |
| Table 2.4. Site year, treatment, Sensor timing, Sufficiency index, In-season N rate, N recommendation method, and method of N application for eight N fertilizer decision strategies for SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018 |
| Table 2.5. Type III tests of fixed effect of site, year, and treatment on grain yield atSCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018.74 |
| Table 2.6. Type III tests of fixed effect of site, year, and treatment on three measures of NUE (PFP _N , AE _N , RE _N) at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018 |
| Table 2.7. Type III tests of fixed effect of site, year, and treatment on partial profit atSCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018.86 |
| Table 2.8. Type III tests of fixed effect of environment (site and year), depth, and treatment on RSN-N for SCAL site in 2017 and 2018 and WCREC site in 2018. 93 |
| Table 2.9. Overall average total N applied, grain yield, partial factor productivity of N (PFP _N), agronomy efficiency (AE _N), recovery efficiency (RE _N), partial profit, and post-harvest residual soil nitrate-N (RSN-N) across two site years |
| Table 3.1. Summary of soil properties for spring soil samples acquired at depths of 0-20cm and previous crop for SCAL18 and SCAL19 site years.114 |
| Table 3.2. Site year, treatment, planting date, starter N rate, application date, N rate, application date, and N application method for five treatments for SCAL18 and SCAL19 site years.117 |

| Table 3 | 3.3. Maize-N model inputs, processes, outputs were used to predict the economically optimal N rate (EONR). Table adapted from Setiyono et al., (2011). |
|---------|--|
| Table 3 | 3.4. Type I Test of Fixed Effects for each term in the quadratic regression model for the SCAL18 site year |
| Table 3 | 3.5. Type I Test of Fixed Effects for each term in the quadratic regression model for the SCAL19 site year |
| Table 3 | 3.6. The estimates of the coefficients for SCAL18 and SCAL19 sites are shown below: |
| Table 3 | 3.7. Site year, treatment, and yield for SCAL18 and SCAL19 site years. Means followed by the same letter are not significantly different at $P \leq 0.05$ |
| Table 3 | 3.8. Type III Test of Fixed Effects for site year, SPAD, and NDRE for the SCAL18 and SCAL19 site years |
| Table 4 | 4.1. Summary of soil properties for spring soil samples acquired at depths of 0-20 cm for SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018 |
| Table 4 | 4.2. Site year, treatment, planting date, starter N rate, application date, base N rate, N application date, N |
| Table 4 | 4.3. Match proportion between SPAD sufficiency index (based average SPAD readings) and passive sensor sufficiency index (based average NDRE values) values for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments at R2, VT, R2, and V18 growth stages for SCAL2017, SCAL 2018, and WCREC 2018 site years respectively |
| Table 4 | 4.4. Match proportion between SPAD sufficiency index (based average SPAD readings) and passive sensor sufficiency index (based 90-95 percentile NDRE values) values for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments at R2, VT, R2, and V18 growth stages for SCAL2017, SCAL 2018, and WCREC 2018 site years respectively |

List of Figures

| Figure | 2.1. Timing decision logic of fertigation application. | 62 |
|--------|--|------------------------|
| Figure | 2.2. Total water (mm) and mean daily temperature (°C) through the growing season for each site in SCAL and WCREC in 2017 and 2018 | 68 |
| Figure | 2.3. Mean estimates by site and year for average grain yield and total N applied SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 arranged by treatment. Different letters indica significant different at the 95 % confidence level ($alpha = 0.05$) | at ite 75 |
| Figure | 2.4. Mean estimates by site and year for average grain yield and total N applied SCAL and WCREC sites in 2018 arranged by treatment. Different letters indica significant different at the 95 % confidence level ($alpha = 0.05$) | at ite 76 |
| Figure | 2.5. Mean estimates by site and year for average partial factor productivity of N (PFP _N) at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 arranged by treatment. Different letters indicate significant different at the 95 % confidence level (alpha = 0.05). | 79 |
| Figure | 2.6. Mean estimates by site and year for average partial factor productivity of N (PFP _N) at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2018 arranged by treatment. Different letters indicate significant different at the 95 % confidence level (alpha = 0.05). | 80 |
| Figure | 2.7. Mean estimates by site and year for average agronomic efficiency of N (AE at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 arranged by treatment. Different letters indicate significant different at the 95 % confidence level ($alpha = 0.05$) | с _N) 81 |
| Figure | 2.8. Mean estimates by site and year for average agronomic efficiency of N (AE at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2018 arranged by treatment. Different letters indicate significant different at the 95 % confidence level ($alpha = 0.05$) | E _N) 82 |
| Figure | 2.9. Mean estimates by site and year for average aboveground biomass recovery efficiency of N (RE _N) at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 arranged by treatmen Different letters indicate significant different at the 95 % confidence level (alph = 0.05). | nt. a 83 |
| Figure | 2.10. Mean estimates by site and year for average aboveground biomass recover efficiency of N (RE _N) at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2018 arranged by treatmer Different letters indicate significant different at the 95 % confidence level (alph = 0.05). | ry nt. a 85 |
| Figure | 2.11. Mean estimates by site and year for average partial profit at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 arranged by treatment. (Assuming yield was sold \$0.14 k ⁻¹ corn and N fertilizer was costed \$1.30 kg ⁻¹ ESN fertilizer and \$0.99 kg ⁻¹ UAN fertilizer in 2017). Different letters indicate significant different at the 95 % confidence level (alpha = 0.05) | (g) 87 |

| Figure | 2.12. Mean estimates by site and year for average partial profit at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2018 arranged by treatment. (Assuming yield was sold 0.15 kg^{-1} corn and N fertilizer was costed 1.30 kg^{-1} ESN fertilizer and 0.90 kg^{-1} UAN fertilizer in 2018). Different letters indicate significant different at the 95% confidence level (alpha = 0.05) |
|--------|--|
| Figure | 2.13. Average partial profit for the difference between treatment and UNL treatment versus average nitrogen use efficiency as partial factor productivity for N (PFP _N) for the difference between treatment and UNL treatment at SCAL (top) and WCREC (bottom) sites in 2017 and 2018 |
| Figure | 2.14. Overall average partial profit for the difference between treatment and UNL treatment versus overall average nitrogen use efficiency as partial factor productivity for N (PFP _N) for the difference between treatment and UNL treatment at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018 |
| Figure | 2.15. Mean estimates by the environment (site and year) for post-harvest average RSN-N for SCAL site in 2017 arranged by depth for each treatment. Different letters indicate significant different at the 95 % confidence level ($alpha = 0.05$). 95 |
| Figure | 2.16. Mean estimates by the environment (site and year) for post-harvest average RSN-N for SCAL site in 2018 arranged by depth for each treatment. Different letters indicate significant different at the 95 % confidence level ($alpha = 0.05$). 96 |
| Figure | 2.17. Mean estimates by the environment (site and year) for post-harvest average RSN-N for WCREC site in 2018 arranged by depth for each treatment. Different letters indicate significant different at the 95 % confidence level ($alpha = 0.05$). 98 |
| Figure | 3.1. Maize-N model decision-making process to predict the economically optimal N rate (EONR). Figure adapted from personal communication with Dr. Hiashun Yang (UNL) |
| Figure | 3.2. Corn grain yield response to N fertilizer rate for five treatments (Check, P-SD- model minus 56, P-SD-model rate, P-SD-model plus 56, and reference respectively). The vertical line represents ONR derived using the quadratic model for SCAL18 (Top) and SCAL19 (Bottom) |
| Figure | 3.3. Predicted and observed N uptake for uncalibrated model treatment for SCAL18 (A) (n = 6) and SCAL19 (B) (n = 5) at V8, V12, R1, R3, R5, and R6 growth stages. Different letters indicate significant differences from each other at the 95 % confidence limits (alpha = 0.05) |
| Figure | 3.4. Predicted versus observed N uptake for uncalibrated model treatment. The coefficient of determination (R^2), root mean square error (RMSE), and relative root mean square error (RRMSE) are for SCAL18 (n = 6) and SCAL19 (n = 5). The dashed line is the linear regression and the continuous line is a 1:1 relationship |
| | |

| Figure 3.5. Predicted and observed soil nitrate-N for model treatment for SCAL18 (n = 5) at V8, V12, R1, R3, and R5 growth stages. Uncalibrated (A) and calibrated (B) model prediction at R6. Different letters indicate significant differences at the 95 % confidence limits (alpha = 0.05) |
|--|
| Figure 3.6. Predicted and observed soil nitrate-N for model treatment for SCAL19 (n = 4) at V8, V12, R1, and R3 growth stages. Uncalibrated (C) and calibrated (D) model prediction at R6. Different letters indicate significant differences at the 95 % confidence limits (alpha = 0.05) |
| Figure 3.7. Predicted versus observed soil nitrate-N for an uncalibrated and calibrated model for SCAL18 (n=5) (top) and uncalibrated and calibrated model for SCAL19 (n=4) (bottom). The coefficient of determination (R ²), root mean square error (RMSE), and relative root mean square error (RRMSE) for both site years. The dashed line is the linear regression and the continuous line is the 1:1 relationship |
| Figure 4.1. Relationship between SPAD sufficiency index (based average SPAD readings) and active sensor sufficiency index (based average NDRE values) values for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments (n=12) at V6, V8, V9, V11, V14, VT, and R2 growth stages for SCAL 2017 site year |
| Figure 4.2. Relationship between SPAD sufficiency index (based average SPAD readings) and active sensor sufficiency index (based average NDRE values) values for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments (n=12) at V6, V8, V10, V14, VT, R1, and R2 growth stages for SCAL 2018 site year |
| Figure 4.3. Relationship between SPAD sufficiency index (based average SPAD readings) and active sensor sufficiency index (based average NDRE values) values for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments (n=12) at V6, V8, V10, V13, VT, R1, and R2 growth stages for WCREC 2017 site year 167 |
| Figure 4.4. Relationship between SPAD sufficiency index (based average SPAD readings) and active sensor sufficiency index (based average NDRE values) values for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments (n=12) at V6, V8, V10, V13, V18, R1, and R2 growth stages for WCREC 2018 site year 168 |
| Figure 4.5. Match proportion between SPAD sufficiency index (based average SPAD readings) and active sensor sufficiency index (based average NDRE values) values at V6, V8, V9, V11, V14, VT, and R2 growth stages with a day of year (DOY) for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments (A) and overall proportions (B) for SCAL 2017 site year |
| Figure 4.6. Match proportion between SPAD sufficiency index (based average SPAD readings) and active sensor sufficiency index (based average NDRE values) values at V6, V8, V10, V14, VT, R1, and R2 growth stages with a day of year (DOY) for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments (C) and overall proportions (D) for SCAL 2018 site year |

- Figure 4.9. Relationship between SPAD sufficiency index (based average SPAD readings) and passive sensor sufficiency index (based average NDRE values) values (A) SPAD sufficiency index and passive sensor sufficiency index (based 90 percentile NDRE value) values (B) for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments (n=12) at R2 growth stage for SCAL 2017 site year...... 178
- Figure 4.11. Relationship between SPAD sufficiency index (based average SPAD readings) and passive sensor sufficiency index (based average NDRE values) values (G) SPAD sufficiency index and passive sensor sufficiency index (based 90 percentile NDRE value) values (H) for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments (n=12) at V18 growth stage for WCREC 2018 site year. 179

Chapter 1: A Review of Current Literature

Corn Production and Nitrogen Fertilizer Consumption

Corn (Zea mays L.) is among the most commonly grown crops in the United States with 36.1 million ha. The U.S. is the biggest corn producer in the world with 366.3 million metric tons of grain in 2018 (USDA-NASS, 2019). In Nebraska, corn is the most important crop with 3.9 Million ha (2.2 Million ha irrigated, which representing 57% of total corn planted area) and the third-largest corn producer in the U.S. with 45.4 million metric tons of grain in 2018. Corn is the biggest N consumer with 47.5% of total N fertilizer applied to the crop in the US in 2014 (USDA-ERS, 2019).

Nitrogen (N) is an essential plant growth element and the most limiting nutrient in crop production (Fageria and Baligar, 2005; Ladha et al., 2005). To achieve optimal corn yields, high amounts of N fertilizer application are required. In 2017, the total worldwide consumption of N fertilizer was 113.6 million Mg to meet the global growth in food demand (FAO, 2017). Nitrogen (applied or indigenous) in the soil that is not taken up by the crop can be converted to different forms, such as ammonium and nitrate. Thus, if N is unused by the crop, it can be lost via many pathways, such as ammonia volatilization, nitrate denitrification, and leaching, which has a high potential for groundwater contamination (Raun and Johnson, 1999; Quemada et al., 2013).

Nitrate Groundwater Contamination

Nitrate and ammonium are the main forms of inorganic N that exist in the soil and available to be taken up by the plant. Ammonium in the soil is formed from applied fertilizer or manure and also from the mineralization of soil organic matter (SOM). Ammonium is converted to nitrate in warm and moisture conditions by the nitrification process. Thus, nitrate is the more dominant form of inorganic N in most agricultural soils. Nitrate carries a negative charge and clay minerals and SOM also carry a negative charge on their surfaces. Thus, nitrate is not held by cation exchange sites as ammonium is. Also, nitrate is a highly water-soluble form of N, and a mobile anion thus it is readily leached or moved below the crop root zone (Exner et al., 2014). High inputs of N fertilizer applied to row crop production along with surplus precipitation or irrigation in irrigated cropland can result in nitrate leaching below the crop root zone (Frank et al., 1991; Spalding et al., 2010). Additionally, poor synchrony between soil N supply and crop N demand results in inefficient use of fertilizer N and is one of the major causes of nitrate groundwater contamination (Ferguson, 2015). Commercial N fertilizer is a major source of groundwater contamination when it converts to nitrate and moves out of the crop root zone to groundwater (Exner et al., 2014). Both the amount and timing of N and water applications are closely related to N leached to the groundwater when the amount and timing does not match crop demand, resulting in inefficient N use (Frank et al., 1991).

Nitrogen Use Efficiency

Crop N fertilizer utilization by crops is historically inefficient (Ladha et al., 2005; Sharma and Bali, 2018). According to Raun and Johnson (1999), global nitrogen use efficiency (NUE) has been estimated to be only 33% for several crops including corn. Three important components can be used to measure NUE, including partial factor productivity for N (PFP_N), the recovery efficiency of N (RE_N), and the agronomic efficiency of applied N (AE_N) (Table 1.1). Partial factor productivity for N) represents the ratio of grain yield produced per unit of N fertilizer applied (Cassman et al., 2002; Sharma and Bali, 2018). Cassman et al. (2002) reported that PFP_N for corn production in the U.S. increased from 42 in 1980 to 57 kg kg⁻¹ in 2000. They stated that increases in PFP_N related to increasing RE_N because N uptake is closely associated with dry matter accumulation and grain yield. Corn grain yield has steadily increased without significant increases in N rate, which can be contributed to a consistent increase in PFP over time. Ferguson (2015) reported that NUE as PFP has steadily increased from 49 to 67 kg grain kg N⁻¹ from 1988 to 2012 for corn production in Nebraska statewide. Increased efficiencies have been attributed largely to the adoption of N management practices that include accounting for N credits from SOM, irrigation water, manure, and other sources besides N from fertilizer.

The RE_N is defined as the difference between fertilized N uptake and unfertilized N uptake dividing by N applied (Dobermann, 2005). Therefore, the unfertilized check is subtracted from fertilized to identify RE_N from fertilizer alone. The unfertilized check is also important to NUE to identify N uptake from indigenous sources including residual soil nitrate-N, mineralized N from SOM, deposition of atmospheric ammonium, and nitrate-N from irrigation water (Wortmann et al., 2011). The RE_N has been estimated to be between 35 to 75% of N applied to corn (Morris et al., 2018). Likewise, N fertilizer-recovery efficiency was estimated to be 37% in the major six-corn producing U.S. Midwest states through 1995 to 1999 across 55 on-farm experiments (Cassman et al., 2002).

The AE_N is defined as the difference between fertilized grain yield and unfertilized grain yield dividing by N applied (Dobermann, 2005; Thompson et al., 2015). The grain yield of the fertilized plot and yield of the unfertilized check plot is required to measure AE_N due to fertilizer alone. The AE_N is a short-term indicator of the impact of applied N fertilizer on productivity and related directly to economic return (Fixen et al., 2014). As NUE increases, the economic benefit to the producers increases while minimizing negative environmental impacts. Therefore, further increases in corn NUE and decreases in N losses are needed to identify factors contributing to low NUE. Table 1.1. Measurements and calculations of nitrogen use efficiency (NUE) and related parameters and their typical ranges in cereals according to (Dobermann, 2005; Naser, 2012).

| NUE Measurement | Calculation | Interpretation | Common values |
|--|--|--|---|
| PFP _N = Partial Factor Productivity of applied N (kg grain yield per kg N applied) | $PFP_N = Y_N/F_N$ | • PFP _N integrates the use efficiency of both indigenous and applied N resources: PFP _N = $(Y_0/F_N) + AE_N$ | 40–70 kg grain kg ⁻¹ N >70 kg grain kg ⁻¹ N at low rates of N or in very efficiently managed |
| | | • Increasing indigenous soil N (Y_0) and the efficiency of applied N (AE_N) are equally important for improving PFP_N | systems. However, in many cases with high PFP_N that has a low N rate resulted in reduced yield. Thus, AE_N and RE_N should be considered in the evaluation and effectiveness of an N strategy. |
| AE _N = Agronomic efficiency of applied N (kg yield increase per kg N applied) | $AE_{\rm N} = (Y_{\rm N} - Y_0)/F_{\rm N}$ | AE_N is the product of the efficiency of N recovery from applied N and the efficiency with which the plant uses each additional unit of N acquired: AE_N = RE_N x PE_N AE_N can be increased by N, crop, and soil management practices that affect RE_N, PE_N, or both. | 10–30 kg grain kg ⁻¹ N >30 kg kg ⁻¹ in well- managed systems or at low levels of N use or low soil N supply |
| RE _N = Crop recovery efficiency of applied N (kg increase in N uptake per kg N applied) | $RE_N = (U_N - U_0)/F_N$ | • RE _N depends on the congruence between plant N demand and the quantity of N released from applied N. | 0.30–0.50 kg kg ⁻¹ 0.50–0.80 kg kg ⁻¹ in well- managed systems or at low levels of N use or low soil N supply |

• RE_N is affected by the N levels of N use or low timing, placement, N form) as well as by factors that determine the size of the crop N sink (genotype, climate, plant density, abiotic/biotic stresses).

 F_N is the amount of (fertilizer) N applied (kg ha⁻¹)

- Y_N is crop yield with applied N (kg ha⁻¹)
- Y_0 is crop yield (kg ha⁻¹) in a check treatment with no N

U_N is the total plant N uptake in aboveground biomass at maturity (kg ha⁻¹) in a plot that received N

U₀ is the total N uptake in aboveground biomass at maturity (kg ha⁻¹) in a plot that received no N

PE_N is a Physiological efficiency of applied N (kg yield increase per kg increase in N uptake from fertilizer).

Factors Contributing to Low Nitrogen Use Efficiency

Poor synchrony between N supply and crop N demand is one main factor for low NUE in corn production (Shanahan et al., 2008; Ferguson, 2015; Thompson et al., 2015; Sharma and Bali, 2018). Inappropriate timing of N fertilizer application between N supply in the soil and crop N uptake is the major reason for poor synchronization (Ferguson, 2015). Cassman et al. (2002) stated that about 75% of the N fertilizer application is applied prior to planting and only 25% of N fertilizer is applied after planting. This resulted in high levels of inorganic N, such as nitrate in the soil profile before significant crop N demand, which increases the risk of N loss. In-season applications of N fertilizer between V8 to R2 have been proposed by Shanahan et al. (2008) to coincide N supply with the period of rapid N uptake, resulting in a greater NUE and minimizing N losses compared to pre-plant N applications.

Another factor contributing to low NUE is uniform N application instead of spatially varying rates within the field (Shanahan et al., 2008). Mamo et al. (2003) reported that a uniform N rate applied to the whole field results in sub-field areas that are either under or over-fertilized. They concluded that under-fertilization limits yield and over-fertilization increases the risk of nitrate leaching below the crop root zone. Several studies have reported that uniform application discounts the fact that soil N mineralization supply and crop N needs and responses differ spatially within fields (Inman et al., 2005b; Shanahan et al., 2008; Roberts et al., 2010; Thompson et al., 2015; Sharma and Bali, 2018). Thompson et al. (2015) stated that the N mineralization of SOM varied spatially according to differences in soil temperature and water availability, which varies with landscape position. Likewise, Roberts et al. (2010) observed that soil N levels and N mineralization vary spatially within fields and between fields. Inman et al. (2005b) observed that using variable N rate application reduced total N applied by 22 kg ha⁻¹ without a reduction in corn grain yield compared to uniform N application. Thus, managing N applications based on spatial soil variability can decrease the risk of under and overfertilization and increase profit compared to uniform N applications (Mamo et al., 2003).

A third factor contributing to low NUE is temporal variability. Temporal variations in N response and N mineralization can be linked to environmental factors (Thompson et al., 2015). This represents changing environmental conditions and how they interact with N management practice (Mamo et al., 2003). Cassman et al. (2002) stated that the interactions between climate and crop management can result in variations of corn N requirement and yield from year to year. Varied N need by year can be attributed to weather differences that cause a different rate of soil N mineralization depending on temperature and moisture differences (Krienke, 2015). Accounting for temporal variability and effects of weather on the crop N needs during the growing season reduces the risk of N loss and improves NUE (Lory and Scharf, 2003).

4Rs of Nutrient Stewardship

Managing N fertilizer in corn production to achieve both profitability and environmental benefits is extremely difficult for producers (Tao et al., 2018). The authors proposed to promote the 4Rs of Nutrient Stewardship to support producers in developing and implementing better nutrient management strategies. They stated that 4Rs incorporating the right rate, right source, right timing, and right place for fertilizer management is essential to develop nutrient management strategies. Practically, it is difficult to use 4Rs to improve field-based fertilizer decisions due to a limited number of studies that have quantified the influences of these 4Rs factors and their interactions on N status, yield, and profitability in producer's fields (Tao et al., 2018). They found that N source and timing, previous crop, tillage practice, and drainage class were driving variables affecting N availability to corn and not only N rate in the growing season. Several field studies have shown that the impact of one or more of the 4Rs on corn grain yield and N losses affect NUE as well (Quemada et al., 2013; Halvorson and Bartolo, 2014; Anderson and Kyveryga, 2016; Tao et al., 2018). Tao et al. (2018) concluded that the adaptive management program and the 4Rs of Nutrient Stewardship management are useful to support and improve field-based fertilizer decisions. Furthermore, an increase in NUE and a decrease in N losses could be employed by developing, adopting, and implementing next-generation management practices and techniques such as fertigation, controlled-release N fertilizers, and spatially variable in-season N application using crop canopy sensors (Ferguson, 2015).

Approaches for Determining N Requirement

Nitrogen management practices can generally be categorized as:

- Predictive approach
- Reactive approach
- Proactive approach

Predictive Approach

There are many N recommendation approaches or algorithms developed over time to assist producers in determining the right rate of N to achieve optimum yields. A predictive approach includes various methods of determining the N rate at the beginning of the growing season (Ping et al., 2008). An initial N recommendation approach was developed based on mass balance theory developed by Stanford (1973) to determine the N rate from research in the early 1970s. Morris et al. (2018) stated that N fertilizer recommendation approaches from the 1970s until 2005 in 34 U.S. states were based on yield goal ideas developed by Stanford (1973). Stanford found that approximately 0.544 kg N ha⁻¹ was required to produce 25.5 kg ha⁻¹ of corn grain yield (1.2 lbs N bu⁻¹ grain). This approach calculates N rate pre-plant through the use of this ratio, and multiplying it with the desired yield goal or expected yield, then subtracting N credits, such as soil residual nitrate, N mineralization from SOM, manure, legume credits, and N from irrigation water for a specific field. Morris et al. (2018) reported the yield goal-based approach is more suitable in arid environments where year-to-year differences in grain yield, N mineralization, and N loss vary little as soil moisture is managed by irrigation. Because of wet springs in the Corn Belt, which can cause loss of pre-plant N fertilizer, N deficiency, and yield loss, the current best management practices (BMPs) for N management recommend split N application, which is more efficient than single large pre-plant doses (Shapiro et al., 2008; Morris et al., 2018).

One example of a yield goal approach that considers splitting N rate application is developed by the University of Nebraska-Lincoln (UNL algorithm) as a current BMP to split N application in irrigated corn (Shapiro et al., 2008). This algorithm estimates economic optimum N rate (EONR) (the N rate which optimizes profit) based on expected yield (105 percent of the average yield for the previous five years), soil test results (SOM and residual soil nitrate), and other N credits (N from legumes, manure, previous crop, and N from irrigation water). The algorithm is adjusted for the classification of soil texture and also includes a correction factor based on corn and N price and timing of N application as shown in Equation 1 as follows (Shapiro et al., 2008):

N rate recommendation (kg N ha⁻¹) =

1.12 x [35 + (1.2 x EY) - (8 x Nitrate-N ppm) - (0.14 x EY x OM) - other N credits] x Price_{adj} x Timing_{adj} [1]

Where,

1.12 is used to convert N recommendations from lbs N ac⁻¹ to kg N ha⁻¹.
1.2 lb N per 1 bu corn yield
EY is expected yield (bu ac⁻¹)
Nitrate-N ppm is an average nitrate-N concentration in the root zone (30-120 cm depth) in parts per million
OM is the percent organic matter
Other N credits are the N from legumes, manure, other organic materials, and N from irrigation water
Price_{adj} is the adjustment factor for prices of corn and N
Timing_{adj} is the adjustment factor for fall, spring, and split applications

Work by Dobermann et al. (2011) indicated that the UNL algorithm resulted in an effective prediction of EONR with high NUE and low residual soil nitrate in irrigated corn across Nebraska. Ferguson et al. (2002) used the UNL algorithm to apply N rate as variable rate N application based on the spatial variability in the field. The authors concluded that applying N rates depending on spatial variability showed no advantage

compared to when applying N rates depending on uniform application using UNL algorithm.

Several limitations have been noted in this approach including uncertainties at the time of fertilization of predicting yield, soil N mineralization, internal N efficiency, and soil and fertilizer use efficiency resulting from the interaction of corn hybrid, cropping system management, weather, landscape, and soil properties (Morris et al., 2018). Thus, the yield goal approach may result in under or over-fertilization compare to an optimal N rate (ONR) required to maximize yield, resulting in poor economic return (Ransom, 2018).

Reactive Approach

To overcome the limitations of yield goal-based or predictive approaches, researchers have used various reactive sampling techniques to increase N management options for corn producers (Barker and Sawyer, 2012). Various reactive sampling techniques can include soil tests (Magdoff et al., 1984; Scharf, 2001), destructive plant tissue tests (Schröder et al., 2000; Scharf, 2001), and non-destructive measuring of crop canopy light characteristics using a crop sensor-based approach to determine N requirements (Samborski et al., 2009; Holland and Schepers, 2010; Schlemmer et al., 2013). The crop sensor-based approach has the potential to provide a rapid, larger sample size that is an inexpensive and accurate technique compared to destructive sampling to monitor crop N status (Inman et al., 2005; Morris et al., 2018; Naser et al., 2020). Crop canopy reflectance can be used to detect N status using a crop sensor during the growing season. A strong linear relationship exists between leaf N content and leaf chlorophyll content (Shaver et al., 2011; Naser et al., 2020), which makes sense because the majority of leaf N is contained in chlorophyll molecules (Daughtry et al., 2000). As a result, a reactive approach can be focused on using crop sensors to quantify leaf chlorophyll content. Reactive sensor-based approaches can be an effective indicator of in-season crop N need that integrates crop growing conditions including weather effects on the crop from the time of planting to the time of sensing (Thompson et al., 2015). A reactive approach responds to measured crop N needs and determines the timing of additional N requirements based on the indication of the crop N sufficiency status.

SPAD Chlorophyll Meters

Handheld SPAD Chlorophyll Meters (SPAD CM) (Spectrum Technologies Inc.) measures light transmittance properties of leaves in two wavelengths (650 and 940 nm) by clamping the sensor on the crop leaf and emitting its own light to assess leaf greenness. Samborski et al. (2009) reported that SPAD CM operation is based on the amount of red light absorbed that indicates the amount of chlorophyll, and the amount of NIR light transmitted serves as an internal reference to compensate for leaf thickness and water content. They indicated that a very strong, nonlinear relationship between SPAD CM readings and leaf chlorophyll content exists in corn. Likewise, Schröder et al. (2000) found that SPAD CM readings have a strong correlation with leaf chlorophyll concentration and leaf N concentration. Several studies have shown that SPAD CM can be used to monitor leaf greenness and N status through the corn growing season as a simple to use, reliable, and accurate tool to detect N deficiency (Dwyer et al., 1991; Bullock and Anderson, 1998; Scharf and Lory, 2006). Other studies utilized SPAD CM readings to measure leaf greenness and detect crop N status at early stages to correct inseason N deficiency without reducing yields (Peterson et al., 1993; Varvel et al., 1997,

2007; Daughtry et al., 2000; Samborski et al., 2009; Schmidt et al., 2009). Chlorophyll measurements with handheld tools, such as the SPAD CM, were used to create information on plant N status as a convenient alternative to destroying plant tissue and laboratory N analysis (Blackmer and Schepers, 1995; Schröder et al., 2000).

The SPAD CM is unitless, indicating leaf greenness and plant N status at a specific time, it does not predict plant status in the future or how much N fertilizer will be needed by the crop (Bullock and Anderson, 1998; Samborski et al., 2009). Additionally, several studies have shown that calibration of SPAD CM measurements is required for different hybrids, crop growth stage, the timing of N fertilizer application, N source, site, leaf thickness, and environmental conditions (Schepers et al., 1992; Blackmer and Schepers, 1995; Bullock and Anderson, 1998; Schröder et al., 2000; Samborski et al., 2009). Because these sources of variation affect SPAD CM measurements, a non-limiting N fertilizer area or high N reference has been used to normalize sensor data to a specific situation to assure N adequacy at the time of sensor measurements. Murdock et al. (1997) suggested that as much as possible, reference areas should represent the entire field, but not poorly drained areas. Then, sensor measurements can be collected from unknown chlorophyll concentration (target area or bulk treatment) and compared to non-limited N fertilizer or reference area to calculate a sufficiency index (SI), which has the following equation (Peterson et al., 1993):

$$SI = \frac{\text{VI Unknown}}{\text{VI Reference}}$$
[2]

Where,

SI = sufficiency index,

- VI Unknown is a sensor vegetation index obtained from target chlorophyll concentration,
- VI Reference is a sensor vegetation index obtained from non-limited N fertilizer or high N reference.

Several studies have demonstrated the requirements of non-limiting or high N reference to calibrate SPAD CM measurements (Blackmer and Schepers, 1995; Daughtry et al., 2000; Samborski et al., 2009; Schmidt et al., 2009). Hawkins et al. (2007) and Varvel et al. (2007) found that there is a strong relationship between relative SPAD CM values and the optimal N rate when SPAD CM values are compared to high N reference values. Thus, the most accurate N rate recommendations can be produced using a high N reference area (Morris et al., 2018). Peterson et al. (1993) and Blackmer and Schepers (1995) used sufficiency index (SI) to normalized SPAD CM measurements and to detect and correct corn N stress via fertigation when SI values were 0.95 or below, indicating N deficiency. They found that N deficient state at early growth stages can be corrected, but may not achieve maximum yields. Treatments that started with adequate N fertilizer and then became deficient were corrected, and maximum yields were attained. Blackmer and Schepers (1995), confirmed by Varvel et al. (1997), that the SPAD CM can be effective to detect in-season N stress and additional N rate can apply to correct crop deficiency at the V8 growth stage for maximizing yield if there is no severe N deficiency at an early stage.

However, Schmidt et al. (2009) reported that although SPAD CM has been suggested to provide a rapid in-season assessment of the corn N status to recommend N fertilizer, one shortcoming is that the SPAD CM measurements are taken by hand and for specific plants, making this a non-realistic approach for variable rate N management at the field level. Additionally, SPAD meter use is labor-intensive and time-consuming with smaller sample sizes than canopy reflectance sensors (Morris et al., 2018).

Crop Canopy Sensors

Proximal and remote sensing have been used extensively for in-season N management that provides an estimate of crop N status over a large field area that accounts for spatial variability and supports decisions on N supplements (Morris et al., 2018; Thompson and Puntel, 2020). The properties of canopy light reflectance can be measured by proximal sensors or by sensors mounted on aerial platforms, such as airplanes, drones, and satellites. Crop canopy sensors can be divided into two categories, active and passive sensors, according to their light sources (Muñoz-Huerta et al., 2013).

Passive sensors use sunlight as their energy source and measure reflected light from the target emitted from the sun (Souza et al., 2017). Passive sensors can be carried and used by satellites, aircraft, or drones to obtain agricultural imagery. Unmanned aerial systems (UAS) have become a common platform for carrying and using passive sensors for agricultural research as well as commercial purposes. Several studies have shown that useful information such as crop N status can be obtained from crop canopies with passive sensors mounted on satellite or airborne platforms (Inman et al., 2005; Shaver et al., 2010, 2014; Erdle et al., 2011; Krienke et al., 2017; Thompson and Puntel, 2020). However, the angles of the sun, time of day, and cloud cover will influence reflectance and vegetation indices measured from the corn canopy (Souza et al., 2010). Consequently, UAV passive sensors require calibration and specialized software to analyze and interpret imagery. Active sensors have their own light source and measure reflected light from the target emitted from the sensor. Tubaña et al. (2011) documented that active sensors were developed to overcome the limitations of passive sensors and to minimize the impacts of ambient light conditions on crop canopy reflectance readings. Active sensors can be used at any time of day or night. They are relatively inexpensive, easy to use, and small enough to mount on a fertilizer application boom or tractor and on UAS (Inman et al., 2005a; Shaver et al., 2011; Krienke, 2015). The use of small platforms, such as active sensors (on-the-go) on the N applicator can immediately provide information to assess corn N status and apply varying N rates based on real-time reflectance data (Inman et al., 2005a; Schmidt et al., 2009). Many active sensors used are GreenSeeker (NTech Industries Inc., Ukiah, CA, USA), and the Crop Circle sensor family such as RapidScan-CS-45 and OptRx sensor (Holland Scientific, Lincoln, NE, USA).

Vegetative Indices

Passive and active crop canopy sensor reflectance values are expressed as vegetation indices (VIs) that were developed to link reflectance from leaves or canopies with canopy characteristics (Hatfield et al., 2008). Canopy reflectance sensor measurements can be used to normalize sensor data to generate VIs. The VIs are combinations of reflectance from two or more wavelengths. For example, the normalization of the red and NIR wavelength bands using light reflectance from a crop canopy generates the Normalized Difference Vegetation Index (NDVI) to estimate canopy biomass. The NDVI is one of the most widely adopted VIs proposed by Rouse et al. (1974). The NDVI is determined by normalizing the ratio of the difference between NIR (correlated to leaf structure) and red (correlated to chlorophyll content) wavelength bands to the sum between NIR and red wavelength bands, which has the following equation:

$$NDVI = \frac{\text{NIR-Red}}{\text{NIR+Red}}$$
[3]

Where,

NIR is the reflectance in the near-infrared wavelength band Red is the reflectance in the red wavelength band

NDVI values range between -1.0 and 1.0. and NDVI values from bare soil reflectance normally range between 0.1 and 0.2. The NDVI has been used successfully to direct variable N applications during the growing season and has the potential for improving N management (Solari et al., 2008; Samborski et al., 2009; Kitchen et al., 2010). The NDVI reading fails to discern differences under high canopy coverage conditions due to the saturation of red region reflectance. Sims and Gamon (2002) stated that relatively low chlorophyll contents are sufficient to saturate absorption in the red region, reducing sensitivity to high chlorophyll contents. Red edge band (700-740 nm)based spectral indices can overcome the limitation of the saturation of the red band observed in NDVI, and is more sensitive to crop canopy chlorophyll and N status under high canopy coverage conditions such as corn (Li et al., 2014). They concluded that the red band can be replaced by a red edge band to create the Normalized Difference Red Edge (NDRE) index previously suggested by Buschmann and Nagel (1993), which is a reliable indicator of chlorophyll or N status. The NDRE using red edge and NIR bands are more sensitive to maize canopy N indicators than those using NIR and red bands, and has the following equation (Li et al., 2014):

$$NDRE = \frac{\text{NIR-Red Edge}}{\text{NIR+Red Edge}}$$
[4]

Where,

NIR is the reflectance in the near-infrared wavelength band Red Edge is the reflectance in the red edge wavelength band

High N Reference

To account for some factors influencing VIs other than N-related factors, a high N reference (non-limited N) has been developed. The high N reference area in the field receives a non-limiting N rate at planting to be above crop needs to ensure that total N is sufficient throughout the entire growing season. Thus, the high N reference is used to calculate crop N SI (VI Unknown / VI Reference) as earlier mentioned in Equation 2 to assess crop N status. Unknown or target VIs is the field area to be fertilized while reference VIs is the field area with non-limited N. Shapiro et al. (2013) recommended establishing appropriate reference strips in each field to represent conditions or variability for the entire field. The reference crop needs to be managed identically to the rest of the field or treatments except that sufficient N is applied to ensure that plants do not show N deficiency at the time of sensing. However, using a high N reference area can be inconvenient and may be restricted in some countries or situations (Holland and Schepers, 2013). Moreover, a high N reference area should be moved to a different area of the field every year to ensure that the nutrient status of the rest of the field is

represented accurately. Franzen et al. (2016) stated that using a high N reference area for calibration of active sensors can be problematic. They concluded that establishing high N reference may induce a sulfur deficiency in corn as a result of a nutrient imbalance between N and sulfur. A virtual reference concept was proposed by Holland and Schepers (2013) as a method to overcome the limitations of using a high N reference approach and to identify adequately fertilized plants whose reflectance serves as a reference without applying high amounts of N fertilizer. In this approach, reference values are obtained utilizing the 95-percentile cumulative values from a histogram of sensor VI values to generate SI. This SI values can then be used to calculate in-season N rates recommendation using an algorithm.

In-season N Recommendation Algorithm

Several corn N recommendation algorithms with different inputs have been developed that use the high N reference for translating crop canopy sensor information into in-season N rates (Holland and Schepers, 2010; Solari et al., 2010). Holland and Schepers (2010) developed a universal algorithm as an alternative to current uniform N application practices. The algorithm developed a generalized approach that can be used with crop canopy sensors to detect spatial variability that exists within fields. This algorithm calculates the N rate based on a yield response function (quadratic or quadratic plateau) to N and SI (Franzen et al., 2016). The algorithm inputs include EONR or the maximum N rate that producers expect will maximize yield, and provides for credit for N fertilizer applied before crop sensing, N credits (from previous crops, manure application, nitrate content in irrigation water), SI, and delta SI to determine the in-season sidedress N application rate between V8-V14 growth stages. This algorithm has the following equation (Holland and Schepers, 2010):

$$N_{APP} = (N_{OPT} - N_{PreFert} - N_{CRD} + N_{COMP}) \cdot$$

$$\sqrt{\frac{(1 - SI)}{\Delta SI \cdot (1 + 0.1 \cdot e^{m(SI_{Threshold} - SI)})}}$$
[5]

Where,

N_{APP} is N application rate

N_{OPT} is EONR or the maximum N rate prescribed by producers

N_{PreFert} is the total N fertilizer applied before crop sensing and /or in-season N application

N_{CRD} is N credit for the previous season's crop, nitrate in irrigation water, or manure application

 N_{COMP} is N in excess of N_{OPT} required by the crop under soil limiting conditions at

a given growth stage

SI is the sufficiency index of the target crop

M is back-off rate variable (0 < m < 100)

Th_{reshold} is the back-off cut-on point

 Δ SI is the difference between where SI equals 1 and the point where the response curve intersects the y-axis (1-SI (0))

Improving N rate recommendations can be achieved through remote sensing techniques to detect crop N status and spatially adjusted in-season N fertilizer to improve NUE and increase profit (Ferguson et al., 2002). Shanahan et al. (2008) reported that additional soil, climate, and management factors are required to refine recommendation algorithms to better predict EONR and improve NUE. Improving NUE and decreasing N losses can result from developing, adopting, and implementing next-generation
management practices and techniques (Ferguson, 2015). One of the next-generation precision N management practices and techniques is simulating crop N requirement models (Thompson et al., 2015).

Proactive Approach

A proactive approach attempts to predict N demand and supplement N to the crop before N deficiency occurs that will reduce yield potential. Crop simulation models attempt to account for spatial variability among fields and temporal variability between years by combining soil, crop, and management information with current and long-term weather to estimate corn N demands (Setiyono et al., 2011; Sela et al., 2016). They have the potential to provide information for farmers to adjust in-season N application to synchronize soil N fertilizer application with crop N demand (Cassman et al., 2002; Li et al., 2006; Thompson et al., 2015; Jin et al., 2017). Several crop simulation models have been developed to investigate soil-crop-weather dynamics (Puntel et al., 2016), such as a WOrld FOod STudies (WOFOST) (Supit et al., 1994), the Decision Support System for Agrotechnology Transfer (DSSAT) (Jones et al., 2003), and a System Approach to Land Use Sustainability (SALUS) (Basso et al., 2006). However, these models typically are not designed to support decisions about pre-plant or in-season N rate recommendations (Thompson et al., 2015).

A number of specific simulation models have been developed to recommend preplant and in-season N management in corn (Jin et al., 2017). These models include Quantitative Evaluation of the Fertility of Tropical Soils (QUEFTS) (Janssen et al., 1990), the Agricultural Production Systems sIMulator (APSIM) (Holzworth et al., 2006; Puntel et al., 2016), Adapt-N (Melkonian et al., 2008), and Maize-N (Setiyono et al., 2011).

The Adapt-N model is a tool developed at Cornell University to provide an inseason N recommendations tool to optimize split application N management for corn production based on simulation of soil N dynamics and maize N uptake for conditions in the Northeast U.S. (Melkonian et al., 2008; Sela et al., 2016). Rutan and Steinke (2017) reported that the Adapt-N model is built on the Precision N Management (PNM) model (Melkonian et al., 2007, 2008) which integrated and enhanced the combination of the LEACHN model and a corn N uptake, growth, and yield model (Sinclair and Muchow, 1995). Users provide site-specific soil properties, manure application, irrigation, land management, crop species, and N management information while the model has dynamic accesses to gridded, near real-time (1d lag), high-resolution regional weather data (4 by 4 km) for site-specific N recommendations. This high-resolution weather data enables simulations of soil N levels in the early season, which can improve estimates of in-season N requirements. A recent study evaluated Adapt-N and compared it with grower-selected (conventional) corn sidedress N rates during 2011-2014 across 113 New York and Iowa on-farm strip trials (Sela et al., 2016). The authors found that Adapt-N reduced N rates 53 and 31 kg N ha⁻¹ compared to grower-selected rates without significant grain yield reductions for New York and Iowa, respectively, and increased grower profits \$65 ha⁻¹ and reduced environmental N losses by 28 kg ha⁻¹. In contrast, Laboski et al. (2014) found that the Adapt-N model trend was to under-recommend N to a great extent and be less profitable than the Maximum Return to Nitrogen (MRTN) approach in Indiana and Iowa using retroactively generated sidedress N rates. They concluded that the model failed to

adequately account for excessive spring rainfall, N mineralization, and subsequent availability of manure N.

The Maize-N model is another precision N management tool developed at the University of Nebraska-Lincoln for estimating EONR for corn (Setiyono et al., 2011). Thompson et al. (2015) stated that the Maize-N model is based on functions from the Hybrid-Maize simulation model (Yang et al., 2006) for maize growth and yield prediction under rainfed and irrigated conditions, and from a mono-component model (Yang and Janssen, 2000) for simulating C and N mineralization from SOM and crop residuals. The model inputs include long-term weather, planting date, previous crop, tillage, soil information (SOM, pH, texture, bulk density), other N credits such as soil residual nitrate, manure, N fertilizer source and application, and grain and fertilizer prices (Setiyono et al., 2011). Setiyono et al. (2011) reported that in addition to EONR, attainable yield, N uptake, and daily rate of C and N mineralization were simulated by the Maize-N model. Additionally, the Maize-N model simulates indigenous N supply and relates it to yield through yield vs. N uptake relationship using a research and farmer field trial database (Morris et al., 2018). Determining EONR by the Maize-N model depends on the prediction of N mineralization from SOM as it is affected by weather conditions such as temperature and precipitation (Thompson et al., 2015; Banger et al., 2019; Yin et al., 2020).

The model was validated and simulated EONR showed a good agreement to measured EONR based on experiments conducted in western Corn Belt states in both irrigated conditions (central Nebraska and eastern South Dakota) and rainfed conditions (eastern South Dakota and western Nebraska) (Setiyono et al., 2011). The EONR

24

simulated by Maize-N showed greater accuracy with lower root mean square error (RMSE) and mean error (ME) values than current university N recommendation approaches. A more recent field study by Thompson et al. (2015) conducted across 12 sites in Nebraska, Missouri, and North Dakota found that the Maize-N model, in general, recommended more N than a sensor-based approach in-season recommendations, but was better at protecting yield potential. However, recent research conducted across eight US Midwest Corn Belt states at 49 sites and three growing seasons showed that the Maize-N model performance in predicting EONR was lower than some other current N recommendation models (Ransom et al., 2020). A summary of features and inputs for Maize-N vs. Adapt-N is presented in Table 1.2

Table 1.2. Summary of features and inputs for Adapt-N and Maize-N simulation models. Table adapted from Morris et al., (2018).

| Feature/Input | Adapt-N (Version 2015) | Maize-N (Version 2016) | Comments |
|------------------------|--|---|---|
| Time scale | Real-time, daily high-resolution weather data. Uses historical climate data for post-date estimates | Long-term using historical daily climate data inputs for yield estimation and N mineralization with the option of in-season weather data for N mineralization | Key difference between the tools |
| Optimum N estimation | Mass balance: deterministic (pre)- stochastic (post) with crop-fertilizer price ratio | Response curve-N credits- efficiency, with crop-fertilizer price ratio | Adapt-N incorporates pre-set seasonal crop-fertilizer price ratios; Maize-N employs user inputs |
| Climate-weather inputs | Near-real-time: Solar radiation; Evapotranspiraton (ET); max-min temperature; precipitation | Solar radiation, max-min temperature; precipitation; ET | Solar radiation and ET are (or can be) estimated in both tools. |
| Soil inputs | Soil type or series name related to NRCS database; rooting depth; slope; soil organic carbon (SOC) | SOC; texture; bulk density; acidity; measured soil nitrate before planting (opt.) | Default values available for some inputs |
| Crop inputs | Cultivar (grain, silage, sweet); maturity class; population; expected yield | Maturity rating; date of planting; population; grain price | Adapt-N uses user-defined yield; Maize-N estimates yield, with possible user modification |
| Management inputs | Tillage (type, time, residue level); irrigation (amount, date); manure applications (type, N & solid contents, rate, timing, incorpo- ration method); previous crop characteristics | Tillage (type, time); irrigation; manuring (type, N and moisture contents, rate, timing); previous crop and yield | |
| N Fertilizer inputs | Multiple: Type, rate, time of | Basal and in-season: Type, price, | |

| Graphical outputs | application, placement depth N contributions and uptake; N losses (total, NO3 leaching and N2O); N content dynamics; crop development; weather inputs | rate, time of application, N from irrigation Soil C–N dynamics; yield response curve; N contribu- tions and uptake; yield indicators; efficiency indicators; weather inputs | |
|-------------------|---|---|--|
| Other | Web-accessible; option for automatic daily updates by email or text message; batch data upload capability. Available for 18 U.S. states in the Northeast and Midwest. | Purchased and downloaded to PC. Input/output features. Tested for conditions in the western Corn Belt | Both tools have diagnostic and reporting features, and facilitate evaluation of management alternatives |

Integration of Crop Sensor and Crop Model Approaches

A reactive approach based on crop leaf or crop canopy sensors and a proactive approach based on crop simulation models are effective and useful tools for N management in corn. Crop sensors based on canopy reflectance provide a great value to assess crop N status (Morris et al., 2018). However, complex interactions that exist in the dynamic soil-plant-atmosphere system and uncertainty in weather make it challenging to manage N and estimate ONR (Puntel et al., 2016). Crop simulation models accounting for soil-plant-atmosphere system interaction over space and time may greatly improve EONR estimates and minimize N leaching without affecting farmer's profits (Basso et al., 2016).

Finding approaches for improving corn N recommendations are important to provide optimal yield and profit for producers while reducing N loss to the environment (Morris et al., 2018). In recent research conducted over 49 sites through eight states and three growing seasons, integrating two N recommendation tools, such as Yield Goal and Maize-N model to generate an N recommendation improved the performance of these tools, and decreased RMSE compared to using a single N recommendation tool (Ransom, 2018). Likewise, Thompson et al. (2015) recommended integrating or combining crop sensors and model information could increase the accuracy of N rate recommendations to match EONR, thus improving NUE and increasing or maintaining yield and profit while reducing N losses and minimizing environmental consequences. Because in-season N sidedress application takes place once at a specific growth stage range, the method is limited by labor, weather, and availability of high clearance applicator equipment. To overcome these limitations under irrigated conditions, a desirable alternative method is to apply N via fertigation.

What is Fertigation?

Fertigation is a method to apply fertilizers through the irrigation system, which is a common and cost-effective means to apply multiple small doses of in-season fertilizer application. Fertigation has consistently been shown to increase fertilizer efficiency and crop growth through closely controlling the rate and timing of nutrients and water supply compared with traditional application methods (Mikkelsen et al., 2015). Blackmer and Schepers (1995) found that SPAD CM measurements can be used to schedule fertigation in irrigated corn, which resulted in maintaining yield and profit, reducing N rate, and protecting the environment. Likewise, Schepers et al. (1995) demonstrated that using a spoon-feeding strategy based on SPAD CM SI to schedule fertigation saved 168 kg N ha⁻¹ for the first year and 105 kg N ha⁻¹ for the second year without reducing yield . However, spatial variability in N status observed for the second year made it difficult to meet crop N needs.

Using fertigation has many advantages, such as increasing flexibility in nutrient supply and splitting fertilizer doses to be synchronized with crop nutrient uptake, and improving fertilizer distribution in the root zone to improve crop uptake (Incrocci et al., 2017). Also, fertigation can provide high uniformity of fertilizer (depending on the uniformity of water application), reduce soil compaction, less labor, and reduce N run-off thus minimizing environmental pollution. However, fertigation has some challenges, including inefficiency during a wet season and required training and experience (Mikkelsen et al., 2015).

Conclusion

Reactive and proactive approaches via fertigation are considering next-generation precision N management practices and techniques. Both approaches can address inseason N crop need in response to current growing season conditions, with the potential to improve NUE and decrease N losses. Integrating sensor and model information increase the accuracy of in-season decision support for N recommendation. Thus, the integration of reactive and proactive approaches to determine the timing and rate of N requirement via fertigation in corn will be considered in the second chapter of this dissertation.

References

- Al-Abbas, A.H., R. Barr, J.D. Hall, F.L. Crane, and M.F. Baumgardner. 1974. Spectra of normal and nutrient-deficient maize leaves1. Agron. J. 66(1): 16–20.
- Anderson, C.J., and P.M. Kyveryga. 2016. Climate Risk Management Combining onfarm and climate data for risk management of nitrogen decisions. Clim. Risk Manag. 13: 10–18.
- Arnall, D.B. 2008. Analysis of the Coefficient of Variation of Remote Sensor Readings in Winter Wheat, and Development of a Sensor Based Mid-Season N Recommendation for Cotton.
- Barker, D.W., and J.E. Sawyer. 2012. Using Active Canopy Sensing to Adjust Nitrogen Application Rate in Corn. Agron. J. 104(4): 926–933.
- Basso, B., B. Dumont, D. Cammarano, A. Pezzuolo, F. Marinello, and L. Sartori. 2016. Environmental and economic benefits of variable rate nitrogen fertilization in a nitrate vulnerable zone. Sci. Total Environ. 54: 227–235.
- Biggs, I.G.L., M. Tracey, H. Tanvir, H. Kyle, J.S. Schepers, and J.H. Wurm. 2002.Method and apparatus for real-time determination and application of nitrogen fertilizer using rapid, non-destructive crop canopy measurements. Google Patents.
- Blackmer, T.M., and J.S. Schepers. 1995. Use of a chlorophyll meter to monitor nitrogen status and schedule fertigation for corn. J. Prod. Agric. 8(1): 56–60.
- Bowman, G., M. James, C. Kepler, T. Beesley, W. Jones, and W. Mckinzie. 1978. Soil
 Survey of Lincoln County, Nebraska. United States Dep. Agric. Soil Conserv. Serv.
 Coop. with Univ. Nebraska, Conserv. Surv. Div.: 1–119.

Bullock, D.G., and D.S. Anderson. 1998. Evaluation of the Minolta SPAD-502

chlorophyll meter for nitrogen management in corn. J. Plant Nutr. 21(4): 741–755.

- Cabrera-Bosquet, L., G. Molero, A.M. Stellacci, J. Bort, S. Nogues, and J.L. Araus. 2011. NDVI as a potential tool for predicting biomass, plant nitrogen content and growth in wheat genotypes subjected to different water and nitrogen conditions. Cereal Res. Commun. 39(1): 147–159.
- Cassman, K.G., A.R. Dobermann, and D.T. Walters. 2002. Agroecosystems, nitrogen-use efficiency, and nitrogen management. J. Hum. Environ. 31(2): 132–140.
- Ciganda, V., A. Gitelson, and J. Schepers. 2009. Non-destructive determination of maize leaf and canopy chlorophyll content. J. Plant Physiol. 166(2): 157–167.
- Daughtry, C., C. Walthall, M. Kim, E. Brown de Colstoun, and J. McMurtrey. 2000.
 Estimating Corn Leaf Chlorophyll Concentration from Leaf and Canopy
 Reflectance. Remote Sens. Environ. 74(2): 229–239.
- Dobermann, A.R. 2005. Nitrogen Use Efficiency State of the Art.
- Dobermann, A., C.S. Wortmann, R.B. Ferguson, G.W. Hergert, C.A. Shapiro, D.D. Tarkalson, and D.T. Walters. 2011. Nitrogen response and economics for irrigated corn in Nebraska. Agron. J. 103(1): 67–75.
- Dwyer, L.M., M. Tollenaar, and L. Houwing. 1991. A nondestructive method to monitor leaf greenness in corn. Can. J. Plant Sci. 71(2): 505–509.
- Erdle, K., B. Mistele, and U. Schmidhalter. 2011. Field Crops Research Comparison of active and passive spectral sensors in discriminating biomass parameters and nitrogen status in wheat cultivars. F. Crop. Res. 124(1): 74–84.
- Exner, M.E., A.J. Hirsh, and R.F. Spalding. 2014. Nebraska's groundwater legacy: Nitrate contamination beneath irrigated cropland. Water Resour. Res. Res.: 4474–

4489.

- Fageria, N.K., and V.C. Baligar. 2005. Enhancing Nitrogen Use Efficiency in Crop Plants. Adv. Agron. 88(05): 97–185.
- FAO. 2017. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. World fertilizer trends and outlook to 2020. [Online]. Available at http://www.fao.org/3/ai6895e.pdf (accessed 25 June 2019).
- Ferguson, R.B. 2015. Groundwater Quality and Nitrogen Use Efficiency in Nebraska's Central Platte River Valley. J. Environ. Qual. 2(44): 449–459.
- Ferguson, R.B., G.W. Hergert, J.S. Schepers, C. a Gotway, J.E. Cahoon, and T. a Peterson. 2002. Site-specific Nitrogen Management Of Irrigated Maize, Yield And Soil Residual Nitrate Effects. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J. 66: 544–553.
- Ferguson, R., and S. Irmak. 2006. In-Season Nitrogen Management of Sub-Surface Drip Irrigated Corn. *In* American Society of Agronomy (ASA), Crop Science Society of America (CSSA), and Soil Science Society of America (SSSA) International Annual Meetings. Indianapolis, Indiana. November 12-16, 2006.
- Frank, K., D. Watts, A. Christiansen, and E. Penas. 1991. The impact of nitrogen and irrigation management and vadose zone conditions on ground water contamination by nitrate-nitrogen. EC91-735, Coop. Ext. Serv. Univ. Nebraska.
- Franzen, D., N. Kitchen, K. Holland, J. Schepers, and W. Raun. 2016. Algorithms for inseason nutrient management in cereals. Agron. J. 108(5): 1775–1781.
- Golden, B., N. Slaton, R. Norman, E. Gbur, and C. Wilson. 2011. Nitrogen release from environmentally smart nitrogen fertilizer as influenced by soil series, temperature, moisture, and incubation method. Commun. Soil Sci. Plant Anal. 42(15): 1809–

- Halvorson, A.D., and M.E. Bartolo. 2014. Nitrogen Source and Rate Effects on Irrigated Corn Yields and Nitrogen-Use Efficiency. (April 2015).
- Hammer, R., L. Ragon, and A. Buechle. 1981. Soil survey of Clay Center, Nebraksa.United States Dep. Agric. Soil Conserv. Serv. Coop. with Univ. Nebraska, Conserv.Surv. Div.: 1–79.
- Hatfield, J.L., A.A. Gitelson, J.S. Schepers, and W.C. L. 2008. Application of Spectral Remote Sensing for Agronomic Decisions. Agron. J. 100: S-117–S-131.
- Hawkins, J.A., J.E. Sawyer, D.W. Barker, and J.P. Lundvall. 2007. Using Relative Chlorophyll Meter Values to Determine Nitrogen Application Rates for Corn. (1983): 1034–1040.
- Holland, K.H., and J.S. Schepers. 2010. Derivation of a variable rate nitrogen application model for in-season fertilization of corn. Agron. J. 102(5): 1415–1424.
- Holland, K.H., and J.S. Schepers. 2013. Use of a virtual-reference concept to interpret active crop canopy sensor data. Precis. Agric. 14(1): 71–85.
- HPRCC. 2019. High Plains Regional Climate Center. Automated Weather Data Network. Available online https://hprcc.unl.edu/awdn.php (accessed 15 Jan 2020).
- Incrocci, L., D. Massa, and A. Pardossi. 2017. New Trends in the Fertigation Management of Irrigated Vegetable Crops. Horticulturae 3(2): 37.
- Inman, D., R. Khosla, and T. Mayfield. 2005a. On-the-go active remote sensing for efficient crop nitrogen management. Sens. Rev. 25(3): 209–214.
- Inman, D., R. Khosla, D.G. Westfall, and R. Reich. 2005b. Nitrogen Uptake across Site Specific Management Zones in Irrigated Corn Production Systems. : 169–176.

- Irmak, S., J.O. Payero, and D.L. Martin. 2005. Using Modified Atmometers (ET gage®) for Irrigation Management. Univ. Nebraska–Lincoln Ext.: G1579.
- Jin, Z., R. Prasad, J. Shriver, and Q. Zhuang. 2017. Crop model- and satellite imagerybased recommendation tool for variable rate N fertilizer application for the US Corn system. Precis. Agric. 18(5): 779–800.
- Jordan, C.F. 1969. Derivation of Leaf-Area Index from Quality of Light on the Forest Floor. Ecol. Soc. Am. 50(4): 663–666.
- Kafkafi, U., and J. Tarchitzky. 2011. Fertigation: A tool for Efficient Fertilizer and Water Management. International Fertilizer Industry Association and International Potash Institute, Paris, France.
- Kitchen, N.R., K.A. Sudduth, S.T. Drummond, P.C. Scharf, H.L. Palm, D.F. Roberts, and E.D. Vories. 2010. Ground-based canopy reflectance sensing for variable-rate nitrogen corn fertilization. Agron. J. 102(1): 71–84.
- Kranz, W.L., C. Shapiro, D. Martin, T. Shaver, P. Grassini, B.S. Farmaha, G. Hergert, S.
 Irmak, C. Burr, A. Nygren, and G. Zoubek. 2015. Irrigation and Nitrogen
 Management: User Education/Certification Program. EC2008. 117 pp. UNL
 Extension Division.
- Krienke, B.T. 2015. Assessing factors influencing maize yield response to nitrogen using remote sensing technologies. PhD. Diss. Univ. Nebraska-Lincoln.
- Krienke, B., R.B. Ferguson, M. Schlemmer, K. Holland, D. Marx, and K. Eskridge. 2017.Using an unmanned aerial vehicle to evaluate nitrogen variability and height effect with an active crop canopy sensor. Precis. Agric. 18(6): 900–915.

Laboski, C.A.M., J.J. Camberato, and J.E. Sawyer. 2014. Evaluation of Adapt-N in the

Corn Belt. p. 7–14. *In* North Central Extension-Industry Soil Fertility Conference. Des Moines, IA. 19-20 Nov. Vol. 30.

- Ladha, J.K., H. Pathak, T.J. Krupnik, J. Six, and C. van Kessel. 2005. Efficiency of Fertilizer Nitrogen in Cereal Production: Retrospects and Prospects. Adv. Agron. 87(05): 85–156.
- Li, F.Y., P.D. Jamieson, and A.J. Pearson. 2006. AmaizeN: Developing a decision-support tool to optimise nitrogen management of maize. Agron. New Zeal. 36: 61–70.
- Li, F., Y. Miao, G. Feng, F. Yuan, S. Yue, X. Gao, Y. Liu, B. Liu, S.L. Ustin, and X. Chen. 2014. Improving estimation of summer maize nitrogen status with red edgebased spectral vegetation indices. F. Crop. Res. 157: 111–123.
- Lory, J.A., and P.C. Scharf. 2003. Yield goal versus delta yield for predicting fertilizer nitrogen need in corn. Agron. J. 95(4): 994–999.
- Mamo, M., G.L. Malzer, D.J. Mulla, D.R. Huggins, and J. Strock. 2003. Spatial and temporal variation in economically optimum nitrogen rate for corn. Agron. J. 95(4): 958–964.
- Melkonian, J., H. Van Es, A. Degaetano, J. Sogbedji, and L. Joseph. 2007. Application of Dynamic Simulation Modeling for Nitrogen Management in Maize. p. 3–10. *In* T. Bruulsema, editor, Managing crop nutrition for weather. Int. Plant Nutrition Inst. Publ., Peachtree Corners, GA.
- Melkonian, J.J., H.M. van Es, A.T. DeGaetano, and L. Joseph. 2008. Adapt-N: Adaptive nitrogen management for maize using high-resolution climate data and model simulations. *In* Proceedings of the 9th International Conference on Precision

Agriculture, ed. R. Khosla. Denver, CO.

- Mikkelsen, R.L., T.K. Hartz, and M.J.M. Rusan. 2015. Challenges of increasing water and nutrient efficiency in irrigated agriculture. p. 168–186. *In* Managing Water and Fertilizer for Sustainable Agricultural Intensification. 1st ed.; Drechsel, P., Heffer, P., Magen, H., Mikkelsen, R., Wichelns, D., Eds. Paris, France.
- Morris, T.F., T.S. Murrell, D.B. Beegle, J.J. Camberato, R.B. Ferguson, J. Grove, Q. Ketterings, P.M. Kyveryga, C.A.M. Laboski, J.M. Mcgrath, J.J. Meisinger, J. Melkonian, B.N. Moebius-clune, E.D. Nafziger, D. Osmond, J.E. Sawyer, P.C. Scharf, W. Smith, J.T. Spargo, H.M. Van Es, and H. Yang. 2018. Strengths and Limitations of Nitrogen Rate Recommendations for Corn and Opportunities for Improvement. Agron. J. 110(1): 1–37.
- Muñoz-Huerta, R.F., R.G. Guevara-Gonzalez, L.M. Contreras-Medina, I. Torres-Pacheco, J. Prado-Olivarez, and R. V. Ocampo-Velazquez. 2013. A review of methods for sensing the nitrogen status in plants: advantages, disadvantages and recent advances. Sensors (Basel). 13(8): 10823–10843.
- Murdock, L., J. Scott, C. Bowley, P. Needham, J. James, and P. Howe. 1997. Using a Chlorophyll Meter to Make Nitrogen Recommendations on Wheat. Univ. Kentucky, Lexington, Coop. Ext. Serv. AGR-170: 1–3.
- Naser, M.A. 2012. Active sensing: An innovative tool for evaluating grain yield and nitrogen use efficiency of multiple wheat genotypes. Master Thesis, Color. State Univ. Fort Collins.
- Naser, M.A., R. Khosla, L. Longchamps, and S. Dahal. 2020. Using NDVI to differentiate wheat genotypes productivity under dryland and irrigated conditions.

Remote Sens. 12(5).

- Peterson, T.A., T.M. Blackmer, and D.D. Francis. 1993. Using a Chlorophyll Meter to Improve N Management. G93-1171-A, Univ. Nebraska-Lincoln Ext.
- Ping, J.L., R.B. Ferguson, and A. Dobermann. 2008. Site-specific nitrogen and plant density management in irrigated maize. Agron. J. 100(4): 1193–1204.
- Puntel, L.A., J.E. Sawyer, D.W. Barker, R. Dietzel, H. Poffenbarger, M.J. Castellano,K.J. Moore, P. Thorburn, and S. V. Archontoulis. 2016. Modeling Long-Term CornYield Response to Nitrogen Rate and Crop Rotation. Front. Plant Sci. 7: 1–18.
- Quemada, M., M. Baranski, M.N.J.N. Lange, A. Vallejo, and J.M. Cooper. 2013. Metaanalysis of strategies to control nitrate leaching in irrigated agricultural systems and their effects on crop yield Agriculture, Ecosystems and Environment Meta-analysis of strategies to control nitrate leaching in irrigated agricultural systems an. "Agriculture, Ecosyst. Environ. 174(July): 1–10.
- Ransom, C.J. 2018. Evaluating and Improving Corn nitrogen Fertilizer Recommendation Tools Across the U.S. Midwest. PhD. Diss. Univ. Missouri-Columbia.
- Raun, W.R., and G.V. Johnson. 1999. Improving nitrogen use efficiency for cereal production. Agron. J. 91: 357–363.
- Roberts, D.F., N.R. Kitchen, P.C. Scharf, and K.A. Sudduth. 2010. Will variable-rate nitrogen fertilization using corn canopy reflectance sensing deliver environmental benefits? Agron. J. 102(1): 85–95.
- Rouse, J.W., JR, R.H. Haas, J.A. Schell, and D.W. Deering. 1974. Monitoring Vegetation Systems in the Great Plains with ERTS. p. 309–317. *In* Third ERTS–1 Symp., Washington, DC. 10–14 Dec. 1973. NASA, Washington, DC.

- Rutan, J., and K. Steinke. 2017. Determining corn nitrogen rates using multiple prediction models. J. Crop Improv. 31(6): 780–800.
- Samborski, S.M., N. Tremblay, and E. Fallon. 2009. Strategies to make use of plant sensors-based diagnostic information for nitrogen recommendations. Agron. J. 101(4): 800–816.
- Scharf, P.C., N.R. Kitchen, K.A. Sudduth, J.G. Davis, V.C. Hubbard, and J.A. Lory.
 2005. Field-scale variability in optimal nitrogen fertilizer rate for corn. Agron. J.
 97(2): 452–461.
- Scharf, P., and J. Lory. 2006. Integrated pest management best management practices for nitrogen fertilizer in MissouriBest Management Practices for Nitrogen Fertilizer in Missouri. Univ. Missouri-Columbia, Extension-IPM1027: 1–8.
- Scharf, P.C., W.J. Wiebold, and J.A. Lory. 2002. Corn Yield Response to Nitrogen Fertilizer Timing and Deficiency Level. (1972): 435–441.
- Schepers, J.S., D.D. Francis, M. Vigil, and F.E. Below. 1992. Comparison of corn leaf nitrogen concentration and chlorophyll meter readings. Commun. Soil Sci. Plant Anal. 23(17–20): 2173–2187.
- Schepers, J.S., G.E. Varvel, and D.G. Watts. 1995. Nitrogen and water management strategies to reduce nitrate leaching under irrigated maize. J. Contam. Hydrol. 20(3–4): 227–239.
- Schmidt, J.P., A.E. Dellinger, and D.B. Beegle. 2009. Nitrogen recommendations for corn: An on-the-go sensor compared with current recommendation methods. Agron. J. 101(4): 916–924.

Schröder, J.J., J.J. Neeteson, O. Oenema, and P.C. Struik. 2000. Does the crop or the soil

indicate how to save nitrogen in maize production? Reviewing the state of the art. F. Crop. Res. 66(2): 151–164.

- Sela, S., H.M. van Es, B.N. Moebius-Clune, R. Marjerison, J. Melkonian, D. Moebius-Clune, R. Schindelbeck, and S. Gomes. 2016. Adapt-N outperforms grower-selected nitrogen rates in northeast and midwestern united states strip trials. Agron. J. 108(4): 1–9.
- Setiyono, T.D., H. Yang, D.T. Walters, A. Dobermann, R.B. Ferguson, D.F. Roberts, D.J. Lyon, D.E. Clay, and K.G. Cassman. 2011. Maize-N: A decision tool for nitrogen management in maize. Agron. J. 103(4): 1276–1283.
- Shahandeh, H., and F.M. Hons. 2011. Use of soil nitrogen parameters and texture for spatially-variable nitrogen fertilization. 12: 146–163.
- Shanahan, J.F., N.R. Kitchen, W.R. Raun, and J.S. Schepers. 2008. Responsive in-season nitrogen management for cereals. Comput. Electron. Agric. 61(1): 51–62.
- Shapiro, C. a, R.B. Ferguson, G.W. Hergert, C.S. Wortmann, and D.T. Walters. 2008. Fertilizer Suggestions for Corn. Univ. Nebraska, Ext.: 1–6.
- Shapiro, C.A., R.B. Ferguson, C.S. Wortmann, B. Maharjan, and B. Krienke. 2019. Nutrient Management Suggestions for Corn. EC117, Nebraska Extension, Lincoln,NE 1–7 (April): 1–7.
- Shapiro, A., D. Francis, D. Hergert, R. Ferguson, T. Shaver, and C. Wortmann. 2013. Using a chlorophyll meter to improve nitrogen management. Univ. Nebraska-Lincoln Extension, G1632.
- Sharma, L.K., and S.K. Bali. 2018. A Review of Methods to Improve Nitrogen Use Efficiency in Agriculture. Sustainability 51: 1–23.

- Shaver, T.M., R. Khosla, and D.G. Westfall. 2010. Evaluation of Two Ground-Based Active Crop Canopy Sensors in Maize : Growth Stage , Row Spacing , and Sensor Movement Speed. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J. 74: 2101–2108.
- Shaver, T.M., R. Khosla, and D.G. Westfall. 2011. Evaluation of two crop canopy sensors for nitrogen variability determination in irrigated maize. Precis. Agric. 12: 892–904.
- Sims, D.A., and J.A. Gamon. 2002. Relationships between leaf pigment content and spectral reflectance across a wide range of species , leaf structures and developmental stages. 81: 337–354.
- Sinclair, T.R., and R.C. Muchow. 1995. Effect of Nitrogen Supply on Maize Yield : I. Modeling Physiological Responses. Agron. J. 87: 632–641.
- Solari, F., J.F. Shanahan, R.B. Ferguson, and V.I. Adamchuk. 2010. An active sensor algorithm for corn nitrogen recommendations based on a chlorophyll meter algorithm. Agron. J. 102(4): 1090–1098.
- Solari, F., J. Shanahan, R. Ferguson, J. Schepers, and A. Gitelson. 2008. Active sensor reflectance measurements of corn nitrogen status and yield potential. Agron. J. 100(3): 571–579.
- Souza, E.G. De, P.C. Scharf, and K.A. Sudduth. 2010. Sun Position and Cloud Effects on Re fl ectance and Vegetation Indices of Corn. : 734–744.

Spalding, M.E., H. Perea-estrada, and R.F. Spalding. 2010. Long-Term Response of Groundwater Nitrate Concentrations to Management Regulations in Nebraska 's Central Platte Valley Long-Term Response of Groundwater Nitrate. ScientificWorldJournal. (10): 286–297.

- Stanford, G. 1973. Rationale for Optimum Nitrogen Fertilization in Corn Production. J. Environ. Qual. 2: 159–166.
- Tao, H., T.F. Morris, P. Kyveryga, and J. Mcguire. 2018. Factors Affecting Nitrogen Availability and Variability in Cornfields. Agron. J. (110): 1–13.
- Thompson, L.J., R.B. Ferguson, N. Kitchen, D.W. Frazen, M. Mamo, H. Yang, and J.S. Schepers. 2015. Model and sensor-based recommendation approaches for in-season nitrogen management in corn. Agron. J. 107(6): 2020–2030.
- Tubaña, B., D. Harrell, T. Walker, J. Teboh, J. Lofton, Y. Kanke, and S. Phillips. 2011. Relationships of spectral vegetation indices with rice biomass and grain yield at different sensor view angles. Agron. J. 103(5): 1405–1413.
- USDA-ERS. 2019. United States Department of Agriculture, Economic Research Service. [Online]. Available at https://www.ers.usda.gov/data-products/fertilizeruse-and-price.(accessed 25 June 2019).
- USDA-NASS. 2019. United States Department of Agriculture, National Agricutural Statistics Service. Crop Production 2018 Summary. [Online]. Available at https: www.nass. usda.gov/Publications/Todays _Reports/reports/cropan19.pdf. (accessed 24 June 2019).
- Varvel, G.E., J.S. Schepers, and D.D. Francis. 1997. Ability for in-season correction of nitrogen deficiency in corn using chlorophyll meters. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J. 61(11): 1233–1239.
- Varvel, G.E., W.W. Wilhelm, J.F. Shanahan, and J.S. Schepers. 2007. An algorithm for corn nitrogen recommendations using a chlorophyll meter based sufficiency index. Agron. J. 99(3): 701–706.

- Vetsch, J.A., and G.W. Randall. 2004. Corn Production as Affected by Nitrogen Application Timing and Tillage. Agron. J. 69: 502–509.
- Wortmann, C.S., M.M. Al-Kaisi, M. Helmers, J.E. Sawyer, D. Devlin, C. Barden, P.C.
 Scharf, R.B. Ferguson, R. Spalding, D. Tarkalson, J. Holz, D. Francis, and J.
 Schepers. 2013. Agricultural Nitrogen Management for Water Quality Protection.
 (May): 31.
- Wortmann, C.S., D.D. Tarkalson, C.A. Shapiro, A.R. Dobermann, R.B. Ferguson, G.W. Hergert, and D. Walters. 2011. Nitrogen use efficiency of irrigated corn for three cropping systems in Nebraska. Agron. J. 103(1): 76–84.
- Yang, H., A. Dobermann, K.G. Cassman, and D.T. Walters. 2006. Features, applications, and limitations of the hybrid-maize simulation model. Agron. J. 98(3): 737–748.
- Yang, H.S., and B.H. Janssen. 2000. A mono-component model of carbon mineralization with a dynamic rate constant. Eur. J. Soil Sci. 51: 517–529.

Chapter 2: Integration of Reactive Sensor and Proactive Maize-N Model Approaches for Determining Nitrogen Requirements Via Fertigation in Corn

Introduction

Low nitrogen use efficiency (NUE) has been attributed to several causes including poor synchrony between soil N supply and crop N demand, unaccounted for spatial soil variability, and temporal variation in crop N requirements (Cassman et al., 2002; Shanahan et al., 2008; Solari et al., 2008; Thompson et al., 2015). Inappropriate timing of N fertilizer application between N supply in the soil and crop N uptake is the major reason for poor synchronization (Ferguson, 2015). Cassman et al. (2002) stated that about 75% of the N fertilizer application is applied prior to planting and only 25% of N fertilizer is applied after planting. This can result in high levels of inorganic N, such as nitrate in the soil profile before rapid crop N demand, which increases the risk of N loss. In-season applications of N fertilizer between V8 to R2 have been proposed by Shanahan et al. (2008) to coincide N supply with the period of rapid N uptake, resulting in greater NUE and minimizing N losses compared to pre-plant N applications.

Uniform N application rates instead of spatially variable application rates within the field can be a second factor that contributes to low NUE (Shanahan et al., 2008; Thompson et al., 2015). Mamo et al. (2003) reported that a uniform N rate applied to the whole field resulted in either under or over-fertilized for sub-field areas. Roberts et al. (2010) observed that soil N levels and N mineralization vary spatially within fields and between fields. Likewise, Mamo et al. (2003) reported that N mineralization of SOM varies spatially across a field due to variation in soil characteristics. Several studies have reported that uniform applications within the field discounts the fact that soil N mineralization supply, crop N needs, and responses are not the same spatially, resulting in a greater risk of N loss (Inman et al., 2005b; Shanahan et al., 2008; Roberts et al., 2010; Thompson et al., 2015). Managing N applications based on spatial soil variability can decrease the risk of under and overfertilization and increase profit compared to uniform N applications (Mamo et al., 2003).

Unaccounted for temporal variability, which is temporal variation in N mineralization and N response related to environmental conditions, is another factor that leads to lower NUE. This represents changing environmental conditions and how they interact with N management practices (Mamo et al., 2003). The interactions between climate and management can impact N mineralization, crop N demand, and yield variations from year to year (Thompson et al., 2015). Accounting for temporal variability and effects of weather on the crop N needs during the growing season reduces the risk of N loss and improves NUE (Lory and Scharf, 2003). Spatial and temporal variability combined create uncertainty and decrease the ability to accurately estimate the optimal N rate (ONR) for any given year (Roberts et al., 2010). Thus, it is critical to determine the timing and rate of crop N needs that vary spatially and temporally within a field to improve NUE and minimize N loss to the environment.

There are two major strategies to manage N, reactive and proactive approaches, with the potential to increase synchrony between soil N supply and crop N demand and account for spatial soil variability and temporal variation in crop N requirements that cause low NUE. A proactive approach attempts to predict N demand and supplement N to the crop before additional N application is required, to avoid crop N deficiency. In contrast, the reactive approach attempts to detect crop N deficiency based on the indication of the real-time crop N sufficiency status to determine additional N supply requirements. Both approaches are employed in various combinations, such as a proactive approach that predicts N demand at pre-season and a reactive approach that reactively detects in-season crop N status and determines if additional N requirements are needed.

A proactive approach can include an empirical prediction algorithm that incorporates historical productivity (yield goal) or crop simulation models. One example of a yield goal approach is the University of Nebraska-Lincoln corn N recommendation algorithm (UNL algorithm) that considers splitting N rate application, which proactively predicts total N requirements (Shapiro et al., 2019). This algorithm aims to estimate N requirements and minimize residual soil nitrate using yield goal, SOM, residual soil nitrate as well as various N source credits such as legumes or manure, and irrigation water nitrate content. Crop simulation models attempt to account for spatial variability between fields and temporal variability between years by combining soil, crop, and management information with current and long-term weather to estimate N demands for corn (Setiyono et al., 2011; Sela et al., 2016). Although many crop simulation models exist, such as DSSAT (Jones et al., 2003), APSIM (Holzworth et al., 2006), CropSyst (Stöckle et al., 2003), SALUS (Basso et al., 2006), and others that have been used to investigate soil-crop-weather dynamics (Puntel et al., 2016), they were not designed to support pre-plant or in-season N rate recommendations (Thompson et al., 2015). A number of specific simulation models, such as Adapt-N (Melkonian et al., 2008) and Maize-N models (Setiyono et al., 2011) have been developed to recommend pre-plant and in-season N rate applications in corn (Jin et al., 2017). Adapt-N model was developed at Cornell University to provide an in-season N recommendations tool to

optimize split application nutrient management for corn production based on simulation of soil N dynamics and maize N uptake under conditions in the Northeast US (Melkonian et al., 2008; Sela et al., 2016).

The Maize-N model was developed at the University of Nebraska-Lincoln to predict economic optimal N rate (EONR) based on functions from the Hybrid-Maize model (Yang et al., 2006) for corn growth and yield prediction and a mono-component model (Yang and Janssen, 2000) for SOM mineralization and yield response to N uptake. The Maize-N model attempts to account for variability among fields and years by combining current and long-term weather data, current and last crop information, soil information, tillage system, various N credits, and prices for grain and N fertilizer to estimate EONR (Setiyono et al., 2011). The model was validated and EONR simulated by the Maize-N model showed a good agreement to measured EONR based on experiments conducted in western Corn Belt states in both irrigated conditions (central Nebraska and eastern South Dakota) and rainfed conditions (eastern South Dakota and western Nebraska) (Setiyono et al., 2011). Likewise, Thompson et al. (2015) reported that the EONR simulated by the Maize-N model showed greater accuracy with lower root mean square error (RMSE) and mean error (ME) values compared with the current university N recommendation approach, such as the UNL algorithm.

In contrast, the reactive approach can include responding to measured crop N requirements that have been calibrated to different sampling techniques, such as soil tests (Magdoff et al., 1984; Scharf, 2001), destructive plant tissue tests (Schröder et al., 2000; Scharf, 2001), and non-destructive measuring of crop canopy light characteristics using a crop sensor-based approach to determine N requirements (Samborski et al., 2009;

Holland and Schepers, 2010; Schlemmer et al., 2013). The crop sensor-based approach has the potential to provide a rapid, large sample size that is a more inexpensive and accurate technique compared to destructive sampling to monitor crop N status (Inman et al., 2005; Morris et al., 2018; Naser et al., 2020). A strong linear relationship exists between leaf N content and leaf chlorophyll content (Shaver et al., 2011; Naser et al., 2020), which makes sense because the majority of leaf N is contained in chlorophyll molecules (Daughtry et al., 2000). Sensors using either light reflectance or transmittance properties of canopies or leaves can be used to detect spectral characteristics (Morris et al., 2018), which relates to plant chlorophyll content and N content (Erdle et al., 2011). Sensors can be divided into two broad categories: active and passive.

Passive sensors utilize ambient light (sunlight) as their source of energy to illuminate their targets, whereas active sensors use their own source of light (Erdle et al., 2011; Shaver et al., 2011). Using active sensor reflectance measurements of corn canopy has been shown to be effective to estimate N status and improve NUE (Solari et al., 2008; Holland and Schepers, 2010; Thompson et al., 2015). An example of a sensor that uses light transmittance is (Soil Plant Analysis Development) SPAD 502 Chlorophyll Meters (SPAD CM) (Spectrum Technologies Inc. Aurora, Illinois, USA), which is also considered an active crop leaf sensor. SPAD CM measures light transmittance properties of leaves in the red (650 nm) and near-infrared (940 nm) spectral bands (Solari et al., 2008), which is strongly correlated with leaf chlorophyll content. Thus, SPAD CM has been used as an N management tool to provide rapid and nondestructive estimates of crop chlorophyll content and monitor corn N status (Peterson et al., 1993; Varvel et al., 1997), which eliminates the need to use conventional plant tissue sampling to quantify N content (Naser et al., 2020). Shapiro et al. (2013) provided guidelines for the use of chlorophyll meters for fine-tuning N management decisions during the growing season, increasing NUE, and maintaining the yield of corn. However, to monitor crop N status, it is required to have a high N reference area (non-limiting N) to determine the sufficiency index (SI) by normalizing data in the field to avoid the site and sampling date effects. This is described in detail by Peterson et al. (1993).

A recent review by Morris et al. (2018) showed that using either a crop canopy sensor or crop leaf sensor as a reactive approach for N management is effective and has greater accuracy than a proactive approach. This greater accuracy translates to reduced N rate, improved NUE, increased or maintained yield, and reduced N loss. Likewise, a recent field study by Thompson et al. (2015) found that a reactive approach using crop canopy sensor-based Holland-Schepers algorithm (H-S algorithm) (Holland and Schepers, 2010) was effective in reducing in-season N rate, increasing NUE as measured by PFP_N and AE with little to no reduction in yield compared with a proactive approach across 12 sites in Nebraska, Missouri, and North Dakota. The sensor-based approach relied on applying a sufficient base rate of N application at planting followed by a reactive one-time in-season assessment of the crop N deficiency informed by the sensor (Holland and Schepers, 2010). Although the use of a sensor-based approach attempts to detect spatial variability that exists within fields and generate SI, the method does not need to set a threshold to detect the timing of the N application. Because the in-season N sidedress application takes place once at a specific growth stage range, the method is limited by labor, weather, and availability of high clearance applicator equipment.

To overcome the limitations of labor, weather, and availability of high clearance applicator equipment under irrigated conditions, a desirable alternative method is to apply N via fertigation. Fertigation is a method to apply fertilizers through the irrigation system, which is a common and cost-effective means to apply multiple small doses of in-season fertilizer application. Applying multiple small N doses when N uptake by corn is highest can result in greater NUE and less N loss. For example, Blackmer and Schepers, (1995) and Schepers et al. (1995) found that a reactive approach using SPAD CM can be a valuable tool to monitor corn N status and schedule fertigation for corn resulting in lower N rates, higher NUE without reducing yield compared with a proactive approach, which resulted in higher N rates without increased grain yield.

However, there are no previous studies that have integrated a reactive approach using crop N sensors and a proactive approach using the Maize-N model to determine the timing and rate of in-season N requirements via fertigation. The objective of this research was to evaluate and develop a new N application method using the integration of reactive sensor and proactive Maize-N model approaches via fertigation in corn.

Material and Methods

Site Description

This study was conducted during the 2017 and 2018 growing seasons at two sites of the University of Nebraska-Lincoln: (i) South Central Agriculture Laboratory (SCAL), near Clay Center, Nebraska (44.6° N, 98.1° W; elevation: 552 m above mean sea level) and (ii) West Central Research and Extension Center (WCREC) (41°5' N, 100°45' W; elevation: 861 m above mean sea level), North Platte, Nebraska. The soil at the SCAL site was classified as Hasting silt loam (fine, montmorillonitic, mesic Udic Argiustolls) soil series with 0 to 1 percent slopes (Hammer et al.,1981). Whereas, the soil at the WCREC site was classified as Cozad silt loam (fine, silty, mixed, mesic Typic Haplustolls) soil series with 0 to 1 percent slopes (Bowman et al., 1978).

The SCAL site is characterized as a transition zone between sub-humid and semiarid climates, with average precipitation received during the crop growing season from April 1 to September 30, 2017 of 450.9 mm and the average daily temperature was 18.98°C. For 2018, the average precipitation received during the crop growing season from April 1 to September 30, 2018 was 505.5 mm and the average daily temperature was 18.88°C (HPRCC, 2019). The WCREC site is characterized as a semi-arid climate, with average precipitation received during the crop growing season from April 1 to September 30, 2017 of 457.4 mm and the average daily temperature was 18.37°C. For 2018, the average precipitation received during the crop growing season from April 1 to September 30, 2018 was 453.5 mm and the average daily temperature was 18.7°C. For 2018, the average precipitation received during the crop growing season from April 1 to September 30, 2018 was 453.5 mm and the average daily temperature was 17.72°C (HPRCC, 2019). Soil samples were collected at each site to characterize soil chemical properties and residual soil nitrate. Initial spring soil samples for the topsoil layer (0-20 cm) were composited from four to six soil cores to obtain one sample and two samples for each replication to obtain eight soil samples for each site. Four to five soil cores were composited for the deep soil layers to 180 cm with 30 cm increment and two samples for each replication to obtain 48 soil samples. The previous crop and a summary of soil properties for the topsoil layer across two site years are presented in Table 2.1.

Table 2.1. Summary of soil properties for spring soil samples acquired at depths of 0-20 cm for SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018.

| Site Year ID | Soil Texture | pH† | SOM‡ % | CEC* meq 100g ⁻¹ | NO3-N [★] mg kg ⁻¹ | P-M3 ^δ mg kg ⁻¹ | K§ mg kg ⁻¹ | Previous crop |
|-----------------|------------------|-----|-----------|-----------------------------------|--|---|------------------------------|------------------|
| SCAL17 | SiL ⁺ | 6.8 | 3.4 | 15.0 | 8.3 | 29.3 | 360.4 | soybean |
| WCREC17 | SiL | 7.9 | 2.0 | 17.8 | 7.0 | 53.1 | 516.4 | soybean |
| SCAL18 | SiL | 6.6 | 3.3 | 15.8 | 11.8 | 32.6 | 334.3 | corn |
| WCREC18 | SiL | 7.8 | 2.1 | 17.2 | 8.5 | 49.4 | 451.9 | soybean |

⁺SiL is silt loam, [†]pH is 1:1 soil: water, [‡]SOM is soil organic matter LOI %, ^{*}CEC is cation exchange capacity, ^{*}NO₃-N is nitrate-nitrogen, ^δP-M3 is Mehlich-3 soil phosphorus, §K is potassium extracted by 1 N ammonium acetate.

Experimental and Treatments Design

The experimental design was a randomized complete block design with eight treatments and four replications. At the SCAL site, plot dimensions were 6.1 m wide by 36.6 m long with eight rows at 0.76 m row width. At the WCREC site, plot dimensions were 12.2 m wide by 27.9 m long with 16 rows in 2017 and 10.7 m wide by 32 m long with 14 rows at 0.76 m row width in 2018. Planting at the SCAL site was on April 24, 2017, and May 2, 2018, while planting at the WCREC site was on May 8 in both years. A

planting population of 84,000 plants ha⁻¹ using hybrid Fontanelle 6A327RBC was used for both site years.

Other than N fertilizer, all other agronomic activities, including pest control were managed according to the University of Nebraska Extension Guidelines (Shapiro et al., 2019). All site years were irrigated with a linear sprinkler irrigation system at the SCAL site and a center-pivot irrigation system at the WCREC site. Both irrigation systems were used for applying irrigation water and were capable of applying N fertilizer to crops through irrigation water (fertigation). Irrigation management was conducted according to the method developed by Irmak et al. (2005). Irrigation timing and amount were determined from a combination of soil moisture content and crop growth stage monitoring with the use of a Watermark soil moisture sensors (model 200SS) with a range of measurements from 0-239 (kPa) (IRROMETER Company, Inc., Riverside, CA, USA) at the SCAL site and using a neutron moisture meter (model CPN 503DR Hydroprobe) (Campbell Pacific Nuclear International Inc., Concord, CA, USA) at WCREC site. At both sites, fertilizer was applied according to UNL extension guidelines. Starter fertilizer was applied as ammonium polyphosphate 10-34-0 (NPK) (6.5 kg N ha⁻¹ and 22 kg P_2O_5 ha⁻¹) and 0.32 kg ha⁻¹ 20% Zn for SCAL site and as ammonium polyphosphate 10-34-0 (NPK) (6.5 kg N ha⁻¹ and 22 kg P_2O_5 ha⁻¹) and phosphorus applied to plots deficient in soil test P as triple superphosphate ranged between 83 to 184 kg ha⁻¹ using a dry fertilizer spreader (Barber Engineering Company, Spokane, WA, USA) in 2017 only for WCREC site. The fertilizer was banded over the seed via the planter in both site years (Table 2.2).

Eight treatments representing current best management practices (BMP) for N management in Nebraska as well as potential new practices were evaluated. The treatments were broadly categorized as the following: check, calibration, proactive, and reactive. The check (unfertilized) treatment received only starter fertilizer to supplement the recommended phosphorus and zinc needs. This treatment is important to identify N uptake from indigenous sources, including residual soil nitrate-N, mineralized N from SOM, crop residues, deposition of atmospheric ammonium, and nitrate-N from irrigation water (Wortmann et al., 2011). A non-N-limiting reference treatment was used as a calibration treatment to determine the relative N sufficiency status by normalizing sensor data and calculating the relative SI of target treatments (Blackmer and Schepers, 1995). The reference treatment was also used to represent maximum yield. The reference treatment received a non-limiting N rate (280 kg ha⁻¹) at planting to be above crop needs to ensure that total N was sufficient throughout the entire growing season.

Six treatments were labeled according to Timing-Application Method-Rate-N Source. Timing was either proactive or reactive. A reactive approach responds to measured crop N needs and determines the timing of additional N requirements based on the indication of the crop N sufficiency status. In contrast, a proactive approach attempts to predict N demand and supplement N to the crop before N deficiency occurs. The application method was either sidedress or fertigation. The rate was arbitrarily fixed or calculated by the UNL algorithm and H-S algorithm or predicted by the Maize-N model. The N source for all but one treatment was a urea-ammonium nitrate (UAN) solution (32%N) as a base rate and additional N applied via fertigation and thus omitted from the description. One treatment used Environment Smart Nitrogen (ESN), a polymer-coated controlled-release N source as a base rate and additional N applied via fertigation as UAN (32%N) (Table 2.2).

The proactive treatments consisted of: (i) the proactive-sidedress-UNL algorithm (P-SD-UNL) treatment, (ii) the proactive-fertigation-model (P-F-Model) treatment. The P-SD-UNL treatment was considered as the current non-sensor-based BMP, which proactively predicted seasonal N rate requirements. The N rate is an empirically fit prediction algorithm that incorporates historic productivity (expected yield), SOM, residual soil nitrate as well as various N source credits such as from legumes or manure and irrigation water nitrate content. The algorithm was recommended to be a one-time inseason sidedress application informed by yield goal and N credits. It included price and application timing adjustment factors (Shapiro et al., 2019) as follows:

N rate recommendation (kg N ha⁻¹) =

1.12 x [35 + (1.2 x EY) - (8 x Nitrate-N ppm) - (0.14 x EY x OM) - other N credits] x Price_{adj} x Timing_{adj} [2.1]

where,

1.12 is used to convert N recommendations from lbs N ac⁻¹ to kg N ha⁻¹.
EY is expected yield (bu ac⁻¹)
Nitrate-N ppm is weighted average soil nitrate down to 120 cm
OM is the percent soil organic matter
Other N credits include previous legume credit, manure, other organic materials, and irrigation water nitrate
Price_{adj} is the adjustment factor for prices of corn and N
Timing_{adj} is the adjustment factor for fall, spring, and split applications

The P-F-Model treatment was not sensor guided, but was informed by the Maize-N model, which proactively predicted N rate requirements according to expected crop N supply and demand for the next three weeks using long-term weather data, current and previous crop information, current soil information, and N credits (Setiyono et al., 2011).

The reactive treatments consisted of: (i) reactive-sidedress-H-S algorithm (R-SD-HS), (ii) reactive-fertigation-fixed (R-F-Fixed) treatment, (iii) reactive-fertigation-model (R-F-Model) treatment, and (iv) reactive-fertigation-model-slow release (R-F-Model-SR). The R-SD-HS treatment was considered as the current sensor-informed BMP, informed by the active sensor to calculate in-season sidedress N applications. The calculation of N application took into account EONR (calculated using UNL algorithm) or the maximum N rate prescribed by the producers, total N fertilizer applied before crop sensing, N credits as well as sensor SI value (Holland and Schepers, 2010) as follows:

$$N_{APP} = (N_{OPT} - N_{PreFert} - N_{CRD} + N_{COMP}) \cdot [2.2]$$

$$\sqrt{\frac{(1 - SI)}{\Delta SI \cdot (1 + 0.1 \cdot e^{m(SI_{Threshold} - SI)})}}$$

where,

N_{APP} is N application rate to be applied as sidedress

N_{OPT} is EONR or the maximum N rate prescribed by producers

N_{PreFert} is the total N fertilizer applied before crop sensing and/or in-season N application

 N_{CRD} is N credit for the previous season's crop, nitrate in water, and manure application

N_{COMP} is N above N_{OPT} required by the crop under soil limiting conditions at a given growth stage

SI is the sufficiency index of the target crop

M is back-off rate variable (0 < m < 100) Th_{reshold} is the back-off cut-on point Δ SI is differences between where SI equals one and the point where the response curve intersects the y-axis (1-SI (0))

Three reactive fertigation treatments included R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR informed by the sensor as reactive to crop N deficiency. N rates were either arbitrarily fixed-rate (34 kg ha⁻¹ as the typical rate of N to be applied via fertigation without injuring corn plants) (Blackmer and Schepers, 1995) for R-F-Fixed treatment or were determined by Maize-N for R-F-Model and R-F-SR-Model treatments. The base rate of N fertilizer for all site years was applied at planting as UAN (Table 2.2), banded to the soil between crop rows (knife was spaced in the middle of the row and fertilizer was injected below the soil surface) for all treatments except for R-F-SR-Model treatment. For R-F-SR-Model treatment, the base rate of N fertilizer was applied at planting as ESN (Table 2.2), which was surface broadcast using a dry fertilizer drop spreader (3m wide).
| | | | Starter⁺ N Rate | Application | Base N Rate | N Application | | |
|-----------|---------------------|----------|--------------------|-------------|-------------------|------------------|------------------|-------------|
| Site Year | | Planting | (kg N | Date | (kg N | Date | N | Method of |
| <u>ID</u> | Treatment | Date | ha ⁻¹) | | na ⁻) | | Source | Application |
| SCAL17 | Check | 24 Apr. | 6.5 | 24 Apr. | 0 | - | - | - |
| | Reference | | | | 280 | 8 May | UAN32%† | Banded |
| | P-SD-UNL | | | | 84 | | | |
| | R-SD-HS | | | | 84 | | | |
| | R-F-Fixed | | | | 84 | | | |
| | R-F-Model | | | | 84 | | | |
| | R-F-SR-Model | | | | 95 | | ESN [‡] | Broadcast |
| | P-F-Model | | | | 84 | | UAN32% | Banded |
| WCREC17 | Check | 8 May | 6.5 | 8 May | 0 | - | - | - |
| | Reference | | | | 280 | 4 May | UAN32% | Banded |
| | P-SD-UNL | | | | 78.5 | | | |
| | R-SD-HS | | | | 78.5 | | | |
| | R-F-Fixed | | | | 78.5 | | | |
| | R-F-Model | | | | 78.5 | | | |
| | R-F-SR-Model | | | | 64 | 3 May | ESN | Broadcast |
| | P-F-Model | | | | 78.5 | 4 May | UAN32% | Banded |
| SCAL18 | Check | 2 May | 6.5 | 2 May | 0 | - | - | - |
| | Reference | | | | 280 | 11 May | UAN32% | Banded |
| | P-SD-UNL | | | | 78.5 | - | | |
| | R-SD-HS | | | | 78.5 | | | |

Table 2.2. Site year, treatment, planting date, starter N rate, application date, base N rate, N application date, N source, and method of application for eight N fertilizer decision strategies for SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018.

| | R-F-Fixed R-F-Model R-F-SR-Model P-F-Model | | | | 78.5 78.5 147 78.5 | 10 May 11 May | ESN UAN32% | Broadcast Banded |
|---------|---|-------|-----|-------|-----------------------------|------------------|---------------|---------------------|
| WCREC18 | Check | 8 May | 6.5 | 8 May | 0 | - | - | _ |
| | Reference | | | | 280 | 16 May | UAN32% | Banded |
| | P-SD-UNL | | | | 87 | 17 May | | |
| | R-SD-HS | | | | 87 | 17 May | | |
| | R-F-Fixed | | | | 78.5 | 16 May | | |
| | R-F-Model | | | | 78.5 | 16 May | | |
| | R-F-SR-Model | | | | 84 | 17 May | ESN | Broadcast |
| | P-F-Model | | | | 78.5 | 16 May | UAN32% | Banded |

⁺ Indicates Liquid ammonium polyphosphate (10-34-0) (NPK) banded for all treatments as starter N.

[†] Indicates Urea-Ammonium Nitrate solution (32%N) as a base rate.

‡ Indicates Environment Smart Nitrogen (ESN) coated urea (44% N) as a base rate.

Active Crop Sensors and Data Collection

SPAD CM and RapidScan CS-45 (RS) crop canopy sensor (Holland Scientific, Lincoln, NE, USA) were used to monitor crop and detect corn N status. The SPAD CM was used to validate the method previously developed by Peterson et al. (1993) and Blackmer and Schepers, (1995) to compare with RS whether or not using the RS would result in the same management decisions. The RS is capable of rapid data collection with the capacity to sense a much larger area than the SPAD CM (Krienke et al., 2017). However, fertigation decisions relied solely on the SI calculated using the SPAD CM.

The SPAD CM is an active handheld crop leaf sensor (contact sensor) that measures light transmittance properties of leaves in two wavelengths (650 and 940 nm) by clamping it on the crop leaf and emitting its own light to measure N status. In the field, fifteen readings per row from the middle two rows (total of thirty readings) were collected (from the sensing area as described above). Sensor measurements were taken from halfway between the leaf margin and the leaf midrib from the newest fully expanded leaf before the tassel (VT) growth stage, and from the ear leaf after the VT growth stage. SPAD CM values were generated and averaged to obtain one mean value for each plot.

The RS is an active handheld crop canopy sensor (proximal sensor) that integrates a data logger, GPS, crop sensor, and power source into one small unit with a modulated polychromatic light source and three measurement channels: 670 nm, 730 nm, and 780 nm. Reflectance from these three channels was used to obtain the normalized difference red edge index (NDRE) (Li et al., 2014). Sensing was conducted in the middle of each plot (sensing area). The sensing area of each plot consisted of the two middle rows of each plot with 9 m length by holding the RS unit in the nadir position at the recommended height of approximately 1 meter above the corn and walking directly over each row for each plot. Measurements with the sensor were moved to between three rows instead of directly over the two rows after the VT growth stage through physiological maturity (R6) growth stages. NDRE values were generated and averaged for each row to obtain one mean value for each plot.

SPAD CM measurements were used to calculate SI by normalizing the target vegetation index versus the reference vegetation index to limit the effects of growth stages, hybrid, environmental conditions, and disease. The SI is defined as follows:

$$SI = \frac{\text{VI Target}}{\text{VI Reference}}$$
[2.3]

Where,

SI = sufficiency index,

VI Target is a sensor vegetation index obtained from unknown or target chlorophyll concentration,

VI Reference is a sensor vegetation index obtained from non-limited N fertilizer or high N reference.

When the SI value was equal to or less than 0.95, supplement N via fertigation was applied. N needs were reassessed after two weeks using sensor SI information to determine if an additional N application is needed. This procedure was repeated to assess crop N status until late season at the R2 growth stage, which was suggested by Hawkins et al. (2007) to avoid fertigation loss efficiency (Figure 2.1).



Figure 2.1. Timing decision logic of fertigation application.

Model N Rates

The N rate for treatments based on the model was determined using the Maize-N model. The Maize-N model was developed to estimate EONR of fertilizer to apply for corn by taking into account current and long-term weather, current and previous crop information, crop rotation, N fertilizer information, tillage system, soil properties, N credits, and indigenous soil N supply (Setiyono et al., 2011). All these input values were entered into the model to predict EONR. Maize-N model version 2017 was used for the 2017 and 2018 growing seasons. Current weather data was incorporated with other inputs into the model to estimate the amount of N mineralization from the period of the last crop

to the time of running the model for the current crop. In contrast, long-term weather data based on historical trends were incorporated with other inputs into the model to estimate the amount of N mineralization for the remainder of the season. The input and output values of the Maize-N model prediction for each site are shown in Appendix A.

Biomass Samples, Grain Yield, NUE, and Partial Profit

Whole plant (aboveground biomass) samples were collected at physiological maturity (R6). Six plants were sampled randomly for each plot by collecting three plants from each adjacent row to each row of the sensing area (two rows were selected in the middle of each plot with 9 m length). Then, the plant was separated from the ear, bagged, weighed, chopped, placed into an oven to dry at 70°C until reaching constant weight. The ear was air-dried, shelled, and weighed. Total aboveground biomass samples (stover and grain) were analyzed for total N to calculate total aboveground N uptake. Plots (sensing area with two rows for 9 m length) were hand-harvested on September 28, 2017, and October 3, 2018, for the SCAL site to obtain grain yield. Grain was shelled, weighed, and adjusted to 0.155 g g⁻¹ moisture content. At the WCREC site, grain yield was measured using a three-row plot combine on November 8, 2017, and October 11, 2018, and adjusted to 0.155 g g⁻¹ moisture content.

 PFP_N , AE_N , and RE_N were calculated to represent NUE. The PFP_N was calculated by dividing grain yield produced by total N fertilizer applied. AE_N was calculated by dividing the difference in grain yield between the fertilized treatment and the check treatment by total N fertilizer applied. RE_N was calculated by dividing the difference in aboveground biomass N uptake between the fertilized treatment and the check treatment by total N fertilizer applied. Partial profit was calculated as the total corn revenue subtracted by fertilizer costs. The total corn revenue was calculated as the yield for each plot multiplied by the yield price. The yield was sold for \$0.14 kg⁻¹ and \$0.15 kg⁻¹ corn for 2017 and 2018, respectively. Fertilizer cost was calculated as the amount of total N fertilizer applied to each plot multiplied by the cost of the N fertilizer source. The N fertilizer cost was \$1.30 kg⁻¹ ESN fertilizer for both years and \$0.99 kg⁻¹ and \$0.90 kg⁻¹ UAN fertilizer for 2017 and 2018, respectively.

Residual Soil Nitrate-N (RSN-N)

Deep soil samples (30 cm increments to 150 cm for 2017 and 180 cm for 2018) for quantifying residual soil nitrate post-harvest were collected on November 27 and December 1, 2017, and November 7 and November 14, 2018, respectively, at the SCAL site. At the WCREC site, deep soil samples (30 cm increments to 180 cm) were collected on October 17 and October 22, 2018. Three to four soil cores were composited to make one sample per depth, five and six samples per replication to obtain 160 and 192 soil samples, respectively. Soil samples were collected from two rows between rows of the sensing area.

Statistical Analysis

Analysis of variance (ANOVA) was conducted using PROC GLIMMIX in Statistical Analysis System (SAS) version 9.4. Grain yield, PFP_N, AE_N, RE_N, partial profit, and RSN-N were analyzed as response variables. A mean separation test was performed using Tukey's Multiple Comparison Test.

Results and Discussion

Weather

Table 2.3 shows total precipitation, total irrigation, and average temperature for historic average weather data for 30 years and 2017-2018 through the growing season from April to September at SCAL and WCREC sites. Figure 2.2 shows weather data for the same period for each site year from April to September (growing season) for comparison, including mean daily temperature, total precipitation, and total irrigation. At SCAL17, the average precipitation during the growing season was less than the 30-year historical average, but was higher than the 30-year historical average in May, which has a high potential for leaching of nitrate by precipitation. At SCAL18, the average precipitation during the growing season was higher than the 30-year historical average, especially in June, which has a high potential for leaching of nitrate. At WCREC, the average precipitation during the 2017 and 2018 growing seasons was higher than the 30-year historical average (HPRCC, 2019), especially in July in 2017 and in May, June, and July in 2018, which has the potential for leaching of nitrate.

Total irrigation at the SCAL site through the 2017 and 2018 growing seasons was less than the total irrigation at the WCREC site for both years (Table 2.3). The average temperature for both SCAL (18.98 °C in 2017 and 18.88 °C in 2018) and WCREC (18.37 °C in 2017 and 17.72 °C in 2018) sites was very close to 30 years historical average temperature for SCAL (18.76 °C) and for WCREC (17.95 °C) during the 2017 and 2018 growing season for the same periods from April to September.

66

Table 2.3. A summary of annual total precipitation (mm), total irrigation (mm), and average temperature (°C) through the growing season for historic 30 years average weather data and for 2017 and 2018 for sites in SCAL and WCREC.

| Site Year ID | Apr. | May | Jun. | Jul. | Aug. | Sep. | |
|-------------------------|-------|--------------------|---------|-----------|------------|--------|--------|
| | | Precipitation (mm) | | | | | Total |
| SCAL17 | 81.28 | 153.92 | 22.61 | 50.80 | 89.64 | 52.68 | 450.93 |
| WCREC17 | 52.07 | 70.61 | 28.70 | 104.39 | 81.79 | 119.84 | 457.40 |
| SCAL18 | 13.67 | 48.46 | 158.72 | 76.71 | 84.58 | 123.37 | 505.51 |
| WCREC18 | 28.52 | 172.62 | 108.64 | 129.11 | 7.75 | 6.83 | 453.47 |
| SCAL-Hist. ⁺ | 59.36 | 111.28 | 93.90 | 89.26 | 83.31 | 55.74 | 492.85 |
| WCREC-Hist.† | 53.94 | 75.85 | 86.90 | 63.89 | 56.77 | 38.34 | 375.69 |
| | | | Irri | gation (m | m) | | Total |
| SCAL17 | 0 | 0 | 44.45 | 57.15 | 31.75 | 0 | 133.35 |
| WCREC17 | 0 | 0 | 55.88 | 142.24 | 45.72 | 40.64 | 284.48 |
| SCAL18 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 12.70 | 31.75 | 0 | 44.45 |
| WCREC18 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 132.08 | 76.20 | 0 | 208.28 |
| | | | | | | | |
| | | | Average | Temperat | ure (°C) | | Avg |
| SCAL17 | 10.40 | 15.60 | 22.75 | 24.83 | 20.74 | 19.56 | 18.98 |
| WCREC17 | 10.21 | 13.83 | 21.95 | 25.20 | 20.80 | 18.24 | 18.37 |
| SCAL18 | 5.72 | 19.27 | 23.81 | 23.18 | 22.29 | 19.04 | 18.88 |
| WCREC18 | 5.46 | 16.83 | 21.50 | 22.78 | 21.26 | 18.49 | 17.72 |
| SCAL-Hist. | 9.89 | 16.11 | 21.83 | 23.82 | 22.69 | 18.20 | 18.76 |
| WCREC-Hist. | 8.95 | 14.78 | 20.73 | 23.52 | 22.33 | 17.40 | 17.95 |

†Historic 30 years average weather data for SCAL and WCREC.



Figure 2.2. Total water (mm) and mean daily temperature (°C) through the growing season for each site in SCAL and WCREC in 2017 and 2018.

In-Season Nitrogen Application Rates

Table 2.4 summarizes sensor timing, SI values, and in-season N application rates for eight treatments for SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018. At SCAL17, the inseason N application rate for the R-F-SR-Model treatment (based on sensor and model with initial ESN fertilizer) was lower than the in-season N rate for all other treatments. At WCREC17, no in-season N was applied for the R-F-Fixed (based on the sensor only) treatment compared to in-season N rates for other treatments. The reference treatment also received the in-season N application rate. At SCAL18, no in-season N was applied for the R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model (based on sensor and model), and R-F-SR-Model treatments. At WCREC18, the in-season N application rate for the R-SD-HS treatment was lower than the in-season N rates for all other treatments. In-season N rate for R-F-Model treatment was lower than in-season N rates for fertigation treatments.

At the SCAL17 site, the R-F-SR-Model treatment had a lower in-season N rate due to a higher initial N rate applied (95 kg N ha⁻¹) as ESN slow-release N being input into the Maize-N model. This resulted in reducing the in-season N rate predicted by the Maize-N model for R-F-SR-Model treatment without reducing yield as it was among the highest-yielding treatments. At WCREC17, the R-F-Fixed treatment did not receive additional in-season N application since the SI values were greater than 0.95 during all growth stages (V6-R6), without limiting yield as it was among the highest-yielding treatments (not significantly lower than any other). Also, the seasonal average SI value (0.98) for this treatment was greater than the SI values for all other treatments. To assure the sufficiency of plant N at the time of sensing, the in-season N rate was also applied for the reference treatment at WCREC17. At SCAL18, the R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-SR-Model treatments did not receive additional in-season-N applications since SI values were greater than 0.95 during all growth stages (V6-R6), without limiting yield as it was among the highest-yielding treatments (not significantly lower than any other). Also, the seasonal average SI values (0.99) for these three treatments were slightly different than SI values for the reference during all growth stages at sensor timing. At WCREC18, a relatively low in-season N rate was recommended using the H-S algorithm for R-SD-HS treatment since it had a higher SI value (0.98). The R-F-Model treatment had a lower in-season N rate than fertigation treatments due to a higher seasonal average SI value (0.98) (V6-R6) than other fertigation treatments except for P-F-Model treatment (based on the model only) which received multiple in-season N applications. However, the lower in-season N rate applied for R-F-Model treatment did not impact yield, as it was among the highest-yielding treatments.

Across all site years, on average, in-season N application rates were lower for reactive fertigation treatments (R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-SR-Model treatments) compared to the proactive sidedress UNL algorithm (P-SD-UNL treatment) and reactive sidedress H-S algorithm (R-SD-HS treatment). The R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-SR-Model treatments reduced in-season N rates by 62, 55, and 59 kg N ha⁻¹ compared to the P-SD-UNL treatment and by 25, 18, and 22 kg N ha⁻¹ compared to the R-SD-HS treatment. In contrast, the proactive fertigation treatment (P-F-Model) reduced in-season N rates by 32 kg N ha⁻¹ compared to the P-SD-UNL treatment, but it increased in-season N rates by 5 kg N ha⁻¹ compared to the R-SD-HS treatment. This is consistent with the finding of Thompson et al. (2015) that reported the reactive approach-based-sensor

recommended lower in-season N rates than the proactive approach-based Maize-N model across 9 of 11 sites. The results showed that reactive fertigation treatments (R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-SR-Model treatments) reduced the in-season N rates application due to the ability of the sensor to detect and respond to crop N status. This resulted in better synchronization between N supply and crop demand. However, the proactive fertigation treatment (P-F-Model) reduced the in-season N rate compared to the proactive sidedress UNL algorithm (P-SD-UNL treatment) and did not reduce the in-season N rate compared to reactive sidedress H-S algorithm (R-SD-HS treatment). This is because the proactive fertigation treatment (P-F-Model) did not have the ability to detect and respond to current crop N status as did reactive treatments.

| Site Year ID | Treatment | Growth stage at Sensor Timing | Sufficiency Index (SI) | In-Season N Rate (kg ha ⁻¹) | N Recommendation Method | N Application Method |
|--------------|------------------|-------------------------------|---------------------------|---|-------------------------------|----------------------------|
| SCAL17 | Check | V6-R6 | 0.82 | 0 | _ | - |
| | Reference | - | - | 0 | - | - |
| | P-SD-UNL | V6 | 0.95 | 84 | UNL algorithm | Sidedress |
| | R-SD-HS | V11 | 0.93 | 56 | H-S algorithm | Sidedress |
| | R-F-Fixed | V11 | 0.92 | 34 | Fixed rate | Fertigation |
| | R-F-Model | V11 | 0.93 | 37 | Model rate | Fertigation |
| | R-F-SR-Model | V11 | 0.93 | 20 | Model rate | Fertigation |
| | P-F-Model | V9 | 0.97 | 30 | Model rate | Fertigation |
| WCREC17 | Check | V6-R6 | 0.89 | 0 | - | - |
| | Reference | VT | - | 34 | Calibration | Fertigation |
| | P-SD-UNL | V6 | 0.97 | 41 | UNL algorithm | Sidedress |
| | R-SD-HS | V13 | 0.90 | 46 | H-S algorithm | Sidedress |
| | R-F-Fixed | V6-R6 | 0.98 | 0 | - | - |
| | R-F-Model | V8 | 0.92 | 46 | Model rate | Fertigation |
| | R-F-SR-Model | V8 | 0.93 | 33 | Model rate | Fertigation |
| | P-F-Model | V8 | 0.94 | 43 | Model rate | Fertigation |
| SCAL18 | Check | V6-R6 | 0.85 | 0 | - | - |
| | Reference | - | - | 0 | - | - |
| | P-SD-UNL | V6 | 0.95 | 136 | UNL algorithm | Sidedress |
| | R-SD-HS | VT | 0.99 | 58 | H-S algorithm | Sidedress |

| Table 2.4. Site year, treatment, sensor timing, sufficiency index, in-season N rate, N recommendation method, and |
|---|
| method of N application for eight N fertilizer decision strategies for SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018. |
| |
| |

| | R-F-Fixed | V6-R6 | 0.99 | 0 | - | - |
|---------|------------------|-------|------|----|---------------|-------------|
| | R-F-Model | V6-R6 | 0.99 | 0 | - | - |
| | R-F-SR-Model | V6-R6 | 0.99 | 0 | - | - |
| | P-F-Model | VT | 1.01 | 30 | Model rate | Fertigation |
| WCREC18 | Check | V6-R5 | 0.73 | 0 | - | - |
| | Reference | - | - | 0 | - | - |
| | P-SD-UNL | V6 | 0.94 | 64 | UNL algorithm | Sidedress |
| | R-SD-HS | V18 | 0.98 | 17 | H-S algorithm | Sidedress |
| | R-F-Fixed | V10 | 0.95 | 17 | Fixed rate | Fertigation |
| | | R1 | 0.95 | 25 | | |
| | R-F-Model | V12 | 0.97 | 12 | Model rate | Fertigation |
| | | R1 | 0.97 | 10 | | |
| | R-F-SR-Model | V10 | 0.97 | 13 | Model rate | Fertigation |
| | | V12 | 0.94 | 7 | | |
| | | R1 | 0.95 | 18 | | |
| | P-F-Model | V10 | 0.99 | 34 | Model rate | Fertigation |
| | | R1 | 0.99 | 47 | | |
| | | R2 | 1.01 | 12 | | |

The red color of SI values indicates SI values were equal to or less than the 0.95 thresholds.

Grain Yield

Table 2.5 shows Type III tests of fixed effects of site, year, and treatment on grain yield at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018. There were significant site, year, and treatment main effects on grain yield. There were significant site x treatment and year x treatment interactions effects on grain yield at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018. Because of the significant interactions effect of site x treatment and year x treatment, the simple effect of treatment on grain yield will be explored by site and year as shown in Figure 2.3 and Figure 2.4.

Table 2.5. Type III tests of fixed effect of site, year, and treatment on grain yield at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018.

| | Grain Yield | | | | | | | |
|---------------|-----------------|-------------------|---------|----------------------|--|--|--|--|
| Effect | Numerator DF | Denominator DF | F Value | Pr > F | | | | |
| site | 1 | 12 | 23.08 | 0.0004 | | | | |
| year | 1 | 12 | 30.62 | 0.0001 | | | | |
| site*year | 1 | 12 | 0.05 | 0.8319 | | | | |
| Trt | 7 | 84 | 26.25 | <.0001 | | | | |
| site*Trt | 7 | 84 | 2.15 | 0.0473 | | | | |
| year*Trt | 7 | 84 | 2.59 | 0.018 | | | | |
| site*year*Trt | 7 | 84 | 1.72 | 0.1149 | | | | |

Grain yield ranged from 8.49 at WCREC18 to 16.18 Mg ha⁻¹ at SCAL17 as shown in Appendix A (Table A.1). Figure 2.3 and Figure 2.4 show the mean estimates by site and year for average grain yield and total N applied at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018 arranged by treatment. At SCAL17, the highest grain yield was observed with the reference treatment (16.18 Mg ha⁻¹), which was not significantly different from grain yield of other treatments except for the check treatment. The lowest grain yield was observed with the check treatment (11.17 Mg ha⁻¹), which was significantly different from the grain yield of other treatments (Figure 2.3). At WCREC17, the highest grain yield was observed with the reference treatment (14.14 Mg ha⁻¹), which was not significantly different from the grain yield of other treatments. The lowest grain yield was observed with the check treatment (12.74 Mg ha⁻¹), which was not significantly different from the grain yield of other treatments (Figure 2.3).



Figure 2.3. Mean estimates by site and year for average grain yield and total N applied at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 arranged by treatment. Different letters indicate a significant difference at the 95% confidence level (alpha = 0.05) within the site.

At SCAL18, the highest grain yield was observed with the R-F-Fixed treatment (14.56 Mg ha⁻¹), which was not significantly different from the grain yield of other treatments except for the check treatment. The lowest grain yield was observed with the check treatment (9.33 Mg ha⁻¹), which was significantly different from other treatments

(Figure 2.4). At WCREC18, the highest grain yield was observed with the P-F-Model treatment (13.28 Mg ha⁻¹), which was not significantly different from grain yield for other treatments except for the check treatment. The lowest grain yield was observed with the check treatment (8.49 Mg ha⁻¹), which was significantly different from other treatments (Figure 2.4).



Figure 2.4. Mean estimates by site and year for average grain yield and total N applied at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2018 arranged by treatment. Different letters indicate a significant difference at the 95% confidence level (alpha = 0.05) within the site.

High grain yield observed for the check treatment at WCREC17 is explained by the large contribution of N from other sources such as N mineralization, which provided sufficient N to the crop and avoided N deficiency that limited response to N fertilizer for other treatments. Higher grain yield was also observed for the R-F-Fixed treatment at SCAL18 site year although it did not receive additional in-season-N applications. Similar results were observed by Thompson et al. (2015) that found high yields for check treatment for two sites in Nebraska in 2012. Results showed that the reactive fertigation treatments (R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-SR-Model) maintained or increased grain yield and reduced total N application compared to currently recommended approaches including proactive sidedress UNL algorithm (P-SD-UNL treatment) and reactive sidedress H-S algorithm (R-SD-HS treatment), which resulted in higher applied N rates, but neither treatment increased grain yield. The proactive fertigation treatment (P-F-Model) maintained or increased grain yield compared to P-SD-UNL and R-SD-HS, and reduced total N application rates compared to P-SD-UNL, but did not reduce total N application compared to R-SD-HS.

Nitrogen Use Efficiency (PFP, RE, and AE)

The partial factor productivity of N (PFP_N), agronomy efficiency (AE_N), and recovery efficiency (RE_N) were used as agronomic indices to measure nitrogen use efficiency (NUE). Table 2.6 shows Type III tests of fixed effect of site, year, and treatment on PFP_N, AE_N, and RE_N at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018. There were significant site, year, and treatment main effects on PFP_N and AE_N and significant year and treatment main effects on RE_N. There were significant site x year x treatment interaction effects on PFP_N, AE_N, and RE_N at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018. Due to significant interaction effects of site x year x treatment, the simple effect of treatment on PFP_N, AE_N, and RE_N will be explored by site and year as shown in Figure 2.5 through Figure 2.10.

| Partial Factor Productivity of Nitrogen (PFP _N) | | | | | | | | | |
|---|---|-------------------|---------|----------------------|--|--|--|--|--|
| Effect | Numerator DF | Denominator DF | F Value | Pr > F | | | | | |
| site | 1 | 12 | 4.52 | 0.055 | | | | | |
| year | 1 | 12 | 5.92 | 0.0316 | | | | | |
| site*year | 1 | 12 | 12.44 | 0.0042 | | | | | |
| Trt | 6 | 72 | 100.49 | <.0001 | | | | | |
| site*Trt | 6 | 72 | 10.53 | <.0001 | | | | | |
| year*Trt | 6 | 72 | 13.23 | <.0001 | | | | | |
| site*year*Trt | 6 | 72 | 14.55 | <.0001 | | | | | |
| | Agronomic Efficiency of Nitrogen (AE _N) | | | | | | | | |
| site | 1 | 12 | 18.11 | 0.0011 | | | | | |
| year | 1 | 12 | 23.85 | 0.0004 | | | | | |
| site*year | 1 | 12 | 4.33 | 0.0596 | | | | | |
| Trt | 6 | 72 | 16.47 | <.0001 | | | | | |
| site*Trt | 6 | 72 | 5.06 | 0.0002 | | | | | |
| year*Trt | 6 | 72 | 4.51 | 0.0006 | | | | | |
| site*year*Trt | 6 | 72 | 5.16 | 0.0002 | | | | | |
| | Recovery Efficiency of Nitrogen (RE_N) | | | | | | | | |
| site | 1 | 12 | 0.19 | 0.6715 | | | | | |
| year | 1 | 12 | 11.55 | 0.0053 | | | | | |
| site*year | 1 | 12 | 4.75 | 0.05 | | | | | |
| Trt | 6 | 72 | 2.3 | 0.0432 | | | | | |
| site*Trt | 6 | 72 | 1.34 | 0.2526 | | | | | |
| year*Trt | 6 | 72 | 1.89 | 0.0948 | | | | | |
| site*year*Trt | 6 | 72 | 3.17 | 0.0081 | | | | | |

Table 2.6. Type III tests of fixed effect of site, year, and treatment on three measures of NUE (PFP_N, AE_N, and RE_N) at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018.

PFP_N ranged from 44.11 at WCREC17 site year to 171.33 kg grain kg N applied⁻¹ at SCAL18 as shown in Appendix A (Table A.1). Figure 2.5 and Figure 2.6 show the mean estimates by site and year for average PFP_N at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018 arranged by treatment. At SCAL17, the highest PFP_N was observed with the R-F-SR-Model treatment (127.13 kg grain kg N applied⁻¹), which was not significantly

different from other treatments except for the reference and P-SD-UNL treatments. The lowest PFP_N was observed with the reference treatment (56.40 kg grain kg N⁻¹), which was significantly different from other treatments (Figure 2.5). At WCREC17, the highest PFP_N was observed with the R-F-Fixed treatment (164.93 kg grain kg N⁻¹), which was significantly different from other treatments. The lowest PFP_N was observed with the reference treatment (44.11 kg grain kg N⁻¹), which was significantly different from other treatments (Figure 2.5).



Figure 2.5. Mean estimates by site and year for average partial factor productivity of N (PFP_N) at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 arranged by treatment. Different letters indicate a significant difference at the 95% confidence level (alpha = 0.05) within the site.

At SCAL18, the highest PFP_N was observed with the R-F-Fixed treatment

(171.33 kg grain kg N⁻¹), which was significantly different from other treatments except

for the R-F-Model treatment. The lowest PFP_N was observed with the reference treatment

(48.09 kg grain kg N⁻¹), which was significantly different from other treatments except for the P-SD-UNL treatment (Figure 2.6). At WCREC18, the highest PFP_N was observed with the R-F-Model treatment (125.67 kg grain kg N⁻¹), which was significantly different from other treatments except for R-SD-HS and R-F-SR-Model treatments. The lowest PFP_N was observed with the reference treatment (46.13 kg grain kg N⁻¹), which was significantly different from other treatments (Figure 2.6).



Figure 2.6. Mean estimates by site and year for average partial factor productivity of N (PFP_N) at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2018 arranged by treatment. Different letters indicate a significant difference at the 95% confidence level (alpha = 0.05) within the site.

AE_N ranged from 3.95 at WCREC17 site year to 61.60 kg grain increase kg N⁻¹ at SCAL18 site year as shown in Appendix A (Table A.1). Figure 2.7 and Figure 2.8 show the mean estimates by site and year for average AE_N at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018 arranged by treatment. At SCAL17, the highest AE_N was observed with the R-

F-SR-Model treatment (35.59 kg grain increase kg N⁻¹), which was not significantly different from other treatments except for the reference treatment. The lowest AE_N was observed with the reference treatment (17.46 kg grain increase kg N⁻¹), which was not significantly different from other treatments except for R-F-Fixed and R-F-SR-Model treatments (Figure 2.7). At WCREC17, the highest AE_N was observed with the R-F-Fixed treatment (15.09 kg grain increase kg N⁻¹), which was not significantly different from other treatments. The lowest AE_N was observed with the P-SD-UNL treatment (3.95 kg grain increase kg N⁻¹), which was also not significantly different from other treatments (Figure 2.7).



Figure 2.7. Mean estimates by site and year for average agronomic efficiency of N (AE_N) at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 arranged by treatment. Different letters indicate a significant difference at the 95% confidence level (alpha = 0.05) within the site.

At SCAL18, the highest AE_N was observed with the R-F-Fixed treatment (61.60 kg grain increase kg N⁻¹), which was significantly different from other treatments except for the R-F-Model treatment. The lowest AE_N was observed with the reference treatment (15.58 kg grain increase kg N⁻¹), which was not significantly different from other treatments except for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and P-F-Model treatments (Figure 2.8). At WCREC18, the highest AE_N was observed with the R-F-Model treatment (39.75 kg grain increase kg N⁻¹), which was not significantly different from other treatments except for the reference treatment. The lowest AE_N was observed with the reference treatment (39.75 kg grain increase kg N⁻¹), which was not significantly different from other treatments except for the reference treatment. The lowest AE_N was observed with the reference treatment (16.53 kg grain increase kg N⁻¹), which was not significantly different from other treatment (16.53 kg grain increase kg N⁻¹), which was not significantly different from other treatment (20.75 kg grain increase kg N⁻¹), which was not significantly different from other treatment (20.75 kg grain increase kg N⁻¹), which was not significantly different from other treatment (20.75 kg grain increase kg N⁻¹), which was not significantly different from other treatment (20.75 kg grain increase kg N⁻¹), which was not significantly different from other treatment (20.75 kg grain increase kg N⁻¹), which was not significantly different from other treatment (20.75 kg grain increase kg N⁻¹), which was not significantly different from other treatment (20.75 kg grain increase kg N⁻¹), which was not significantly different from other treatment (20.75 kg grain increase kg N⁻¹), which was not significantly different from other treatment (20.75 kg grain increase kg N⁻¹), which was not significantly different from other treatment (20.75 kg grain increase kg N⁻¹), which was not significantly different from other treatment (20.75 kg grain increase



Figure 2.8. Mean estimates by site and year for average agronomic efficiency of N (AE_N) at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2018 arranged by treatment. Different letters indicate a significant difference at the 95% confidence level (alpha = 0.05) within the site.

RE_N ranged from 0.19 at WCREC17 to 1.17 kg increase in N uptake kg N⁻¹ at WCREC18 as shown in Appendix A (Table A.1). Figure 2.9 and Figure 2.10 show the mean estimates by site and year for average RE_N at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018 arranged by treatment. At SCAL17, the highest RE_N was observed with R-F-Model, R-F-SR-Model, and P-F-Model treatments (0.60 kg N uptake increase kg N⁻¹), which was not significantly different from other treatments. The lowest RE_N was observed with reference and P-SD-UNL treatments (kg 0.48 N uptake increase kg N⁻¹), which was also not significantly different from other treatments (Figure 2.9). At WCREC17, the highest RE_N was observed with the R-F-SR-Model treatment (0.57 kg N uptake increase kg N⁻¹), which was also not significantly different from other treatments. The lowest RE_N was observed with the R-F-SR-Model treatment (kg 0.19 N uptake increase kg N⁻¹), which was also not significantly different from other treatments (Figure 2.9).



Figure 2.9. Mean estimates by site and year for average aboveground biomass recovery efficiency of N (RE_N) at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 arranged by

treatment. Different letters indicate a significant difference at the 95% confidence level (alpha = 0.05) within the site.

At SCAL18, the highest RE_N was observed with the R-F-Fixed treatment (0.79 kg N uptake increase kg N⁻¹), which was not significantly different from other treatments. The lowest RE_N was observed with the reference treatment (0.51 kg N uptake increase kg N⁻¹), which was not significantly different from other treatments (Figure 2.10). At WCREC18, the highest RE_N was observed with the R-F-Model treatment (1.17 kg N uptake increase kg N⁻¹), which was not significantly different from other treatments except reference, R-F-Fixed, and R-F-SR-Model treatments. The lowest RE_N was observed with the reference treatment (0.45 kg N uptake increase kg N⁻¹), which was not significantly different from other treatments (Figure 2.10).



Figure 2.10. Mean estimates by site and year for average aboveground biomass recovery efficiency of N (RE_N) at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2018 arranged by treatment. Different letters indicate a significant difference at the 95% confidence level (alpha = 0.05) within the site.

Overall, PFP_N, AE_N, and RE_N were lower with the reference, P-SD-UNL, R-SD-HS, and P-F-Model treatments than with reactive fertigation treatments (R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-SR-Model treatments). This was expected for the reference treatment since it received a higher amount of N than the crop needed, as well as for P-SD-UNL, R-SD-HS, and P-F-Model treatments which resulted in higher N rates. The treatment with the highest PFP_N , AE_N , and RE_N had the lowest N rate application, while the lowest PFP_N , AE_N , and RE_N had the highest N rate application. This is consistent with findings by Roberts et al. (2010) and Thompson et al. (2015) that reported the higher PFP_N, AE_N, and RE_N obtained with the lower amounts of N rate applied for treatment. Likewise, Cassman et al. (2002) observed that RE_N increased as the amount of N application decreases, especially with high N rate applications. They stated that increases in PFP related to increases in RE_N as N uptake is closely related to dry matter accumulation and grain yield. Thus, if the yield is not reduced, the higher NUE measured by PFP_N and AE_N is desirable (Thompson et al., 2015). Results demonstrated that reactive fertigation treatments (R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-SR-Model) improved NUE as measured by PFP_N , AE_N , and RE_N compared to proactive sidedress treatment (P-SD-UNL) and reactive sidedress treatment (R-SD-HS), by reducing in-season N application without reducing yield. This is attributed to the ability of the sensor to detect and respond to crop N status resulting in increased synchrony between N supply and crop demand. However, the proactive fertigation treatment (P-F-Model) improved PFP_N, AE_N, and RE_N compared to the P-SD-UNL treatment, but did not improve PFP_N , AE_N , and RE_N compared to the R-SD-HS treatment.

Partial Profit

Total yield revenue was calculated as the yield for each plot multiplied by grain price, and fertilizer cost was calculated as the amount of N fertilizer applied to each plot multiplied by the cost of the N fertilizer. Partial profit was calculated as the total corn revenue subtracted by the fertilizer costs.

Table 2.7 shows Type III tests of fixed effect of site, year, and treatment on partial profit at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018. There were significant site and treatment main effects on partial profit. There were significant year x treatment interactions effect on partial profit at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018. Because of the significant interaction effects of year x treatment, the simple effect of treatment on partial profit will be explored by site and year as shown in Figure 2.11 and Figure 2.12.

| Partial Profit | | | | | | | |
|----------------|-----------------|-------------------|---------|----------------------|--|--|--|
| Effect | Numerator DF | Denominator DF | F Value | Pr > F | | | |
| site | 1 | 12 | 19.47 | 0.0008 | | | |
| year | 1 | 12 | 1.84 | 0.1995 | | | |
| site*year | 1 | 12 | 0.24 | 0.6329 | | | |
| Trt | 7 | 84 | 14.38 | <.0001 | | | |
| site*Trt | 7 | 84 | 1.94 | 0.0736 | | | |
| year*Trt | 7 | 84 | 3.01 | 0.0072 | | | |
| site*year*Trt | 7 | 84 | 2.03 | 0.0606 | | | |

Table 2.7. Type III tests of fixed effect of site, year, and treatment on partial profit at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018.

Partial profit ranged from 1236.46 at WCREC18 to 2054.10 \$ ha¹ at SCAL18 as shown in Appendix A (Table A.1). Figure 2.11 and Figure 2.12 show the mean estimates by site and year for average partial profit at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018 arranged by treatment. At SCAL17, the highest partial profit was observed with the R-F-Fixed treatment (1982.05 \$ ha⁻¹), which was not significantly different from other treatments except for the check treatment. The lowest partial profit was observed with the check treatment (1513.37 \$ ha⁻¹), which was significantly different from other treatments (Figure 2.11). At WCREC17, the highest partial profit was observed with the R-F-Fixed treatment (1823.55 \$ ha⁻¹), which was not significantly different from other treatments. The lowest partial profit was observed with the reference treatment (1606.14 \$ ha⁻¹), which was also not significantly different from other treatments (Figure 2.11).



Figure 2.11. Mean estimates by site and year for average partial profit at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 arranged by treatment. (Assuming grain was \$0.14 kg⁻¹ corn and N fertilizer was \$1.30 kg⁻¹ ESN fertilizer and \$0.99 kg⁻¹ UAN fertilizer in 2017). Different letters indicate a significant difference at the 95% confidence level (alpha = 0.05) within the site.

At SCAL18, the highest partial profit was observed with the R-F-Fixed treatment $(2054.10 \ ha^{-1})$, which was not significantly different from other treatments except for the check treatment. The lowest partial profit was observed with the check treatment $(1358.90 \ ha^{-1})$, which was significantly different from other treatments (Figure 2.12). At WCREC18, the highest partial profit was observed with the P-F-Model treatment $(1781.66 \ ha^{-1})$, which was not significantly different from other treatments except for the check treatment. The lowest partial profit was observed with the check treatment $(1236.46 \ ha^{-1})$, which was significantly different from other treatments except for the check treatment. The lowest partial profit was observed with the check treatment $(1236.46 \ ha^{-1})$, which was significantly different from other treatments (Figure 2.12).



Figure 2.12. Mean estimates by site and year for average partial profit at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2018 arranged by treatment. (Assuming grain was 0.15 kg^{-1} corn and N fertilizer was 1.30 kg^{-1} ESN fertilizer and 0.90 kg^{-1} UAN fertilizer in 2018). Different letters indicate a significant difference at the 95% confidence level (alpha = 0.05) within the site.

The higher partial profit observed for the check treatment at WCREC17 was attributed to higher yield (12.74 Mg ha⁻¹) due to the large contribution of N from other

sources, such as N mineralization from SOM and crop residues (Wortmann et al., 2011), which provided sufficient N to the crop. The proactive and reactive fertigation treatments increased or maintained partial profit compared to proactive sidedress (P-SD-UNL) and reactive sidedress treatments (R-SD-HS). The increased partial profit of the reactive and proactive fertigation treatments over P-SD-UNL and R-SD-HS treatments was due to lower in-season N rates and equivalent yields. Similar results were observed by Thompson et al. (2015) who stated that lower in-season N recommendations and comparable yields increased profitability for reactive approach based-sensor compared to the proactive approach based Maize-N model.

Partial Profit and NUE Differences (Treatment – UNL)

Figure 2.13 shows the average partial profit (difference between each treatment and the P-SD-UNL treatment) versus average NUE as measured by PFP_N (difference between each treatment and P-SD-UNL treatment) for SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018. At the SCAL site, the R-F-Fixed treatment had the highest average PFP_N (71.8 kg grain kg N⁻¹) and the highest average partial profit (118.4 \$ ha⁻¹) compared to other treatments. The reference treatment had the lowest average PFP_N (-23.9 kg grain kg N⁻¹) and the lowest average partial profit (-61.4 \$ ha⁻¹). At the WCREC site, the R-F-Fixed had the highest average PFP_N (38.3 kg grain kg N⁻¹) and the R-F-Model treatment had the highest average partial profit (69.8 \$ ha⁻¹) compared with other treatments. The reference treatment also had the lowest average PFP_N (-48.0 kg grain kg N⁻¹) and the lowest average partial profit (-67.1 \$ ha⁻¹). Figure 2.14 shows the overall average partial profit (difference between each treatment and the P-SD-UNL treatment) versus overall average NUE as measured by PFP_N (difference between each treatment and P-SD-UNL treatment) across all site years. The R-F-Fixed treatment had the highest average PFP_N (55 kg grain kg N⁻¹) and the highest average partial profit (59.3 \$ ha⁻¹). The reference treatment also had the lowest average PFP_N (-35.9 kg grain kg N⁻¹) and the lowest average partial profit (-64.3 \$ ha⁻¹).



Figure 2.13. Average partial profit for the difference between treatment and UNL treatment versus average nitrogen use efficiency as partial factor productivity for N (PFP_N) for the difference between treatment and UNL treatment at SCAL (top) and WCREC (bottom) sites in 2017 and 2018.



Figure 2.14. Overall average partial profit for the difference between treatment and UNL treatment versus overall average nitrogen use efficiency as partial factor productivity for N (PFP_N) for the difference between treatment and UNL treatment at SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018.

Overall, the reactive fertigation treatments (R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-SR-Model) increased or maintained partial profit and improved NUE as measured by PFP_N compared to the proactive sidedress treatment (P-SD-UNL) and reactive sidedress treatment (R-SD-HS). The proactive fertigation treatment (P-F-Model) increased partial profit and improved PFP_N compared to the P-SD-UNL treatment, and it slightly improved partial profit and PFP_N over R-SD-HS treatment.

Residual Soil Nitrate-N (RSN-N)

Table 2.8 shows Type III tests of fixed effects of the environment, depth, and treatment on RSN-N for SCAL site in 2017 and 2018 and WCREC site in 2018. There were significant environment, depth, treatment main effects on RSN-N. There were significant environment x depth x treatment interaction effects on RSN-N. Due to the significant interaction effects of environment x depth x treatment, the simple effect of treatment on RSN-N will be explored by each environment as shown in Figure 2.15 through Figure 2.17.

| Table 2.8. Type III tests of fixed effect of environment (site and year), depth, and |
|--|
| treatment on RSN-N for SCAL site in 2017 and 2018 and WCREC site in 2018. |

| Residual Nitrate-N | | | | | | | | |
|--------------------|-----------------|-------------------|---------|--------|--|--|--|--|
| Effect | Numerator DF | Denominator DF | F Value | Pr > F | | | | |
| env | 2 | 9 | 13.54 | 0.0019 | | | | |
| Trt | 7 | 63 | 22.08 | <.0001 | | | | |
| env*Trt | 14 | 63 | 5.81 | <.0001 | | | | |
| Depth | 5 | 42 | 40.76 | <.0001 | | | | |
| env*Depth | 9 | 42 | 11.26 | <.0001 | | | | |
| Trt*Depth | 35 | 294 | 2.76 | <.0001 | | | | |
| env*Trt*Depth | 63 | 294 | 2.2 | <.0001 | | | | |

Post-harvest average RSN-N ranged from 0.23 at SCAL18 to 61.11 kg ha¹ at WCREC18. Figure 2.15 through Figure 2.17 shows the mean estimates by the environment for average RSN-N for SCAL site in 2017 and 2018 and WCREC site in 2018 arranged by depth for each treatment.

At SCAL17, the highest RSN-N was observed with the reference treatment (35.72 kg ha⁻¹) at a depth of 30 cm, which was not significantly different from other treatments
at the same depth (Figure 2.15). The reference treatment also had the highest average RSN-N (17.99 kg ha⁻¹) for all depths (30-150 cm) of the soil profile as shown in Appendix A (Table A.1), which was significantly different from other treatments. The lowest RSN-N was observed with the check treatment (1.73 kg ha⁻¹) at a depth of 120 cm, which was also not significantly different from other treatments at the same depth (Figure 2.15). The check treatment also had the lowest average RSN-N (7.66 kg ha⁻¹) for all depths (30-150 cm) of soil profile as shown in Appendix A (Table A.1), which was not significantly different from other treatments at R-F-Model treatments.

At SCAL18, the highest RSN-N was observed with the P-SD-UNL treatment (22.28 kg ha⁻¹) at a depth of 90 cm, which was significantly different from the check, R-SD-HS, R-F-Model treatments at the same depth (Figure 2.16). The P-SD-UNL treatment also had the highest average RSN-N (15.03 kg ha⁻¹) for all depths (30-150 cm) of the soil profile as shown in Appendix A (Table A.1), which was significantly different from other treatments. The lowest RSN-N was observed with the R-F-Model treatment (0.23 kg ha⁻¹) at a depth of 150 cm, which was not significantly different from other treatments at the same depth (Figure 2.16). The R-F-Model treatment also had the lowest average RSN-N (2.79 kg ha⁻¹) for all depths (30-150 cm) of the soil profile as shown in Appendix A (Table A.1), which was not significantly different from other treatments at the same depth (Figure 2.16). The R-F-Model treatment also had the lowest average RSN-N (2.79 kg ha⁻¹) for all depths (30-150 cm) of the soil profile as shown in Appendix A (Table A.1), which was not significantly different from other treatments at the same depth (Figure 2.16). The R-F-Model treatment also had the lowest average RSN-N (2.79 kg ha⁻¹) for all depths (30-150 cm) of the soil profile as shown in Appendix A (Table A.1), which was not significantly different from other treatments except reference and P-SD-UNL treatments.



Figure 2.15. Mean estimates by the environment (site and year) for post-harvest average RSN-N for SCAL site in 2017 arranged by depth for each treatment. Different letters indicate a significant difference at the 95% confidence level (alpha = 0.05) within depth.



Figure 2.16. Mean estimates by the environment (site and year) for post-harvest average RSN-N for SCAL site in 2018 arranged by depth for each treatment. Different letters indicate a significant difference at the 95% confidence level (alpha = 0.05) within depth.

At WCREC18, the highest RSN-N was observed with the reference treatment (61.11 kg ha⁻¹) at a depth of 60 cm, which was significantly different from other treatments at the same depth. The reference treatment had the highest RSN-N (41.71 kg ha⁻¹) at a depth of 90 cm, which was also significantly different from other treatments at the same depth (Figure 2.17). Also, the reference treatment had the highest average RSN-N (24.23 kg ha⁻¹) for all depths (30-150 cm) of soil profile as shown in Appendix A (Table A.1), which was significantly different from other treatments. The lowest RSN-N was observed with the check treatment (1.15 kg ha⁻¹) at a depth of 120 cm, which was not significantly different from other treatments at the same depth (Figure 2.17). The check treatment had the lowest average RSN-N (3.59 kg ha⁻¹) for all depths (30-150 cm) of soil profile as shown in Appendix A or significantly different from other treatments at the same depth (Figure 2.17). The check treatment had the lowest average RSN-N (3.59 kg ha⁻¹) for all depths (30-150 cm) of soil profile as shown in Appendix A (Table A.1), which was not significantly different from other treatments at the same depth (Figure 2.17). The check treatment had the lowest average RSN-N (3.59 kg ha⁻¹) for all depths (30-150 cm) of soil profile as shown in Appendix A (Table A.1), which was not significantly different from other treatments at the same depth (Figure 2.17). The check treatment had the lowest average RSN-N (3.59 kg ha⁻¹) for all depths (30-150 cm) of soil profile as shown in Appendix A (Table A.1), which was not significantly different from other treatments at the same depth (Figure 2.17).



Figure 2.17. Mean estimates by the environment (site and year) for post-harvest average RSN-N for WCREC site in 2018 arranged by depth for each treatment. Different letters indicate a significant difference at the 95% confidence level (alpha = 0.05) within depth.

Across all site years, the reference treatment had the highest average post-harvest RSN-N (21.09 kg ha⁻¹) for effective root zone depth at 120 cm, which was significantly different from other treatments. This was expected since the reference treatment received the highest N application. The check treatment had the lowest average post-harvest RSN-N (5.65 kg ha⁻¹) at the same depth, which was not significantly different from other treatments except for reference and P-SD-UNL treatments. This was also expected since the check treatment did not receive N fertilizer except starter fertilizer.

Reactive fertigation treatments (R-F-Fixed and R-F-Model) reduced average post-harvest RSN-N for effective root zone depth at 120 cm by 5.33 kg ha⁻¹ compared to the current recommended proactive sidedress UNL algorithm (P-SD-UNL treatment) and by 0.38 kg ha⁻¹ compared to reactive sidedress H-S algorithm (R-SD-HS treatment). A similar result was also observed by Ferguson and Irmak, (2006) that reported a reactive approach guided by SPAD CM had lower residual nitrate-N than the currently recommended proactive sidedress UNL algorithm (P-SD-UNL treatment) in 60 cm depth of soil profile. The reactive fertigation treatment (R-F-SR-Model) and proactive fertigation treatment (P-F-Model) reduced average post-harvest RSN-N by 4.34 and 4.36 kg ha⁻¹, respectively, compared to P-SD-UNL treatment, but both treatments did not reduce RSN-N compared to R-SD-HS treatment at the same depth.

Overall Comparison Summary

Table 2.9. shows overall average total N applied, grain yield, PFP_N, AE_N, RE_N, partial profit, and RSN-N across SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018. The overall results across all site years showed that the reactive fertigation treatments (R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-SR-Model) reduced total N applied by 65, 57, and 43 kg ha⁻¹, respectively, compared to the current recommended proactive sidedress UNL algorithm (P-SD-UNL treatment) and by 28, 20, and 6 kg ha⁻¹, respectively, compared to the current recommended proactive sidedress UNL algorithm (P-SD-UNL treatment) and by 28, 20, and 6 kg ha⁻¹, respectively, compared to the current recommended reactive sidedress H-S algorithm (R-SD-HS treatment). The proactive fertigation treatment (P-F-Model) reduced total N applied by 35 kg ha⁻¹ compared to the P-SD-UNL treatment and increased total N applied by 2 kg ha⁻¹ compared to the R-SD-HS treatment. The reactive fertigation treatments (R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-SR-Model) and proactive fertigation treatment (P-F-Model) maintained grain yield compared to P-SD-UNL and R-SD-HS treatments.

The reactive fertigation treatments (R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-SR-Model) increased PFP_N by 55, 44, and 30 kg grain kg N⁻¹, respectively, compared to the P-SD-UNL treatment and by 34, 23, and 8 kg grain kg N⁻¹, respectively, compared to the R-SD-HS treatment. The proactive fertigation treatment (P-F-Model) increased PFP_N by 23 and 1 kg grain kg N applied⁻¹, respectively, compared to the P-SD-UNL and R-SD-HS treatments. The reactive fertigation treatments (R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-SR-Model) also increased AE_N by 15, 14, and 9 kg grain increase kg N⁻¹, respectively, compared to the P-SD-UNL treatment and by 7, 7, and 1 kg grain increase kg N⁻¹, respectively, compared to the R-SD-HS treatment. The proactive fertigation treatment (P-F-Model) increased AE_N by 8 (kg grain increase kg N⁻¹) compared to the P-SD-UNL treatment, but did not increase AE_N compared to the R-SD-HS treatment. The reactive fertigation treatments (R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-SR-Model) increased RE_N by 0.08, 0.10, and 0.10 kg N uptake kg N⁻¹, respectively, compared to the P-SD-UNL treatment, but was no more efficient than the R-SD-HS treatment. The proactive fertigation treatment (P-F-Model) increased RE_N by 0.09 kg N uptake kg N⁻¹ compared to the P-SD-UNL treatment, but was no more efficient than the R-SD-HS treatment.

The reactive fertigation treatments (R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-SR-Model) increased partial profit by 59, 54, and 20 \$ ha⁻¹, respectively, compared to the P-SD-UNL treatment and by 17 and 11 \$ ha⁻¹ for R-F-Fixed and R-F-Model, respectively, compared to the R-SD-HS treatment, but R-F-SR-Model treatment did not increase partial profit compared to R-SD-HS treatment. The proactive fertigation treatment (P-F-Model) increased partial profit by 47 and 4 \$ ha⁻¹, respectively, compared to P-SD-UNL and R-SD-HS treatments.

The reactive fertigation treatments (R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-SR-Model) reduced RSN-N by 4.8, 4.5, and 4.3 kg ha⁻¹, respectively, compared to the P-SD-UNL treatment, but did not reduce RSN compared to R-SD-HS treatment. In contrast, the proactive fertigation treatment (P-F-Model) reduced RSN by 3.96 kg ha⁻¹ compared to the P-SD-UNL treatment but did not reduce RSN-N compared to the R-SD-HS treatment.

| | Treatment | | | | | | | |
|---|-----------|-----------|----------|---------|---------|---------|----------|---------|
| | Check | Reference | P-SD- | R-SD- | R-F- | R-F- | R-F-SR- | P-F- |
| | CHECK | | UNL | HS | Fixed | Model | Model | Model |
| Total N applied (kg ha ⁻¹) | 6.5 | 295 | 170 | 133 | 105 | 113 | 127 | 135 |
| Grain yield (Mg ha ⁻¹) | 10.43b | 14.34a | 13.93a | 14.00a | 13.93a | 13.94a | 14.04a | 14.02a |
| PFP _N (kg grain kg N ⁻¹) | - | 48.68e | 84.62d | 105.94c | 139.66a | 128.81b | 114.12c | 107.15c |
| AE _N (kg grain kg N ⁻¹) | - | 13.48d | 19.46c | 27.10b | 34.58a | 33.71a | 28.08b | 26.96b |
| RE _N (kg N uptake kg N ⁻¹) | - | 0.45c | 0.52bc | 0.71a | 0.60ab | 0.62ab | 0.62ab | 0.61ab |
| Partial profit (\$ ha ⁻¹) | 1458.9c | 1739.9b | 1804.2ab | 1846.8a | 1863.4a | 1858.2a | 1823.9ab | 1851.3a |
| RSN-N (kg ha ⁻¹) | 4.7c | 16.7a | 10.6b | 5.9bc | 5.77bc | 6.1bc | 6.3bc | 6.6bc |

Table 2.9. Overall average total N applied, grain yield, partial factor productivity of N (PFP_N), agronomy efficiency (AE_N), recovery efficiency (RE_N), partial profit, and post-harvest residual soil nitrate-N (RSN-N) across two site years.

Conclusion

The integration of reactive sensor and proactive Maize-N model approaches were evaluated for determining N requirements via fertigation in corn. Results across all site years showed that the reactive fertigation treatments (R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-SR-Model) reduced total N applied by 65, 57, and 43 kg ha⁻¹, respectively, compared to the proactive sidedress UNL algorithm treatment and by 28, 20, and 6 kg ha⁻¹ compared to the reactive sidedress H-S algorithm treatment with no significant difference in yield. The proactive fertigation treatment (P-F-Model) reduced total N applied by 35 kg ha⁻¹ compared to the proactive sidedress UNL algorithm treatment only. Across all site years, both reactive and proactive fertigation treatments showed a higher NUE as PFP and partial profit than the proactive sidedress UNL algorithm treatment and the reactive sidedress H-S algorithm treatment. Additionally, residual soil nitrate-N was reduced by reactive and proactive fertigation treatments compared to the proactive sidedress UNL algorithm treatment. Either sensor or model approaches, or the combination of both approaches have the potential to be effective methods to direct fertigation to improve NUE while increasing profit and reducing environmental impact.

References

- Basso, B., J.T. Ritchie, P.R. Grace, and L. Sartori. 2006. Simulation of Tillage Systems Impact on Soil Biophysical Properties Using the SALUS Model. Ital. J. Agron. 1(4): 677–688.
- Blackmer, T.M., and J.S. Schepers. 1995. Use of a chlorophyll meter to monitor nitrogen status and schedule fertigation for corn. J. Prod. Agric. 8(1): 56–60.
- Bowman, G., M. James, C. Kepler, T. Beesley, W. Jones, and W. Mckinzie. 1978. Soil Survey of Lincoln County, Nebraska. United States Dep. Agric. Soil Conserv. Serv. Coop. with Univ. Nebraska, Conserv. Surv. Div.: 1–119.
- Cassman, K.G., A.R. Dobermann, and D.T. Walters. 2002. Agroecosystems, nitrogen-use efficiency, and nitrogen management. J. Hum. Environ. 31(2): 132–140.
- Daughtry, C., C. Walthall, M. Kim, E. Brown de Colstoun, and J. McMurtrey. 2000. Estimating Corn Leaf Chlorophyll Concentration from Leaf and Canopy Reflectance. Remote Sens. Environ. 74(2): 229–239.
- Dobermann, A.R. 2005. Nitrogen Use Efficiency State of the Art.
- Erdle, K., B. Mistele, and U. Schmidhalter. 2011. Comparison of active and passive spectral sensors in discriminating biomass parameters and nitrogen status in wheat cultivars. F. Crop. Res. 124(1): 74–84.
- Exner, M.E., A.J. Hirsh, and R.F. Spalding. 2014. Nebraska's groundwater legacy: Nitrate contamination beneath irrigated cropland. Water Resour. Res. Res.: 4474– 4489.
- Fageria, N.K., and V.C. Baligar. 2005. Enhancing Nitrogen Use Efficiency in Crop Plants. Adv. Agron. 88(05): 97–185.
- FAO. 2017. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. World fertilizer trends and outlook to 2020. [Online]. Available at http://www.fao.org/3/a-i6895e.pdf (accessed 25 June 2019).
- Ferguson, R.B. 2015. Groundwater Quality and Nitrogen Use Efficiency in Nebraska's Central Platte River Valley. J. Environ. Qual. 2(44): 449–459.
- Fixen, P., F. Brentrup, T. Bruulsema, F. Garcia, R. Norton, and S. Zingore. 2014.
 Nutrient / fertilizer use efficiency : measurement , current situation and trends. p. 1–30. *In* Managing Water and Fertilizer for Sustainable Agricultural Intensification.
 IFA, IWMI, IPNI and IPI.
- Frank, K., D. Watts, A. Christiansen, and E. Penas. 1991. The impact of nitrogen and irrigation management and vadose zone conditions on ground water contamination by nitrate-nitrogen. EC91-735, Coop. Ext. Serv. Univ. Nebraska.

- Hammer, R., L. Ragon, and A. Buechle. 1981. Soil survey of Clay Center, Nebraksa. United States Dep. Agric. Soil Conserv. Serv. Coop. with Univ. Nebraska, Conserv. Surv. Div.: 1–79.
- Hawkins, J.A., J.E. Sawyer, D.W. Barker, and J.P. Lundvall. 2007. Using Relative Chlorophyll Meter Values to Determine Nitrogen Application Rates for Corn. (1983): 1034–1040.
- Holland, K.H., and J.S. Schepers. 2010. Derivation of a variable rate nitrogen application model for in-season fertilization of corn. Agron. J. 102(5): 1415–1424.
- Holzworth, D., H. Meinke, P. DeVoil, M. Wegener, N. Huth, G. Hammer, M. Howden, M. Robertson, P. Carberry, D. Freebairn, and C. Murphy. 2006. The development of a farming systems model (APSIM) - A disciplined approach. Int. Congr. Environ. Model. Software. 74.
- HPRCC. 2019. High Plains Regional Climate Center. Automated Weather Data Network. Available online https://hprcc.unl.edu/awdn.php (accessed 15 Jan 2020).
- Inman, D., R. Khosla, and T. Mayfield. 2005. On-the-go active remote sensing for efficient crop nitrogen management. Sens. Rev. 25(3): 209–214.
- Jin, Z., R. Prasad, J. Shriver, and Q. Zhuang. 2017. Crop model- and satellite imagerybased recommendation tool for variable rate N fertilizer application for the US Corn system. Precis. Agric. 18(5): 779–800.
- Jones, J.W., G. Hoogenboom, C.H. Porter, K.J. Boote, W.D. Batchelor, L.A. Hunt, P.W. Wilkens, U. Singh, A.J. Gijsman, and J.T. Ritchie. 2003. The DSSAT cropping system model. Eur. J. Agron. 18(3–4): 235–265.
- Karimi, R., and W. Akinremi. 2018. Nitrate Leaching in a Loamy Sand Soil Receiving Two Rates. J. Environ. Qual. 47: 513–521.
- Kranz, W.L., C. Shapiro, D. Martin, T. Shaver, P. Grassini, B.S. Farmaha, G. Hergert, S. Irmak, C. Burr, A. Nygren, and G. Zoubek. 2015. Irrigation and Nitrogen Management: User Education/Certification Program. EC2008. 117 pp. UNL Extension Division.
- Krienke, B., R.B. Ferguson, M. Schlemmer, K. Holland, D. Marx, and K. Eskridge. 2017. Using an unmanned aerial vehicle to evaluate nitrogen variability and height effect with an active crop canopy sensor. Precis. Agric. 18(6): 900–915.
- Ladha, J.K., H. Pathak, T.J. Krupnik, J. Six, and C. van Kessel. 2005. Efficiency of Fertilizer Nitrogen in Cereal Production: Retrospects and Prospects. Adv. Agron. 87(05): 85–156.
- Li, F., Y. Miao, G. Feng, F. Yuan, S. Yue, X. Gao, Y. Liu, B. Liu, S.L. Ustin, and X. Chen. 2014. Improving estimation of summer maize nitrogen status with red edge-

based spectral vegetation indices. F. Crop. Res. 157: 111–123.

- Lory, J.A., and P.C. Scharf. 2003. Yield goal versus delta yield for predicting fertilizer nitrogen need in corn. Agron. J. 95(4): 994–999.
- Magdoff, F., D. Ross, and J. Amadon. 1984. A Soil Test for Nitrogen Availability to Corn1. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J. 48: 1301–1304.
- Mamo, M., G.L. Malzer, D.J. Mulla, D.R. Huggins, and J. Strock. 2003. Spatial and temporal variation in economically optimum nitrogen rate for corn. Agron. J. 95(4): 958–964.
- Melkonian, J.J., H.M. van Es, A.T. DeGaetano, and L. Joseph. 2008. Adapt-N: Adaptive nitrogen management for maize using high-resolution climate data and model simulations. *In* Proceedings of the 9th International Conference on Precision Agriculture, ed. R. Khosla. Denver, CO.
- Morris, T.F., T.S. Murrell, D.B. Beegle, J.J. Camberato, R.B. Ferguson, J. Grove, Q. Ketterings, P.M. Kyveryga, C.A.M. Laboski, J.M. Mcgrath, J.J. Meisinger, J. Melkonian, B.N. Moebius-clune, E.D. Nafziger, D. Osmond, J.E. Sawyer, P.C. Scharf, W. Smith, J.T. Spargo, H.M. Van Es, and H. Yang. 2018. Strengths and Limitations of Nitrogen Rate Recommendations for Corn and Opportunities for Improvement. Agron. J. 110(1): 1–37.
- Naser, M.A. 2012. Active sensing: An innovative tool for evaluating grain yield and nitrogen use efficiency of multiple wheat genotypes. Master Thesis, Color. State Univ. Fort Collins.
- Naser, M.A., R. Khosla, L. Longchamps, and S. Dahal. 2020. Using NDVI to differentiate wheat genotypes productivity under dryland and irrigated conditions. Remote Sens. 12(5).
- Nolan, B.T., and M.G. Rupert. 2010. Nitrate in groundwater in the United States Nitrate in Groundwater of the United States, 1991 - 2003. Environ. Sci. Technol. 44(13): 4988–4997.
- Peterson, T.A., T.M. Blackmer, and D.D. Francis. 1993. Using a Chlorophyll Meter to Improve N Management. G93-1171-A, Univ. Nebraska-Lincoln Ext.
- Puntel, L.A., J.E. Sawyer, D.W. Barker, R. Dietzel, H. Poffenbarger, M.J. Castellano, K.J. Moore, P. Thorburn, and S. V. Archontoulis. 2016. Modeling Long-Term Corn Yield Response to Nitrogen Rate and Crop Rotation. Front. Plant Sci. 7: 1–18.
- Quemada, M., M. Baranski, M.N.J.N. Lange, A. Vallejo, and J.M. Cooper. 2013. Metaanalysis of strategies to control nitrate leaching in irrigated agricultural systems and their effects on crop yield Agriculture, Ecosystems and Environment Meta-analysis of strategies to control nitrate leaching in irrigated agricultural systems an. "Agriculture, Ecosyst. Environ. 174(July): 1–10.

- Raun, W.R., and G.V. Johnson. 1999. Improving nitrogen use efficiency for cereal production. Agron. J. 91: 357–363.
- Roberts, D.F., N.R. Kitchen, P.C. Scharf, and K.A. Sudduth. 2010. Will variable-rate nitrogen fertilization using corn canopy reflectance sensing deliver environmental benefits? Agron. J. 102(1): 85–95.
- Samborski, S.M., N. Tremblay, and E. Fallon. 2009. Strategies to make use of plant sensors-based diagnostic information for nitrogen recommendations. Agron. J. 101(4): 800–816.
- Scharf, P.C. 2001. SOIL AND PLANT TESTS TO PREDICT OPTIMUM NITROGEN RATES FOR CORN *. J. Plant Nutr. 24(6): 805–826.
- Schepers, J.S., G.E. Varvel, and D.G. Watts. 1995. Nitrogen and water management strategies to reduce nitrate leaching under irrigated maize. J. Contam. Hydrol. 20(3– 4): 227–239.
- Schlemmer, M., A. Gitelson, J. Schepers, R. Ferguson, Y. Peng, J. Shanahan, and D. Rundquist. 2013. Remote estimation of nitrogen and chlorophyll contents in maize at leaf and canopy levels. Int. J. Appl. Earth Obs. Geoinf. 25: 47–54.
- Schröder, J.J., J.J. Neeteson, O. Oenema, and P.C. Struik. 2000. Does the crop or the soil indicate how to save nitrogen in maize production? Reviewing the state of the art. F. Crop. Res. 66(2): 151–164.
- Sela, S., H.M. van Es, B.N. Moebius-Clune, R. Marjerison, J. Melkonian, D. Moebius-Clune, R. Schindelbeck, and S. Gomes. 2016. Adapt-N outperforms grower-selected nitrogen rates in northeast and midwestern united states strip trials. Agron. J. 108(4): 1–9.
- Setiyono, T.D., H. Yang, D.T. Walters, A. Dobermann, R.B. Ferguson, D.F. Roberts, D.J. Lyon, D.E. Clay, and K.G. Cassman. 2011. Maize-N: A decision tool for nitrogen management in maize. Agron. J. 103(4): 1276–1283.
- Shanahan, J.F., N.R. Kitchen, W.R. Raun, and J.S. Schepers. 2008. Responsive in-season nitrogen management for cereals. Comput. Electron. Agric. 61(1): 51–62.
- Shapiro, C.A., R.B. Ferguson, C.S. Wortmann, B. Maharjan, and B. Krienke. 2019. Nutrient Management Suggestions for Corn. EC117, Nebraska Extension, Lincoln,NE 1–7 (April): 1–7.
- Shapiro, A., D. Francis, D. Hergert, R. Ferguson, T. Shaver, and C. Wortmann. 2013. Using a chlorophyll meter to improve nitrogen management. Univ. Nebraska-Lincoln Extension, G1632.
- Sharma, L.K., and S.K. Bali. 2018. A Review of Methods to Improve Nitrogen Use Efficiency in Agriculture. Sustainability 51: 1–23.

- Shaver, T.M., R. Khosla, and D.G. Westfall. 2011. Evaluation of two crop canopy sensors for nitrogen variability determination in irrigated maize. Precis. Agric. 12: 892–904.
- Solari, F., J. Shanahan, R. Ferguson, J. Schepers, and A. Gitelson. 2008. Active sensor reflectance measurements of corn nitrogen status and yield potential. Agron. J. 100(3): 571–579.
- Stöckle, C.O., M. Donatelli, and R. Nelson. 2003. CropSyst, a cropping systems simulation model. Eur. J. Agron. 18(3–4): 289–307.
- Thompson, L.J., R.B. Ferguson, N. Kitchen, D.W. Frazen, M. Mamo, H. Yang, and J.S. Schepers. 2015. Model and sensor-based recommendation approaches for in-season nitrogen management in corn. Agron. J. 107(6): 2020–2030.
- USDA-ERS. 2019. United States Department of Agriculture, Economic Research Service. [Online]. Available at https://www.ers.usda.gov/data-products/fertilizeruse-and-price.(accessed 25 June 2019).
- USDA-NASS. 2019. United States Department of Agriculture, National Agricultural Statistics Service. Crop Production 2018 Summary. [Online]. Available at https: www.nass. usda.gov/Publications/Todays _Reports/reports/cropan19.pdf. (accessed 24 June 2019).
- Varvel, G.E., J.S. Schepers, and D.D. Francis. 1997. Ability for in-season correction of nitrogen deficiency in corn using chlorophyll meters. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J. 61(11): 1233–1239.
- Wortmann, C.S., D.D. Tarkalson, C.A. Shapiro, A.R. Dobermann, R.B. Ferguson, G.W. Hergert, and D. Walters. 2011. Nitrogen use efficiency of irrigated corn for three cropping systems in Nebraska. Agron. J. 103(1): 76–84.
- Yang, H., A. Dobermann, K.G. Cassman, and D.T. Walters. 2006. Features, applications, and limitations of the hybrid-maize simulation model. Agron. J. 98(3): 737–748.
- Yang, H.S., and B.H. Janssen. 2000. A mono-component model of carbon mineralization with a dynamic rate constant. Eur. J. Soil Sci. 51: 517–529.

Chapter 3: Testing The Maize-N Model for Nitrogen Fertilizer Rate, Nitrogen Uptake, and Soil Nitrate-N Predictions

Introduction

Crop simulation models integrate the current knowledge of plant growth and development from various disciplines, such as crop science, physiology, agrometeorology, soil science, and agronomy to simulate the behavior of a crop's growth and development, yield formation, and biomass partitioning among organs (roots, stems, leaves, and grains) (Yang et al., 2004; Sandhu and Irmak, 2020). They synthesize our current quantitative understanding of crop growth processes as influenced by genotype, environmental conditions, and crop management (Yang et al., 2006; Oteng-Darko et al., 2013). Crop simulation models have been widely used in research, teaching, and extension and have become an indispensable tool for supporting crop management decisions, scientific investigation, and to inform policymaking (Hammer et al., 2002; Yang et al., 2017).

Crop simulation models attempt to account for spatial variability among fields and temporal variability between years by combining soil, crop, and management information with current and long-term weather to estimate corn nitrogen (N) demands (Setiyono et al., 2011; Sela et al., 2016). They have the potential to provide information for farmers to adjust in-season N application to synchronize soil N fertilizer application with crop N demand (Cassman et al., 2002; Thompson et al., 2015; Jin et al., 2017). Although several crop simulation models exist, such as a WOrld FOod STudies (WOFOST) (Supit et al., 1994), the Decision Support System for Agrotechnology Transfer (DSSAT) (Jones et al., 2003), a Cropping Systems simulator (CropSyst) (Stöckle et al., 2003), and a System Approach to Land Use Sustainability (SALUS) (Basso et al., 2006) have been used to investigate soil-crop-weather dynamics (Puntel et al., 2016). They typically are not designed to support decisions about pre-plant or inseason N rate recommendations (Thompson et al., 2015). Specific simulation models have been developed to recommend pre-plant and in-season N management in corn (Jin et al., 2017) such as the Quantitative Evaluation of the Fertility of Tropical Soils (QUEFTS) (Janssen et al., 1990), the Agricultural Production Systems sIMulator (APSIM) (Holzworth et al., 2006; Puntel et al., 2016), Adapt-N (Melkonian et al., 2008), and Maize-N (Setiyono et al., 2011).

In this study, the Maize-N model was used as it is simple, easy to run, and requires relatively fewer input parameters compared to other crop simulation models. Maize-N is built on functions from the Hybrid-Maize crop simulation model (Yang et al., 2004, 2006) for maize growth and yield prediction under rainfed and irrigated conditions, and from a mono-component model (Yang and Janssen, 2000) for simulating carbon (C) and N mineralization from soil organic matter (SOM) and crop residuals. Thus, the Maize-N model has been used as a useful tool for N management in corn that accounts for dynamic interactions between soil, crop management, and weather conditions (Setiyono et al., 2011; Thompson et al., 2015).

The Maize-N model attempts to account for variability among fields and years by combining historical weather, current season weather, previous and current crop information, soil information, tillage system, various N credits, and prices for grain and N fertilizer to estimate economic optimum N rate (EONR). Besides predicting EONR (the N rate which optimizes profit), the Maize-N model was also developed to predict

available soil N supply and N uptake demand (Setiyono et al., 2011). Soil N mineralization from SOM, crop N uptake, and N losses can influence EONR (Puntel et al., 2016). Determining EONR by the Maize-N model depends on the prediction of N mineralization from SOM as it is affected by weather conditions such as temperature and precipitation (Leiros et al., 1999; Thompson et al., 2015; Banger et al., 2019; Yin et al., 2020). Several studies have shown that uncertainty of weather conditions, particularly temperature and precipitation, and their impact on N mineralization and N losses is the main challenge to predicting EONR prior to planting (Melkonian et al., 2007; Setiyono et al., 2011; Puntel et al., 2016; Sela et al., 2016; Yin et al., 2020). Other studies have shown that EONR can be well predicted using the Adapt-N model (Sela et al., 2016; Rutan and Steinke, 2017). Prediction of plant N uptake using the QUEFTS model showed a good agreement with a relative root mean square error (RRMSE) of 10-15% between predicted and observed N uptake (Setiyono et al., 2010). A more recent study by Yin et al. (2020) reported that the Simulateur mulTIdisciplinaire pour les Cultures Standard (STICS) model showed reasonable agreement in simulating N uptake and soil N mineralization with relatively low RRMSE of 20-24% for N uptake and 16-21% for soil N mineralization.

The Maize-N model has been used in simulating EONR in experiments conducted in western Corn Belt states in both irrigated conditions (central Nebraska and eastern South Dakota) and rainfed conditions (eastern South Dakota and western Nebraska) (Setiyono et al., 2011). The EONR simulated by Maize-N showed greater accuracy with lower root mean square error (RMSE) and mean error (ME) values than current university N recommendation approaches. A field study by Thompson et al. (2015) conducted across 12 sites in Nebraska, Missouri, and North Dakota found that the EONR predicted by the Maize-N model was more closely estimated the linear-plateau derived ONR than a sensor-based approach. The model tended to overapply N, but betterprotected yield. They also, reported that the Maize-N model underestimated N mineralization from SOM. However, recent research conducted across eight U.S. Midwest Corn Belt states at 49 sites and three growing seasons showed that the Maize-N model performance in predicting EONR was lower than some other current N recommendation models (Ransom et al., 2020). Thus, the ability to predict pre-season N requirements still needs improvement, and much applied N fertilizer is not accounted for by crop uptake (Shapiro et al., 2018). Additionally, the Maize-N model has not been evaluated sufficiently for predicting in-season soil nitrate-N supply and N uptake. Therefore, there are opportunities to test and evaluate the model performance to improve these deficiencies by improving the predictions of the Maize-N model.

The overall goal of this study was to test and evaluate the Maize-N model performance for predicting EONR, crop N uptake at V8 through R6, and soil nitrate-N supply at V8 through R5. The specific objectives were (i) to evaluate the EONR, crop N uptake, and soil nitrate-N supply predicted by the Maize-N model compare to the estimated ONR and calculated EONR, observed N uptake, and observed soil nitrate-N supply and (ii) to monitor crop N status and refine Maize-N model N uptake prediction using crop canopy sensor information.

Materials and Methods

Study Site

This study was conducted on two fields, over two corn growing seasons (2018) and 2019) at the University of Nebraska-Lincoln research site at the South-Central Agriculture Laboratory (SCAL), near Clay Center, Nebraska, USA, and are referred to as SCAL18 and SCAL19 site years, respectively. For SCAL18, the geo-coordinates of the field are latitude 40° 34' 50.4732" N, and longitude -98° 8' 40.7688" W. For SCAL19, the geo-coordinates of the field are latitude 40° 34' 50.5632" N, -98° 8' 40.504" W. The soil for both fields was classified as Hasting silt loam (fine, montmorillonitic, mesic Udic Argiustolls) soil series with 0 to 1 percent slopes (Hammer et al., 1981). The location of the study sites was characterized as a transition zone between sub-humid and semi-arid climates. For SCAL18, the total precipitation received during the crop growing season from April 1 to September 30, 2018 was 506 mm. The average daily temperature was 18.9°C and the average relative humidity was 74.6%. For SCAL19, the total precipitation received during the crop growing season from April 1 to September 30, 2019 was 599 mm. The average daily temperature was 19.1°C and the average relative humidity was 75.4% (HPRCC, 2019). The total precipitation received during the two growing seasons of the same period was higher than the thirty-year historical average (493 mm). The average temperature for both site years was slightly higher than the thirty-years historical average (18.7°C).

Soil samples were collected at each site each year to characterize soil chemical properties and residual soil nitrate. Initial spring soil samples for the topsoil layer (0-20 cm) were composited from four soil cores to obtain one sample for each replication. Four

soil cores were composited for the deep soil layers from 0 to 180 cm with 30 cm increments and one sample per depth for each replication to obtain a total of 24 soil samples. A summary of soil properties for the topsoil layer and previous crop for both site years are presented in Table 3.1.

Table 3.1. Summary of soil properties for spring soil samples at depths of 0-20 cm and previous crop for SCAL18 and SCAL19 site years.

| Site Year ID | Soil Texture | pH† | SOM‡ % | CEC* meq 100g ⁻¹ | NO3-N* mg kg ⁻¹ | P-M3⁵ mg kg⁻¹ | K§ mg kg ⁻¹ | Previous crop |
|--------------------|------------------|-----|-----------|-----------------------------------|----------------------------------|---------------------|------------------------------|------------------|
| SCAL18 | SiL ⁺ | 6.6 | 3.3 | 15.8 | 11.8 | 32.6 | 334.3 | corn |
| SCAL19 | SiL | 6.5 | 3.3 | 16.0 | 8.2 | 29.8 | 315.3 | corn |

*SiL is silt loam, ^{+}pH is 1:1 soil: water, ^{+}SOM is soil organic matter LOI %, *CEC is cation exchange capacity, *NO₃-N is nitrate-nitrogen, $^{\delta}P$ -M3 is Mehlich-3 soil phosphorus, K is potassium extracted by 1 N ammonium acetate.

Experimental and Treatment Design

This study was a part of a large fertigation project. The experimental design was a randomized complete block design with five treatments and four replications. Individual plots were 6.1 m wide by 23.1 m length with eight maize rows with 0.76 m row width between rows. Corn was planted on May 2 for SCAL18 and May 14 for SCAL19 at a population of 84,000 plants ha⁻¹ using Hybrid Fontanelle 6A327RBC for the SCAL18 site and Hybrid Channel 209-15 STXRIB for the SCAL19 site.

Other than N fertilizer treatment, all other agronomic activities, including pest control were managed according to the University of Nebraska Extension Guidelines (Shapiro et al., 2019). Both site years were irrigated with a linear sprinkler irrigation system. Irrigation management was conducted according to the method developed by Irmak et al. (2005). Irrigation timing and amount were determined from a combination of soil moisture content and crop growth stage monitoring with the use of Watermark soil moisture sensors (model 200SS) with a range of measurements from 0-239 kPa (IRROMETER Company, Inc., Riverside, CA, USA). Also, soil temperature sensors (model 200TS) were used to measure soil temperature. For both SCAL18 and SCAL19, fertilizer was applied according to UNL extension guidelines (Shapiro et al., 2019). Starter fertilizer was applied as ammonium polyphosphate 10-34-0 (NPK) (6.5 kg N ha⁻¹ and 22 kg P_2O_5 ha⁻¹) and 0.32 kg ha⁻¹ 20% Zn for SCAL18 and as ammonium polyphosphate 10-34-0 (NPK) only with the same amount for SCAL19. The fertilizer was banded over the seed via the planter in both site years (Table 3.2).

Five treatments used the Maize-N model for N management in Nebraska. The treatments were categorized as the following: check, calibration, and three proactive treatments. The check (unfertilized) treatment received only starter fertilizer to supplement phosphorus and zinc needs. This treatment is important to identify N uptake from indigenous sources, including residual soil nitrate-N, mineralized N from SOM, crop residues, deposition of atmospheric ammonium, and nitrate-N from irrigation water (Wortmann et al., 2011). A non-N limiting reference treatment was used as a calibration treatment to determine the relative N sufficiency status by normalizing sensor data and calculating the relative sufficiency index (SI) of target treatments (Blackmer and Schepers, 1995). The reference treatment was also used to represent maximum yield. The reference treatment received a non-limiting N rate of 280 kg N ha⁻¹ as urea-ammonium nitrate (UAN) solution (32%N) after planting to be above crop needs to ensure that total N was sufficient throughout the growing season. Three treatments were labeled according to the Timing-Application Method-Rate. A proactive approach attempts to predict N

demand and supplement N to the crop before N deficiency occurs. The application method was sidedress by a backpack sprayer (ShurFlo SRS-600). The rate was predicted by the Maize-N model (Setiyono et al., 2011). The N source for all treatments was UAN 32% N. The proactive treatments consisted of: (i) proactive-sidedress-model (P-SDmodel), (ii) proactive-sidedress-model minus 56 kg N ha⁻¹ (P-SD-model - 56), and (iii) proactive-sidedress-model plus 56 kg N ha⁻¹ (P-SD-model + 56) (Table 3.2).

| Site Year ID | Treatment | Planting Date | Starter ⁺ N Rate (kg N ha ⁻¹) | Application Date | Sidedress† N Rate (kg ha ⁻¹) | Application Date | Total N (kg ha ⁻¹) |
|-----------------|-------------------|------------------|--|---------------------|--|---------------------|-----------------------------------|
| SCAL18 | Check | 2-May | 6.5 | 2-May | 0 | - | 6.5 |
| | P-SD-Model -56 | | | | 78 | 25-May | 85 |
| | P-SD-Model | | | | 135 | | 141 |
| | P-SD-Model +56 | | | | 191 | | 197 |
| | Reference | | | | 280 | | 287 |
| SCAL19 | Check | 14-May | 6.5 | 14-May | 0 | - | 6.5 |
| | P-SD-Model -56 | | | | 110 | 13-Jun | 116 |
| | P-SD-Model | | | | 166 | | 172 |
| | P-SD-Model +56 | | | | 222 | | 228 |
| | Reference | | | | 280 | | 287 |

Table 3.2. Site year, treatment, planting date, starter N rate, application date, N rate, application date, and N application method for five treatments for SCAL18 and SCAL19 site years.

⁺ Indicates Liquid ammonium polyphosphate (10-34-0) (NPK) banded for all treatments as starter N.

† Indicates Urea-Ammonium Nitrate (UAN) solution (32%N).

Maize-N Model-Determined Economically Optimal N Rate (EONR)

The N rate requirements for the P-SD-model treatment were determined by the Maize-N model. The Maize-N model was developed to estimate the EONR for corn by taking into account current weather (up to the time of application) and long-term average weather (from time of application to crop maturity), current and previous crop information, crop rotation, N fertilizer information, tillage system, soil properties, N credits, and indigenous soil N supply (Setiyono et al., 2011). All these input values were entered into the model to predict available soil nitrate, N uptake demand, and EONR (Table 3.3). Maize-N model version 2017 was used for both SCAL18 and 2019 growing seasons. The model uses real-time weather data from the end of the previous season to the current to estimate the amount of N mineralization and crop growth that had already occurred and uses long-term average daily weather data to predict N mineralization and crop growth for the rest of the season until crop maturity.

In order to improve Maize-N model predictions, inputs to the Maize-N model were adjusted and tested at the end of each season for nitrate-N prediction. In this study, the adjustment process used additional information as below:

- Default air temperature values were replaced with measured soil temperature during the growing season (from 19-June for SCAL18 and from 17-June for SCAL19 to the end of each growing season).
- Default values of bulk density and measured values of SOM for the top 20 cm were replaced with measured values of bulk density and measured values of SOM for the top 30 cm of soil.

• Default values of the ratio of SOC below topsoil to the amount of SOC in the topsoil (20 cm) replaced with measured values for the top 30 cm of soil.

Maize-N model inputs, processes, and outputs used to predict EONR are provided in Table 3.3 and the Maize-N model decision-making process to predict EONR is shown in Figure 3.1. The input and output values of the Maize-N model prediction for SCAL18 and SCAL19 are shown in Appendix B. Table 3.3. Maize-N model inputs, processes, and outputs used to predict the economically optimal N rate (EONR).Table adapted from Setiyono et al., (2011).

| | Inputs | Processes | | Outputs |
|----------|---|--|--------------|--|
| • | Long-term weather data: Daily maximum and minimum air temperature, solar radiation, relative humidity, precipitation, and evapotranspiration | Maize yield & variation (Hybrid-Maize model) Soil C & N mineralization (DK C & N model) | | Economically optimal N rate (EONR) |
| | Current Maize Crop: Irrigated or rainfed system, maturity, planting date, plant population, grain price, and yield history (optional) | | | N fertilizer: N already applied, N to be applied, and fertilizer cost |
| | Last Crop: Type, yield, total N applied, date of maturity, amount of crop residue left in the field, root-zone soil moisture at crop maturity, and % of the field capacity | | | N use efficiencies: Recovery efficiency (RE), physiological efficiency (PE), and agronomic efficiency (AE) |
| A | Nitrogen Fertilizer Management: N already applied, dates, amount, N to be applied, type of fertilizer, N content, price, and N from irrigation water | | | Yield: Yield potential, yield at EONR, and yield without N fertilizer |
| | Tillage: Type and date of tillage operation | N use efficiencies (QUEFTS, f (Ya, Y0)) | | Total N uptake demand: N uptake from indigenous sources, total: from N-leftover, SOM min., crop residues min., manure, slow-release fertilizer, and irrigation water |
| > | Soil properties: Top-soil organic matter (SOM) content %, top-soil bulk density, soil texture, soil pH, and soil root zone depth | Maize yield response to N rate (Spherical model) | | N leaching: Season up to date N leaching, long-term average N leaching loss of the same period |
| | Measured root zone soil nitrate: The amount and date of sampling | | | Seasonal C & N mineralization dynamics |
| | Manuring: Type, moisture content, amount, and date of application | | \checkmark | Interactive yield response to N rate |



Figure 3.1. Maize-N model decision-making process to predict the economically optimal N rate (EONR). Figure adapted from personal communication with Dr. Haishun Yang (UNL).

Crop Canopy Sensing

The RapidScan CS-45 (RS) active crop canopy sensor (Holland Scientific, Lincoln, NE, USA) and SPAD chlorophyll meters (SPAD CM) (Spectrum Technologies Inc.) were used to monitor crop N status and refine Maize-N model N uptake prediction. The RS is an active handheld crop canopy sensor that integrates a data logger, GPS, crop sensor, and power source into one small unit with a modulated polychromatic light source and three measurement channels: 670, 730, and 780 nm. Reflectance from these three channels was used to obtain the normalized difference red edge index (NDRE) (Li et al., 2014). Sensing was conducted in the middle of each plot (sensing area). The sensing area of each plot consisted of the two middle rows of each plot with 9 m length from the vegetative six-leaf collar (V6) to tasseling (VT) growth stages by holding the RS unit in the nadir position at the recommended height of approximately 1 meter above the canopy and walking directly over each row for each plot. Measurements of the sensor were moved to be taken between three rows instead of directly over two rows from VT through physiological maturity (R6) growth stages. The NDRE values were generated and averaged for each row to obtain one mean value for each plot.

The SPAD CM is an active handheld crop leaf sensor (contact sensor) that measures light transmittance properties of leaves in two wavelengths (650 and 940 nm) by clamping it on the crop leaf and emitting its own light to monitor crop N status. In the field, fifteen readings per row from the middle two rows (total of thirty readings) were collected (from the sensing area as described above). Sensor measurements were taken from halfway between the leaf margin or edge and the leaf midrib from the newest fully expanded leaf before the VT growth stage, and from the ear leaf after the VT growth stage. The SPAD CM values were generated and averaged to obtain one mean value for each plot.

Biomass and Soil Samples

Whole plant samples (aboveground biomass) were collected six times for SCAL18 and five times for SCAL19 during the growing season at various growth stages. For SCAL18, biomass samples were collected at vegetative stages [eight leaf collar (V8) and fourteen leaf collar (V14)] and reproductive stages [silking (R1), milk (R3), dent (R5), and physiological maturity (R6)]. For SCAL19, biomass samples were collected at vegetative stages [seven leaf collar (V7), twelve leaf collar (V12), and VT] and reproductive stages [R3 and R6]. Six plants were sampled randomly for each plot by collecting three plants from each adjacent row of the sensing area (2 rows were selected in the middle of each plot with 9 m length). Plants were separated from the ear (for samples after silking), bagged, weighed, chopped, and dried at 70°C until constant weight. Ears were air-dried, shelled, and weighed. Total aboveground biomass samples (stover and grain) were analyzed for total N to calculate total aboveground N uptake.

Soil samples were collected five times for SCAL18 and four times for SCAL19 during the growing season at various corn growth stages to quantify soil nitrate-N. For SCAL18, soil samples were collected at vegetative stages [eight leaf collar (V8) and fourteen leaf collar (V14)] and reproductive stages [silking (R1), milk (R3), and dent (R5)]. For SCAL19, soil samples were collected at vegetative stages [seven leaf collar (V7), twelve leaf collar (V12), and tasseling (VT)] and reproductive stage [milk (R3)]. Soil samples were collected at four depths in 30 cm increments to 120 cm and four soil cores were composited for one sample per depth, four samples per treatment for each replication to obtain a total of 80 soil samples. Soil samples were collected in between two rows of the sensing area. Plots (sensing area with two rows for 9 m length) were hand-harvested on October 3, 2018, for SCAL18 and October 16, 2019, for the SCAL19 to obtain grain yield. Grain was shelled, weighed, and adjusted to 0.155 g g⁻¹ moisture content.

Statistical Analysis

Estimation ONR and Calculation Actual EONR

An estimation of the ONR and calculation of actual EONR for SCAL18 and SCAL19 were required in order to compare it with the EONR predicted by the Maize-N model. The relationship between yield and N rate was determined using polynomial regression. Regression analysis was done using PROC GLIMMIX in Statistical Analysis System (SAS) version 9.4. A lack-of-fit term was used to determine whether orders higher than those stated in the model needed to be included. The quadratic regression model was used to fit the relationship between yield and N rate to determine ONR. Actual EONR was calculated from modeled yield including the cost of 32% UAN which was \$0.90 kg⁻¹ for 2018 and \$0.88 kg⁻¹ for 2019, and the price of corn which was \$0.14 kg⁻¹ for 2018 and \$0.15 kg⁻¹ for 2019. Fertilizer cost was subtracted from grain price to determine the partial profit in \$ ha⁻¹. Actual EONR was determined as the N rate with the highest partial profit for both site years.

Evaluation of Maize-N Model Performance

Statistical and graphical methods were used to evaluate the Maize-N model goodness of fit. The root mean square error (RMSE) and the relative root mean square error (RRMSE) were calculated for the statistical evaluation as below:

$$RMSE = \sqrt{\frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} (Pi - Oi)^2}{n}}$$
[3.1]

$$RRMSE = \frac{RMSE}{\bar{O}} \times 100$$
 [3.2]

where,

Pi is the Maize-N predicted value Oi is the observed value n is the number of data pairs \overline{O} is the mean observed value

The RMSE provides the average difference between predicted and observed values,

whereas RRMSE provides the relative difference between predicted and observed values.

A lower value of RMSE or RRMSE indicates better model performance. In this study, we

considered RRMSE \leq 15% as "good" agreement; 15–30% as "moderate" agreement; and

≥30% as "poor" agreement (Puntel et al., 2016, 2018; Yin et al., 2020).

Results and Discussion

Estimated ONR and Calculated Actual EONR Compared to Predicted EONR

There was no need to include a cubic term or higher in the analysis since the lack-

of-fit (lof) term was not significant with a p-value of 0.4456 and 0.7092 for SCAL18 and

SCAL19, respectively (Table 3.4 and Table 3.5).

Table 3.4. Type I Test of Fixed Effects for each term in the quadratic regression model for the SCAL18 site year.

| Type I Tests of Fixed Effects | | | | | | | |
|-------------------------------------|---|----|-------|--------|--|--|--|
| Effect Num DF Den DF F Value Pr > F | | | | | | | |
| N_rate | 1 | 15 | 83.02 | <.0001 | | | |
| N_rate*N_rate | 1 | 15 | 33.95 | <.0001 | | | |
| lof | 2 | 15 | 0.85 | 0.4456 | | | |

 Table 3.5. Type I Test of Fixed Effects for each term in the quadratic regression model for the SCAL19 site year.

| Type I Tests of Fixed Effects | | | | | | | |
|-------------------------------|--------|--------|---------|----------------------|--|--|--|
| Effect | Num DF | Den DF | F Value | Pr > F | | | |
| N_rate | 1 | 15 | 225.87 | <.0001 | | | |
| N_rate*N_rate | 1 | 15 | 49.00 | <.0001 | | | |
| lof | 2 | 15 | 0.35 | 0.7092 | | | |

Therefore, the regression quadratic predictors can be written as:

$$\hat{Y} = \beta_0 + \beta_1 X + \beta_2 X^2$$
 [3.3]

where,

 \hat{Y} is estimated corn yield X is the N rate β_0 is the intercept β_1 is the linear coefficient β_2 is the quadratic coefficient.

The estimates for the coefficients for SCAL18 and SCAL19 to determine ONR are shown in Table 3.6. The PROC RSREG from SAS was used to determine the optimal

value of the N rate. The quadratic model using canonical analysis was used to estimate

the N rate value that yields the maximum estimated yield as provided in Equations 3.4

and 3.5.

| SCAL18 | | | | | | | | | |
|----------------------------|-------------|-------------|---------|---------|------------------------------|--|--|--|--|
| Parameter Estimates | | | | | | | | | |
| Effect | Standard DF | | t Value | Pr > t | | | | | |
| | | Error | | | | | | | |
| Intercept | 8.8473 | 0.4016 | 17 | 22.02 | <.0001 | | | | |
| N_rate | 0.05143 | 0.006179 | 17 | 8.32 | <.0001 | | | | |
| N_rate*N_rate | -0.00012 | 0.000020 | 17 | -5.88 | <.0001 | | | | |
| Scale | 0.6042 | 0.2072 | • | • | • | | | | |
| SCAL19 | | | | | | | | | |
| | Param | eter Estima | tes | | | | | | |
| Effect | Estimate | Standard | DF | t Value | $\mathbf{Pr} > \mathbf{t} $ | | | | |
| | | Error | | | | | | | |
| Intercept | 6.2118 | 0.2625 | 17 | 23.66 | <.0001 | | | | |
| N_rate | 0.04543 | 0.003933 | 17 | 11.55 | <.0001 | | | | |
| N_rate [*] N_rate | -0.00009 | 0.000013 | 17 | -7.28 | <.0001 | | | | |
| Scale | 0.2467 | 0.08461 | • | • | • | | | | |

 Table 3.6. The estimates of the coefficients for SCAL18 and SCAL19 sites are shown below:

The equations of the curves for SCAL18 and SCAL19 respectively are given by:

Estimated Yield =
$$-0.00012 X^2 + 0.05143X + 8.8473$$
 [3.4]

Estimated Yield =
$$-0.00009 X^2 + 0.04543X + 6.2118$$
 [3.5]

where X is the N rate.

An estimation of the ONR and calculation of actual EONR were required in order to compare with predicted EONR using the Maize-N model for SCAL18 and SCAL19 site years. The relationship between yield and N rate was fitted using the quadratic regression model as shown in Figure 3.2. The quadratic model well-described corn grain yield response to N fertilizer rate. The ONR estimated using the quadratic model and actual EONR using the modeled yield were compared to the EONR predicted by the Maize-N model which represents the N rate applied for SCAL18 and SCAL19 (Table 3.2). The ONR values were estimated as the N rate needed to achieve maximum yield. Whereas the EONR values were calculated as the optimum economic N rate from modeled yield with fertilizer cost and corn price as inputs as same as fertilizer cost and corn price used to predict EONR by Maize-N. Therefore, the N rate recommendations for calculated actual EONR or predicted EONR were generally lower than the N rate recommendations for ONR.



Figure 3.2. Corn grain yield response to N fertilizer rate for five treatments (Check, P-SD- model minus 56, P-SD-model rate, P-SD-model plus 56, and reference respectively). The vertical lines represent estimated ONR derived using the quadratic model, calculated actual EONR from modeled yield, and Maize-N predicted EONR including fertilizer cost and corn price for SCAL18 (Top) and SCAL19 (Bottom).
The EONR predicted by Maize-N as shown in Table 3.2 and Figure 3.2 (141 kg ha⁻¹ for SCAL18 and 172 kg ha⁻¹ for SCAL19) was compared with the ONR estimated by the quadratic model (218 kg ha⁻¹ for SCAL18 and 239 kg ha⁻¹ for SCAL19) (Figure 3.2) and with actual EONR calculated from modeled yield (187 kg ha⁻¹ for SCAL18 and 220 kg ha⁻¹ for SCAL19) (Figure 3.2).

The EONR predicted by Maize-N underestimated N recommendation compared to the estimated ONR by -77 and -67 kg N ha⁻¹ for SCAL18 and SCAL19, respectively, and to the calculated actual EONR, by -46 and -48 kg N ha⁻¹ for SCAL18 and SCAL19, respectively. A similar result was noted by Ransom et al. (2020) that the Maize-N model underestimated N recommendation by -70 kg ha⁻¹ compared to EONR across 49 sites in US Corn Belt. In contrast, Thompson et al. (2015) reported that the EONR predicted by the Maize-N model closely estimated ONR when data was combined across 12 sites. They concluded that the Maize-N model tended towards the over-application of N. However, in this study, although there were no significant differences in the yields for calculated actual EONR, predicted EONR, and estimated ONR, the Maize-N predicted EONR reduced profit by 36 \$ ha⁻¹ and 20 \$ ha⁻¹ for SCAL18 and by 31 \$ ha⁻¹ and 26 \$ ha⁻¹ for SCAL19 compared to calculated actual EONR and estimated ONR, respectively.

Yield Response to Treatments

Grain yield tended to increase with the N rate, but not significantly. Yield with EONR predicted by the model was not different from the yield with model plus 56 kg N ha⁻¹ and reference treatments as shown in Table 3.7. In general, the average corn yield for SCAL18 was higher for all N treatments compared to the average corn yield for SCAL19 (Table 3.7) due to hail and wind damage at the R2 growth stage in 2019 that affected yield.

Table 3.7. Site year, treatment, and yield for SCAL18 and SCAL19 site years. Means followed by the same letter are not significantly different at $P \le 0.05$.

| Site Year | Treatment | Yield (Mg ha ⁻¹) |
|-----------|----------------|---------------------------------|
| SCAL18 | Check | 9.3 c |
| | P-SD-model -56 | 12.0 b |
| | P-SD-model | 13.9 a |
| | P-SD-model +56 | 14.6 a |
| | Reference | 13.8 a |
| | | |
| SCAL19 | Check | 6.5 c |
| | P-SD-model -56 | 10.3 b |
| | P-SD-model | 11.1 ab |
| | P-SD-model +56 | 11.8 a |
| | Reference | 11.5 a |

Monitoring Crop N Status

The SPAD CM sensor was used to monitor the crop and detect crop N status during the growing season. It was used to determine if additional N application was needed based on the sensor sufficiency index (SI) information that was computed during the growing season. No additional N needed since the SPAD SI values were above the threshold of 0.95 through the growing season until the R5 growth stage for SCAL18 and until the R3 growth stage for SCAL19. Earlier studies have shown that when the SI is above 0.95, there is little likelihood of yield increase with additional N. Also, applying additional N after R3 was not recommended as N application doesn't coincide with the period of rapid N uptake that results in a greater risk of N loss (Shanahan et al., 2008). These results supported the Maize-N prediction of EONR for both site years, with no need for in-season N.

Observed and Predicted Total N Uptake Comparison

The difference in observed and predicted total N uptake were derived for each growing season, then analyzed for correlation. Differences between predicted and observed values were treated as repeated measures. A linear regression of differences with an autoregressive (AR(1)) covariance structure was used to account for the repeated measures. The regression model was then used to construct 95% confidence intervals for each day that the plant N uptake and soil nitrate-N were measured.

Differences between observed and predicted crop N uptake gradually increased with time from the V12 growth stage to the R6 growth stage for SCAL18 (Figure 3.3 A). For SCAL19, the differences between predicted and observed N uptake did not have a consistent pattern for all growth stages (Figure 3.3 B). For SCAL18, the Maize-N underpredicted N uptake compared to observed N uptake for all growth stages. The model-predicted N uptake showed a significant difference from the observed N uptake values for all growth stages (V12, R1, R3, R5, and R6) except at the early growth stage (V8) as shown in Figure 3.3 A. For SCAL19, the model predicted N uptake slightly overestimated observed N uptake. The model predicted N uptake showed a non-



significant difference from the observed N uptake values across all growth stages as shown in Figure 3.3 B.

Figure 3.3. Predicted and observed N uptake for uncalibrated model treatment for SCAL18 (A) (n = 6) and SCAL19 (B) (n = 5) at V8, V12, R1, R3, R5, and R6 growth stages. Different letters indicate a significant difference from each other at the 95% confidence limits (alpha = 0.05).

Figure 3.4 shows the relationship between predicted and observed N uptake for the uncalibrated Maize-N model for SCAL18 and SCAL19 site years. The Maize-N model explained 99% and 92% of the observed variability in N uptake for SCAL18 and SCAL19, respectively. The model predicted N uptake underestimated N uptake for SCAL18 and overestimated N uptake for SCAL19. The difference in N uptake between predicted and observed values were larger for SCAL18 (RMSE=-31.9 kg N ha⁻¹) than SCAL19 (RMSE= 17.5 kg N ha⁻¹). Thus, a moderate agreement between predicted and observed N uptake was observed for SCAL18 (RRMSE= 19.1%) and good agreement was observed for SCAL19 (RRMSE= 12.7%) as shown in Figure 3.4. Overall results showed that the Maize-N model over the two years underestimated N uptake, with the difference in N uptake between predicted and observed values as RMSE was -24.7 kg N ha⁻¹. Consequently, the overall model showed moderate agreement (RRMSE 15.9%) between predicted and observed N uptake. Similar results were also reported from other crop model N uptake predictions (Setiyono et al., 2010). They showed that the RMSE was 37 kg N ha⁻¹ between predicted and observed values and RRMSE was 15%, which is considered good agreement, similar to the overall RRMSE across two site years in the current study.



Figure 3.4. Predicted versus observed N uptake for uncalibrated model treatment. The coefficient of determination (\mathbb{R}^2), root mean square error (\mathbb{RMSE}), and relative root mean square error (\mathbb{RRMSE}) are for SCAL18 (n = 6) and SCAL19 (n = 5). The dashed line is the linear regression and the continuous line is a 1:1 relationship.

Refining Model N Uptake Prediction using Sensor Information

Crop sensor information was used in order to refine the Maize-N model N uptake prediction. Based on a statistical analysis of the Type III Tests of Fixed Effects (Table 3.8), the p-values for SPAD and NDRE measurements were 0.3066 and 0.5740, respectively. These p-values indicate that treatments had no significant effect on SPAD or NDRE measurements, and therefore this information cannot be used to refine model predictions, at least for this study. This non-significant result could have arisen from the low number of observations used in the analysis. Increasing the number of observations is recommended to have a more powerful test to detect an effect for sensor measurements.

| Type III Tests of Fixed Effects | | | | | | | |
|--|--------|--------|---------|----------------------|--|--|--|
| Effect | Num DF | Den DF | F Value | Pr > F | | | |
| SiteYear | 1 | 5 | 10.33 | 0.0236 | | | |
| SPAD | 1 | 5 | 1.30 | 0.3066 | | | |
| NDRE | 1 | 5 | 0.36 | 0.5740 | | | |

Table 3.8. Type III Test of Fixed Effects for site year, SPAD, and NDRE for the SCAL18 and SCAL19 site years.

Observed and Predicted Soil Nitrate-N Before and After Calibration Comparison

Figure 3.5 and Figure 3.6 show observed and predicted soil nitrate-N for the uncalibrated and calibrated Maize-N model at the R6 growth stage (maturity) for SCAL18 and SCAL19. For SCAL18, the uncalibrated model prediction of soil nitrate-N differed from observed soil nitrate-N values for all growth stages. (Figure 3.5 A). For the calibrated model, the prediction of soil nitrate-N differed from the observed nitrate-N for all growth stages except the V8 growth stage. (Figure 3.5 B).

For SCAL19, the uncalibrated model prediction of soil nitrate-N differed from observed soil nitrate-N for all growth stages except the R3 growth stage (Figure 3.6 C). For the calibrated model, the model prediction of nitrate-N was not significantly different from the observed nitrate-N for all growth stages (Figure 3.6 D).



Figure 3.5. Predicted and observed soil nitrate-N for model treatment for SCAL18 (n = 5) at V8, V12, R1, R3, and R5 growth stages. Uncalibrated (A) and calibrated (B) model prediction at R6. Different letters indicate a significant difference at the 95% confidence limits (alpha = 0.05).



Figure 3.6. Predicted and observed soil nitrate-N for model treatment for SCAL19 (n = 4) at V8, V12, R1, and R3 growth stages. Uncalibrated (C) and calibrated (D) model prediction at R6. Different letters indicate a significant difference at the 95% confidence limits (alpha = 0.05).

Figure 3.7 shows the relationship between observed and predicted available soil nitrate-N for the uncalibrated and calibrated Maize-N model at the R6 growth stage for SCAL18 (top) and SCAL19 (bottom) site years. The Maize-N model explained 93% of variation in soil nitrate before calibration and 94% of variation in soil nitrate after calibration for SCAL18. For SCAL19, the Maize-N model explained 87% of variation in soil nitrate before calibration and 85% of the variation in soil nitrate after calibration.

Soil nitrate-N was overestimated by Maize N for both SCAL18 and SCAL19 site years. The differences in soil nitrate-N between predicted and observed values were greater before calibration than after calibration. For SCAL18, the RMSE ranged from 75.3 kg N ha⁻¹ before calibration to 57.4 kg N ha⁻¹ after calibration (Figure 3.7). For SCAL19, the RMSE ranged from 44.7 kg N ha⁻¹ before calibration to 13 kg N ha⁻¹ after calibration (Figure 3.7). Model predictions before and after calibration showed poor agreement (RRMSE >30%) for all uncalibrated and calibrated model predictions except the calibrated model for SCAL19, that showed moderate agreement (RRMSE <30%) as shown in Figure 3.7. The overall RMSE for both years reduced from 60 kg N ha⁻¹ before calibration to 35.2 kg N ha⁻¹ after calibration. Overall model prediction agreement as RRMSE improved from 116.6% before calibration to 64.7% after calibration.



Figure 3.7. Predicted versus observed soil nitrate-N for an uncalibrated and calibrated model for SCAL18 (n=5) (top) and uncalibrated and calibrated model for SCAL19 (n=4) (bottom). The coefficient of determination (R²), root mean square error (RMSE), and relative root mean square error (RRMSE) for both site years. The dashed line is the linear regression and the continuous line is the 1:1 relationship.

Factors Affecting N Mineralization (Soil Nitrate-N)

Maize-N model prediction of soil nitrate-N is based on mineralization of SOM. The amount of nitrate-N mineralized depends on the amount of SOM, the C: N ratio of SOM, and environmental factors such as temperature and moisture (Janssen, 1996; Leiros et al., 1999; Watson C.A. et al., 2002; Yin et al., 2020). In general, when the SOM of the site increases, predicted N mineralization increases (Myrold and Bottomley, 2008). In this study, SOM was the same for both SCAL18 and SCAL19 site years, with similar average daily air temperature. However, SCAL19 received approximately 93.6 mm more precipitation than SCAL18 during the growing season. Thus, N mineralization was expected to vary by year even when the SOM content was the same, since precipitation influences N mineralization and N loss (Thompson et al., 2015). The above-average precipitation for May and June for SCAL19 likely increased N loss, reduced N supply, and resulted in a higher EONR (Rutan and Steinke, 2017). The model-estimated EONR for SCAL19 was higher than SCAL18 by 31 kg N ha⁻¹. The N mineralization from SOM for SCAL19 was lower than in SCAL18 by 27 kg N ha⁻¹, and residual nitrate-N for SCAL19 was higher than in SCAL18 by 15 kg N ha⁻¹.

Results from the uncalibrated and calibrated model prediction showed that the predicted soil nitrate-N was overestimated for SCAL18 and SCAL19 site years (Figure 3.7). In contrast, Maize-N underestimated N mineralization in a similar study conducted across 12 site years (Thompson et al., 2015). In this study, after calibration, the differences in soil nitrate-N between predicted and observed values as RMSE were reduced by 17.9 kg N ha⁻¹ for SCAL18 and by 31.7 kg N ha⁻¹ for SCAL19. As a result, model prediction agreement as RRMSE improved by 31% for SCAL18 and 72.7% for

SCAL19. The overall RMSE over both site years was reduced by 24.8 kg N ha⁻¹ with calibration; thus the overall model prediction agreement over both site years was improved by 51.9%.

The improvement in Maize N prediction of soil nitrate-N resulted from using actual values of specific input parameters instead of estimates. These included actual bulk density at a depth of 30 cm instead of estimated bulk density at a depth of 20 cm, and measured SOM for the top of 30 cm instead of measured SOM for the top 20 cm. Also, the calibrated model used the measured ratio of subsoil to topsoil SOM. Finally, the measured soil temperature (average of 15-106 cm depth) was used during the growing season from mid-June to the end of the season for each site year instead of air temperature. The use of measured soil temperature during the growing season with an uncalibrated model prediction at R6 reduced the differences in soil nitrate-N between predicted and observed values as RMSE by 3.4 kg N ha⁻¹ and 6.9 kg N ha⁻¹ for SCAL18 and SCAL19, respectively. Differences between predicted and observed soil nitrate-N improved by 5.9 and 15.9% for SCAL18 and SCAL19, respectively. The improvements of the RMSE and RRMSE between predicted and observed soil nitrate-N were higher for SCAL19 than for SCAL18 due to the effect of using soil temperature data for two growing seasons than using soil temperature for one growing season.

Conclusion

The Maize-N model was tested and evaluated for EONR, N uptake, and soil nitrate-N predictions. This study showed that Maize-N is a useful tool for the prediction of EONR and crop N uptake. The study provided evidence that the use of the calibrated Maize N model (using measured soil temperature, measured soil bulk density, measured SOM for the top 30cm, and the measured ratio of SOC in subsoil to topsoil) can improve the ability of Maize N to predict soil nitrate-N during the growing season. The Maize-N predicted EONR underestimated N rate recommendations by 46 kg N ha⁻¹ for SCAL18 and by 48 kg N ha⁻¹ for SCAL19 compared to the calculated actual EONR, but with no significant differences in the yield. However, the Maize-N predicted EONR reduced profit by 36 \$ ha⁻¹ for SCAL18 and by 31 \$ ha⁻¹ for SCAL19 compared to the calculated actual EONR. Crop N uptake errors were within the range of -31.9 for SCAL18 to +17.5 kg N ha⁻¹ for SCAL19. Over the two site years combined, the model slightly underestimated observed N uptake with root mean square error (RMSE) of -24.7 kg N ha⁻ ¹ and agreement as relative root mean square error (RRMSE) of 15.9%. Crop sensor information was useful to monitor crop N status, but could not be used to refine model N uptake prediction for this study. For soil nitrate-N, Maize N overestimated soil nitrate-N for both SCAL18 and SCAL19 site years. The calibrated Maize-N model reduced RMSE of soil nitrate-N prediction by 17.9 kg N ha⁻¹ for SCAL18 and by 31.7 kg N ha⁻¹. The overall RMSE of soil nitrate-N prediction over two years was reduced by 24.8 kg N ha⁻¹. Additionally, the calibrated Maize-N model improved RRMSE agreement of soil nitrate-N prediction by 31% for SCAL18 and by 72.7% for SCAL19. The overall RRMSE of soil nitrate-N prediction improved by 51.9%.

References

- Banger, K., E.D. Nafziger, J. Wang, and C.M. Pittelkow. 2019. Modeling Inorganic Soil Nitrogen Status in Maize Agroecosystems. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J. 83(5): 1564–1574.
- Basso, B., J.T. Ritchie, P.R. Grace, and L. Sartori. 2006. Simulation of Tillage Systems
 Impact on Soil Biophysical Properties Using the SALUS Model. Ital. J. Agron. 1(4):
 677–688.
- Blackmer, T.M., and J.S. Schepers. 1995. Use of a chlorophyll meter to monitor nitrogen status and schedule fertigation for corn. J. Prod. Agric. 8(1): 56–60.
- Cassman, K.G., A.R. Dobermann, and D.T. Walters. 2002. Agroecosystems, nitrogen-use efficiency, and nitrogen management. J. Hum. Environ. 31(2): 132–140.
- Hammer, G.L., M.J. Kropff, T.R. Sinclair, and J.R. Porter. 2002. Future contributions of crop modelling - From heuristics and supporting decision making to understanding genetic regulation and aiding crop improvement. Eur. J. Agron. 18(1–2): 15–31.
- Hammer, R., L. Ragon, and A. Buechle. 1981. Soil survey of Clay Center, Nebraksa.United States Dep. Agric. Soil Conserv. Serv. Coop. with Univ. Nebraska, Conserv.Surv. Div.: 1–79.
- Holzworth, D., H. Meinke, P. DeVoil, M. Wegener, N. Huth, G. Hammer, M. Howden,M. Robertson, P. Carberry, D. Freebairn, and C. Murphy. 2006. The development ofa farming systems model (APSIM) A disciplined approach. Int. Congr. Environ.Model. Software. 74.
- HPRCC. 2019. High Plains Regional Climate Center. Automated Weather Data Network. Available online https://hprcc.unl.edu/awdn.php (accessed 15 Jan 2020).

Janssen, B.H. 1996. Nitrogen mineralization in relation to C : N ratio and

decomposability of organic materials. Plant Soil 181(1): 39-45.

- Janssen, B.H., F.C.T. Guiking, D. van der Eijk, E.M.A. Smaling, J. Wolf, and H. van Reuler. 1990. A system for quantitative evaluation of the fertility of tropical soils (QUEFTS). Geoderma 46(4): 299–318.
- Jin, Z., R. Prasad, J. Shriver, and Q. Zhuang. 2017. Crop model- and satellite imagerybased recommendation tool for variable rate N fertilizer application for the US Corn system. Precis. Agric. 18(5): 779–800.
- Jones, J.W., G. Hoogenboom, C.H. Porter, K.J. Boote, W.D. Batchelor, L.A. Hunt, P.W. Wilkens, U. Singh, A.J. Gijsman, and J.T. Ritchie. 2003. The DSSAT cropping system model. Eur. J. Agron. 18(3–4): 235–265.
- Leiros, M., C. Trasar-Cepeda, S. Seoane, and F. Gil-Sotres. 1999. Dependence of mineralization of soil organic matter on temperature and moisture. Soil Biol. Biochem. 31(3): 327–335.
- Melkonian, J., H. Van Es, A. Degaetano, J. Sogbedji, and L. Joseph. 2007. Application of Dynamic Simulation Modeling for Nitrogen Management in Maize. p. 3–10. *In* T. Bruulsema, editor, Managing crop nutrition for weather. Int. Plant Nutrition Inst. Publ., Peachtree Corners, GA.
- Melkonian, J.J., H.M. van Es, A.T. DeGaetano, and L. Joseph. 2008. Adapt-N: Adaptive nitrogen management for maize using high-resolution climate data and model simulations. *In* Proceedings of the 9th International Conference on Precision Agriculture, ed. R. Khosla. Denver, CO.
- Myrold, D., and P. Bottomley. 2008. Nitrogen mineralization and immobilization. *In* In: J.S. Schepers and W.R. Raun, editors, Nitrogen in agriculture systems. ASA, CSSA,

and SSSA, Madison, WI. p. 157–172.

- Oteng-Darko, P., S. Yeboah, S.N.T. Addy, S. Amponsah, and E.O. Danquah. 2013. Improvements to the Hybrid-Maize model for simulating maize yields in harsh rainfed environments. E3 J. Agric. Res. Dev. 2(1): 1–6.
- Puntel, L.A., J.E. Sawyer, D.W. Barker, R. Dietzel, H. Poffenbarger, M.J. Castellano,K.J. Moore, P. Thorburn, and S. V. Archontoulis. 2016. Modeling Long-Term CornYield Response to Nitrogen Rate and Crop Rotation. Front. Plant Sci. 7: 1–18.
- Puntel, L.A., J.E. Sawyer, D.W. Barker, P.J. Thorburn, M.J. Castellano, K.J. Moore, A. VanLoocke, E.A. Heaton, and S. V. Archontoulis. 2018. A systems modeling approach to forecast corn economic optimum nitrogen rate. Front. Plant Sci. 9(April): 1–15.
- Ransom, C.J., N.R. Kitchen, J.J. Camberato, P.R. Carter, R.B. Ferguson, F.G. Fernández,
 D.W. Franzen, C.A.M. Laboski, E.D. Nafziger, J.E. Sawyer, P.C. Scharf, and J.F.
 Shanahan. 2020. Corn nitrogen rate recommendation tools' performance across
 eight US midwest corn belt states. Agron. J. 112(1): 470–492.
- Rutan, J., and K. Steinke. 2017. Determining corn nitrogen rates using multiple prediction models. J. Crop Improv. 31(6): 780–800.
- Sandhu, R., and S. Irmak. 2020. Performance assessment of Hybrid-Maize model for rainfed, limited and full irrigation conditions. Agric. Water Manag. 242(March): 106402.
- Sela, S., H.M. van Es, B.N. Moebius-Clune, R. Marjerison, J. Melkonian, D. Moebius-Clune, R. Schindelbeck, and S. Gomes. 2016. Adapt-N outperforms grower-selected nitrogen rates in northeast and midwestern united states strip trials. Agron. J. 108(4):

- Setiyono, T.D., D.T. Walters, K.G. Cassman, C. Witt, and A. Dobermann. 2010. Estimating maize nutrient uptake requirements. F. Crop. Res. 118(2): 158–168.
- Setiyono, T.D., H. Yang, D.T. Walters, A. Dobermann, R.B. Ferguson, D.F. Roberts, D.J. Lyon, D.E. Clay, and K.G. Cassman. 2011. Maize-N: A decision tool for nitrogen management in maize. Agron. J. 103(4): 1276–1283.
- Shanahan, J.F., N.R. Kitchen, W.R. Raun, and J.S. Schepers. 2008. Responsive in-season nitrogen management for cereals. Comput. Electron. Agric. 61(1): 51–62.
- Shapiro, C.A., R.B. Ferguson, C.S. Wortmann, B. Maharjan, and B. Krienke. 2019. Nutrient Management Suggestions for Corn. EC117, Nebraska Extension, Lincoln,NE 1–7 (April): 1–7.
- Shapiro, C., R. Ferguson, C. Wortmann, T. Shaver, B. Krienke, G. Hergert, and B. Maharjan. 2018. Nebraska nitrogen management present and future. West. Nutr. Manag. Conf. Reno, NV, USA 12: 85–92.
- Stöckle, C.O., M. Donatelli, and R. Nelson. 2003. CropSyst, a cropping systems simulation model. Eur. J. Agron. 18(3–4): 289–307.
- Supit, I., A.A. Hooyer, and C.A. van Diepen. 1994. System description of the WOFOST
 6.0 crop simulation model implemented in CGMS. Vol. 1: Theory and algorithms.
 EUR Publ. 15956, Agric. Ser. Luxemb.: 146.
- Thompson, L.J., R.B. Ferguson, N. Kitchen, D.W. Frazen, M. Mamo, H. Yang, and J.S. Schepers. 2015. Model and sensor-based recommendation approaches for in-season nitrogen management in corn. Agron. J. 107(6): 2020–2030.

Watson C.A., D. Atkinson, P. Gosling, L.R. Jackson, and F.W. Rayns. 2002. Managing

soil fertility in organic farming systems. Soil Use Manag. 18(3): 239–247.

- Wortmann, C.S., D.D. Tarkalson, C.A. Shapiro, A.R. Dobermann, R.B. Ferguson, G.W. Hergert, and D. Walters. 2011. Nitrogen use efficiency of irrigated corn for three cropping systems in Nebraska. Agron. J. 103(1): 76–84.
- Yang, H., A. Dobermann, K.G. Cassman, and D.T. Walters. 2006. Features, applications, and limitations of the hybrid-maize simulation model. Agron. J. 98(3): 737–748.
- Yang, V.H.S., A. Dobermann, J.L. Lindquist, D.T. Walters, T.J. Arkebauer, and K.G. Cassman. 2004. Hybrid-maize-a maize simulation model that combines two crop modeling approaches. F. Crop. Res. 87: 131–154.
- Yang, H., P. Grassini, K.G. Cassman, R.M. Aiken, and P.I. Coyne. 2017. Improvements to the Hybrid-Maize model for simulating maize yields in harsh rainfed environments. F. Crop. Res. 204: 180–190.
- Yang, H.S., and B.H. Janssen. 2000. A mono-component model of carbon mineralization with a dynamic rate constant. Eur. J. Soil Sci. 51: 517–529.
- Yin, X., N. Beaudoin, F. Ferchaud, B. Mary, L. Strullu, F. Chlébowski, H. Clivot, C. Herre, J. Duval, and G. Louarn. 2020. Long-term modelling of soil N mineralization and N fate using STICS in a 34- year crop rotation experiment. Geoderma 357: 113956.

Chapter 4: Can an Active or Passive Crop Canopy Sensor Replace the SPAD Meter for Scheduling Fertigation?

Introduction

Applying a portion of N fertilizer during the growing season has the potential to improve N use efficiency (NUE) by attaining greater synchrony between N supply and crop N demand, and allows for responsive adjustments to actual field conditions (Thompson et al., 2015; Thompson and Puntel, 2020). Thus, in-season assessment of plant N status is an important component of N management to adjust additional N requirements. Various sampling techniques have been used to assess plant N status, such as destructive plant tissue testing (Fox and Walthall, 2008) and non-destructive measuring of crop canopy light reflectance using a crop sensor. A non-destructive reactive approach using a crop sensor has the potential to provide a rapid, larger sample size that is a more inexpensive and accurate technique than destructive sampling to monitor crop N status (Morris et al., 2018; Naser et al., 2020). Crop canopy reflectance can be used to detect N status using a crop sensor during the growing season. Because the majority of leaf N is contained in chlorophyll molecules, a strong linear relationship exists between leaf chlorophyll content and leaf N content (Shaver et al., 2010; Schmidt et al., 2011). As a result, a non-destructive reactive approach focused on using crop sensors to quantify leaf chlorophyll content to assess crop N status. Reactive approachbased crop sensors can be effective indicators of in-season crop N need that integrate crop growing conditions including weather effects on the crop from the time of planting to near the time of sensing (Thompson et al., 2015).

The SPAD (Soil and Plant Analysis Development) meter measures the light

transmittance properties of leaves in two wavelengths (650 and 940 nm) (Solari et al., 2008), which is strongly correlated with leaf chlorophyll content (Samborski et al., 2009). Several studies have shown that the SPAD meter can be used as a tool to provide rapid and nondestructive estimates of crop chlorophyll content and N status through the entire corn growing season as a simple to use, reliable, and accurate tool to detect N deficiency (Al-Abbas et al., 1974; Scharf and Lory, 2006; Varvel et al., 2007; Scharf et al., 2011), which eliminates plant tissue sampling to quantify N content (Blackmer and Schepers, 1995). Although the SPAD meter has the potential to provide a rapid in-season assessment of crop N status to recommend additional N fertilizer, one shortcoming is that the SPAD meter measurements are taken by hand and for specific plants, making this a non-realistic approach for variable rate N management at the field level. Additionally, the SPAD meter approach is labor-intensive and time-consuming with smaller sample sizes than canopy reflectance sensors or aerial imagery.

Proximal and remote sensing have been used extensively for in-season N management that provides an estimate of crop N status over a large field area that accounts for spatial variability and efficiently supports decisions on N supplements (Morris et al., 2018; Thompson and Puntel, 2020). Canopy light reflectance properties can be measured by proximal sensors (active sensors) or by passive sensors mounted on an aerial platform. As a result, both active and passive crop canopy sensors can monitor and assess plant N status through the growing season.

Passive sensors use sunlight as their energy source and measure reflected light from the target emitted from the sun (Souza et al., 2017). Passive sensors can be carried and used by satellites, aircraft, and drones to obtain agricultural imagery. Several studies have shown that useful information such as crop N status can be obtained from crop canopies with passive sensors mounted on satellite or airborne platforms (Inman et al., 2005; Shaver et al., 2010, 2014; Erdle et al., 2011; Krienke et al., 2017; Thompson and Puntel, 2020). Unmanned aerial vehicles (UAV) have lately become a common platform for carrying and using passive sensors for agricultural research to estimate crop biomass and detect crop N stress. However, the angles of the sun, time of daylight, and cloud cover will influence reflectance and vegetation indices measured from the corn canopy (Souza et al., 2010). Consequently, UAV passive sensors require calibration and specialized software to analyze and interpret imagery.

Active sensors were developed to overcome passive sensors' limitations and minimize the impacts of ambient light conditions on crop canopy reflectance readings (Tubaña et al., 2011). Active sensors have their own energy source and measure reflected light from the target emitted from the sensor; thus they require close proximity to the target (Thompson and Puntel, 2020). As a result, active sensors can be used at any time of day or night as they are not affected by ambient radiation (Naser et al., 2020). They are relatively inexpensive, easy to use, and small enough to mount on a fertilizer application boom or tractor and low flying UAV (0.5-1.5 m) (Krienke et al., 2017). Thus, the use of small platforms, such as active sensors (on-the-go) on the N applicator can immediately provide information to assess corn N status and apply varying N rates based on real-time reflectance data.

Passive and active crop canopy sensor reflectance values in two or more wavelengths are expressed as vegetation indices (VIs) that were developed to link reflectance from leaves or canopies with canopy characteristics (Hatfield et al., 2008). One of the most widely adopted VIs is the normalized difference vegetative index (NDVI) proposed by Rouse et al. (1974) to estimate canopy biomass. Another index, the normalized difference red-edge (NDRE) index suggested by Buschmann and Nagel (1993), is a reliable indicator of chlorophyll or N status because it is not subject to red waveband saturation as with NDVI when leaf area index is greater than three (Thompson et al., 2015; Naser et al., 2020). To monitor and compare crop N status across the field, normalizing the VIs of the target crop to the VIs of the field area receiving non-limiting N is required to calculate the N sufficiency index (SI) (Blackmer and Schepers, 1995; Thompson and Puntel, 2020).

Several studies have compared how different active crop canopy sensors can be used to detect crop N status (Barker and Sawyer, 2010; Shaver et al., 2010, 2011, 2014; Cao et al., 2015; Nogueira Martins et al., 2020), while a few studies have compared active sensors to passive sensors (Hong et al., 2007; Erdle et al., 2011). No previous studies have compared active or passive crop canopy sensors with SPAD meter based on SI to detect the onset of N stress in the crop canopy in time (weekly) to supplement N through the irrigation system (fertigation).

The overall goal of this study was to evaluate the possibility of replacing the SPAD meter by utilizing an active or passive crop canopy sensor-based SI to inform the decision of when to fertigate. The specific objectives were (i) to assess the correlation between active or passive crop canopy sensors and the SPAD meter based on sufficiency index (SI) values from V6 through R2 growth stages, and (ii) to determine the frequency of decisions that matched between active or passive crop canopy sensors and SPAD meter based on SI 0.95 thresholds from V6 through R2 growth stages

Materials and Methods

Site Description

This study was conducted at two sites over two growing seasons (2017 and 2018) at University of Nebraska-Lincoln research sites: (i) South Central Agriculture Laboratory (SCAL), near Clay Center, Nebraska, USA, referred to as SCAL17 and SCAL18 site years, respectively (ii) West Central Research and Extension Center (WCREC) North Platte, Nebraska, USA, and referred to as WCREC17 and WCREC18 site years, respectively. The geo-coordinates of the fields were latitude 40° 34' 50.4114" N and 40° 34' 50.4726" N, longitude -98° 8' 41.118" W and -98° 8' 40.7688" W for SCAL2017 and SCAL18, respectively. For WCREC17 and WCREC18, the geo-coordinates of the fields were latitude 41° 5' 22.8552" N and 41° 5' 22.8834" N, longitude -100° 45' 42.3714" W and -100° 45' 40.6836" W.

The soil for both SCAL17 and SCAL18 fields was classified as Hasting silt loam (fine, montmorillonitic, mesic Udic Argiustolls) soil series with 0 to 1 percent slopes (Hammer et al.,1981). The location of the SCAL sites was characterized as a transition zone between sub-humid and semi-arid climates, with the total precipitation received during the crop growing season from April 1 to September 30 of 451 mm for SCAL17 and 506 mm for SCAL18. The total precipitation received during the 2017 growing season of the same period was less than the thirty-year historical average (493 mm) and higher than the thirty-year historical average during the 2018 growing season. The average daily temperature was 18.98°C and 18.88°C for SCAL17 and SCAL18, respectively, the average temperature for both site years was slightly higher than the

thirty-years historical average (18.76 °C). The average relative humidity was 69.62% and 74.60% for SCAL2017 and SCAL18 respectively (HPRCC, 2019).

The soil for both WCREC17 and WCREC18 sites was classified as Cozad silt loam (fine, silty, mixed, mesic Typic Haplustolls) soil series with 0 to 1 percent slopes (Bowman et al., 1978). The location of the WCREC sites was characterized as a semiarid climate, with average precipitation received during the crop growing season from April 1 to September 30 of 457 mm for WCREC17 and 453 mm for WCREC18. The total precipitation received during the two growing seasons of the same period was higher than the thirty-year historical average (376 mm). The average daily temperature was 18.37°C and 17.72°C for WCREC17 and WCREC18 site years, respectively. The average temperature for WCREC17 was slightly less than the thirty-years historical average (17.95°C) and higher than the thirty-year historical average for WCREC18. The average relative humidity was 61.41% and 65.65% for WCREC17 and WCREC18, respectively (HPRCC, 2019).

Soil samples were collected at each site each year to characterize soil chemical properties. Initial spring soil samples for the topsoil layer (0-20 cm) were composited from four to six soil cores to obtain one sample and two samples for each replication with a total of 8 soil samples for each site. A summary of soil properties for the topsoil layer and previous crop for both site years are presented in Table 4.1.

| Site Year ID | Soil Texture | pH† | SOM‡ % | CEC* meq 100g ⁻¹ | NO3-N* mg kg ⁻¹ | P-M3⁵ mg kg⁻¹ | K§ mg kg ⁻¹ | Previous crop |
|-----------------|------------------|-----|-----------|-----------------------------------|----------------------------------|---------------------|------------------------------|------------------|
| SCAL17 | SiL ⁺ | 6.8 | 3.4 | 15.0 | 8.3 | 29.3 | 360.4 | soybean |
| WCREC17 | SiL | 7.9 | 2.0 | 17.8 | 7.0 | 53.1 | 516.4 | soybean |
| SCAL18 | SiL | 6.6 | 3.3 | 15.8 | 11.8 | 32.6 | 334.3 | corn |
| WCREC18 | SiL | 7.8 | 2.1 | 17.2 | 8.5 | 49.4 | 451.9 | soybean |

Table 4.1. Summary of soil properties for spring soil samples acquired at depths of 0-20 cm for SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018.

*SiL is silt loam, $^{\dagger}pH$ is 1:1 soil: water, $^{\ddagger}SOM$ is soil organic matter LOI %, *CEC is cation exchange capacity, $^{\ast}NO_3$ -N is nitrate-nitrogen, $^{\$}P$ -M3 is Mehlich-3 soil phosphorus, $^{\$}K$ is potassium extracted by 1 N ammonium acetate.

Experimental Design

This study was a part of a large fertigation project. The experimental design was a randomized complete block design with four treatments and four replications for each site each year. For the SCAL site years, individual plots were 6.1 m wide by 36.6 m length with eight maize rows with 0.76 m row width between rows. Dimensions of individual plots for the WCREC site were 12.2 m wide by 27.9 m length with sixteen rows for WCREC17 and 10.7 m wide by 32 m length with fourteen rows for WCREC18 with 0.76 m row width between rows for WCREC18 with 0.76 m row width between rows for WCREC18 with 0.76 m row width between rows for WCREC18 with 0.76 m row width between rows for WCREC18 with 0.76 m row width between rows for both site years. Corn was planted at a population of 84,000 plants ha⁻¹ using Hybrid Fontanelle 6A327RBC on April 24 and May 2 for SCAL17 and SCAL18, respectively, and on May 8 for both WCREC17 and WCREC18 site years.

Other than N fertilizer treatment, all other agronomic activities, including pest control were managed according to the University of Nebraska Extension Guidelines (Shapiro et al., 2019). The SCAL sites were irrigated with a linear sprinkler irrigation system while the WCREC sites were irrigated with a center-pivot irrigation system. Both irrigation systems were used for applying irrigation water and were capable of applying N fertilizer to crops through irrigation water (fertigation). Irrigation management was conducted according to the method developed by Irmak et al. (2005). Irrigation timing and amount were determined from a combination of soil moisture content and crop growth stage monitoring with the use of a Watermark soil moisture sensor (model 200SS) with a range of measurements from 0-239 (kPa) (IRROMETER Company, Inc., Riverside, CA, USA) for SCAL site years. For WCREC site years, irrigation timing and amount were determined using a neutron moisture meter (model CPN 503DR Hydroprobe) (Campbell Pacific Nuclear International Inc., Concord, CA, USA). For all site years, fertilizer was applied according to UNL extension guidelines (Shapiro et al., 2019).

Starter fertilizer was applied as ammonium polyphosphate 10-34-0 (NPK) (6.5 kg N ha⁻¹ and 22 kg P_2O_5 ha⁻¹) and 0.32 kg ha⁻¹ 20% Zn for both SCAL site years. For the WCREC site, starter fertilizer was also applied as ammonium polyphosphate 10-34-0 (NPK) (6.5 kg N ha⁻¹ and 22 kg P_2O_5 ha⁻¹) and phosphorus applied to plots deficient in soil test P as triple superphosphate ranged between 83 to 184 kg ha⁻¹ using a dry fertilizer spreader (Barber Engineering Company, Spokane, WA, USA) in 2017 only) (Table 4.2). The fertilizer was banded over the seed via the planter in both site years.

Four treatments were evaluated as new N management practices in Nebraska. The treatments were categorized as a calibration treatment and three reactive treatments. A non-N limiting reference treatment was used as a calibration treatment to determine the relative N sufficiency status by normalizing sensor data and calculating the relative

sufficiency index (SI) of target treatments (Blackmer and Schepers, 1995) as shown in equation 4.1. The SI is calculated as follows:

$$SI = \frac{\text{VI Target}}{\text{VI Reference}}$$
[4.1]

Where,

SI is sufficiency index,

VI Target is a sensor vegetation index obtained from unknown or target treatment, VI Reference is a sensor vegetation index obtained from non-limited N fertilizer or high N reference.

The reference treatment was also used to represent maximum yield. The reference treatment received a non-limiting N rate of 280 kg ha⁻¹ as urea-ammonium nitrate (UAN) solution (32%N) at planting to be above crop needs to ensure that total N was sufficient throughout the entire growing season.

Three reactive treatments consisting of: (i) reactive-fertigation-fixed (R-F-Fixed) (ii) reactive-fertigation-model (R-F-Model), and (iii) reactive-fertigation-model-slow release (R-F-Model-SR) were labeled according to the Timing, Application Method, Rate, and N Source. Timing is informed by the sensor as a reactive approach that responds to the measured crop N needs and determines the timing of additional in-season N rate requirements via fertigation based on the indication of the crop N sufficiency status. When the SI value was equal to or less than the threshold of 0.95, supplement N via fertigation was applied based on VIs of the SPAD CM. The N needs were reassessed after two weeks using sensor SI information to determine if an additional N application was needed. This procedure was repeated no later than the reproductive blister (R2) growth stage as suggested by Hawkins et al. (2007) to avoid fertigation losses after the R2 growth stage. The N rate was arbitrarily fixed for R-F-Fixed treatment (34 kg ha⁻¹ as the typical rate of N to be applied via fertigation without injuring corn plants) (Blackmer and Schepers, 1995) or predicted by the Maize-N model for R-F-Model and R-F-Model-SR treatments. The N source for R-F-Fixed and R-F-Model treatments was urea-ammonium nitrate (UAN) solution (32%N) (Table 4.2) as a base rate and an additional in-season N applied via fertigation. Whereas the R-F-Model-SR treatment used Environment Smart Nitrogen (ESN – a polymer-coated form of urea, Nutrien, Ltd.) (Table 4.2), and additional in-season N applied as UAN via fertigation. The base rate of N fertilizer for all site years was applied at planting as UAN, banded to the soil between crop rows (knife was spaced in the middle of the row and fertilizer was injected below the soil surface) for all treatments except for R-F-Model-SR treatment. For R-F-Model-SR treatment, the base rate of N fertilizer was applied at planting as ESN (Table 4.2), which was surface broadcast using a dry fertilizer spreader.

| Site Year | Treatment | Planting | Starter N ⁺ Rate | Application | Base N Rate | N Application | Ν | Method of |
|-----------|---------------------|----------|--------------------------------|-------------|--------------------------|---------------|------------------|-------------|
| ID | | Date | (kg N ha ⁻¹) | Date | (kg N ha ⁻¹) | Date | Source | Application |
| SCAL17 | Reference | 24 Apr. | 6.5 | 24 Apr. | 280 | 8-May | UAN32%† | Banded |
| | R-F-Fixed | | | | 84 | | | |
| | R-F-Model | | | | 84 | | | |
| | R-F-Model-SR | | | | 95 | | ESN [‡] | Broadcast |
| WCREC17 | Reference | 8-May | 6.5 | 8-May | 280 | 4-May | UAN32% | Banded |
| | R-F-Fixed | | | | 78.5 | | | |
| | R-F-Model | | | | 78.5 | | | |
| | R-F-Model-SR | | | | 64 | 3-May | ESN | Broadcast |
| SCAL18 | Reference | 2-May | 6.5 | 2-May | 280 | 11-May | UAN32% | Banded |
| | R-F-Fixed | | | | 78.5 | | | |
| | R-F-Model | | | | 78.5 | | | |
| | R-F-Model-SR | | | | 147 | 10-May | ESN | Broadcast |
| WCREC18 | Reference | 8-May | 6.5 | 8-May | 280 | 16-May | UAN32% | Banded |
| | R-F-Fixed | | | | 78.5 | | | |
| | R-F-Model | | | | 78.5 | | | |
| | R-F-Model-SR | | | | 84 | 17-May | ESN | Broadcast |

Table 4.2. Site year, treatment, planting date, starter N rate, application date, base N rate, N application date, N source, and method of application for N fertilizer decision strategies for SCAL and WCREC sites in 2017 and 2018.

⁺ Indicates liquid ammonium polyphosphate (10-34-0) (NPK) banded for all treatments as starter N.

† Indicates Urea-Ammonium Nitrate solution (32%N) as a base rate.

‡ Indicates Environment Smart Nitrogen coated urea (44% N) as a base rate.

Crop Canopy Sensing

Crop canopy sensing information was obtained using three different sensors: SPAD chlorophyll meter (Spectrum Technologies Inc. Aurora, IL, USA), RapidScan CS-45 active crop canopy sensor (Holland Scientific, Lincoln, NE, USA), and Parrot Sequoia passive sensor (Parrot Inc., San Francisco, CA, USA). The SPAD meter used the method developed by Peterson et al. (1993) and Blackmer and Schepers, (1995) that used the SPAD meter to schedule fertigation of irrigated corn. Additionally, evaluating the possibility of replacing the SPAD meter by using an active or passive sensor would result in the same management decisions, as the active or passive sensors are capable of rapid data collection with a larger spatial scale (Krienke et al., 2017). However, in this study, fertigation decisions relied solely on the SI calculated using the SPAD meter.

SPAD Meter

The SPAD meter is an active handheld crop leaf sensor (active sensor using its own source of light and contact sensor according to the distance from the target) that measures light transmittance properties of leaves in two wavelengths (650 and 940 nm) by clamping it on the crop leaf and emitting its own light. Fifteen readings per row from the middle two rows (total of thirty readings) were collected (from sensing area of 9 m length) for each plot within each site year. Sensor measurements were taken from halfway between the leaf margin and the leaf midrib from the newest fully expanded vegetative six-leaf (V6) to vegetative tasseling (VT) growth stages, and from the ear leaf from VT through R2 growth stages. The SPAD meter reading values were generated and averaged to obtain one mean value for each plot.

Active Sensor

The RapidScan CS-45 is an active handheld crop canopy sensor (active sensor with its own source of light and a proximal sensor according to distance from the target) that integrates a data logger, GPS, crop sensor, and power source into one small unit with a modulated polychromatic light source and three measurement channels: 670 nm, 730 nm, and 780 nm. Reflectance from these three channels was used to obtain normalized difference red edge (NDRE) information. Sensing was conducted in the middle of each plot (sensing area). The sensing area of each plot consisted of the two middle rows of each plot with 9 m length from the V6 to VT growth stages by holding the sensor unit in the nadir position at the recommended height of approximately 1 meter above the corn, and walking directly over each row for each plot. Measurements of the sensor were moved to be taken between three rows instead of directly over the two rows from VT through R2 growth stages. The NDRE values were generated and averaged for each row to obtain one mean value for each plot. The NDRE calculated as follows:

$$NDRE = \frac{\text{NIR-Red Edge}}{\text{NIR+Red Edge}}$$
[4.2]

Where,

NIR is the reflectance in the near-infrared wavelength band Red Edge is the reflectance in the red edge wavelength band

Passive Sensor

The Parrot Sequoia is a passive multispectral sensor (relying on sunlight as the energy source and a remote sensor according to distance from the target) that was mounted on an eBee SQ senseFly UAV (Lausanne, Switzerland) and flown to

approxtmitly120 m. The UAV measurements were taken at the R2 growth stage for SCAL17; VT and R2 growth stages for SCAL18; and V18 growth stage for WCREC18. Reflectance measurements were collected in 4 bands (green, red, red-edge, and NIR); wavelengths centered at 550 ± 40 nm, 660 ± 40 nm, 735 ± 10 nm, 790 ± 40 nm. Images were acquired with overlapping regions over the entire study area with a spatial resolution of 6 cm. A downwelling radiation sensor (sunshine sensor installed on top of the UAV) was used for radiometric calibration. A reflectance panel was also used for calibration by holding the UAV sensor directly over the panel without causing shadows on the panel. Then, the Sequoia images were processed with Pix4D software (Lausanne, Switzerland). The remaining raster image processing steps were performed using ArcGIS 10.4 (ESRI, Redlands, CA). In ArcGIS, the polygon was drawn on the sensing area for each plot (average of two middle rows) according to GPS coordinates from the active sensor. These polygons were used to clip NDRE raster by the tool (Extract by Mask). Two methods were applied on the clipped raster to extract statistical values. The first was to calculate the average NDRE value for each plot using the Spatial Analyst tool (Zonal Statistics as a Table). The second method was to extract all NDRE pixel values for each plot by converting clipped raster pixel to points to obtain NDRE values as a table. The table was transferred to Excel to calculate the top 5th to 10th percentile of NDRE values. The top 5th to10th percentile of NDRE was calculated to see how different percentile ranges from the average of NDRE based passive sensor compare to the average of the SPAD meter.

The SI values were calculated from active and passive sensors based on NDRE values as well as from SPAD meter reading values to determine the relative N sufficiency status (equation 4.1) and to schedule fertigation.

Statistical Analysis

The linear regression analysis between SPAD SI versus active and passive sensor SI values and between active sensor SI versus passive sensor SI values was performed using Microsoft Excel for each growth stage within each site year. In addition, the percent of N fertilizer decisions that matched between the two sensor indices was calculated for each treatment and growth stage within each site year using Statistical Analysis System (SAS) version 9.4. The same decision for two sensors was achieved when the SPAD SI and active or passive sensor SI values were both greater than 0.95 thresholds or both less than or equal to 0.95 thresholds.

Results and Discussion

Correlation between SPAD SI and Active Sensor SI

The correlation between SPAD SI (average SPAD readings) and active sensor SI (average NDRE values) values for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments at V6 through R2 growth stages for SCAL17, SCAL18, WCREC17, and WCREC18 site years, respectively, are shown in Figures 4.1 through Figure 4.4.

For SCAL17, SPAD SI and active sensor SI values were weakly correlated at all crop growth stages except at the V11 stage, which showed a stronger correlation ($r^2 = 0.52$) as shown in Figure 4.1. For SCAL18, SPAD SI and active sensor SI values were weakly correlated at all crop growth stages except at the V10 and R1 growth stages, which showed a stronger and good correlation ($r^2 = 0.48$ and 0.63 respectively) as shown in Figure 4.2. For WCREC17, poor correlation between SPAD SI and active sensor SI values was observed at all crop growth stages except at the V6 stage, which showed some correlation ($r^2 = 0.40$) as shown in Figure 4.3. For WCREC18, SPAD SI and active sensor SI values were well correlated at all crop growth stages except at the V18 and R2 growth stages, which showed weaker correlation as shown in Figure 4.4. The r^2 of correlated values showed a high and good correlation of 0.90, 0.94, 0.85, 0.57, and 0.46 at V6, V8, V10, V13, and R1 growth stages, respectively, which explained 90%, 94%, 85%, 57%, and 46% of the variability in the active sensor SI values by SPAD SI values.



Figure 4.1. Correlation between SPAD sufficiency index (based on average SPAD readings) and active sensor sufficiency index (based on average NDRE values) values for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments (n=12) at V6, V8, V9, V11, V14, VT, and R2 growth stages for SCAL 2017.


Figure 4.2. Correlation between SPAD sufficiency index (based on average SPAD readings) and active sensor sufficiency index (based on average NDRE values) values for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments (n=12) at V6, V8, V10, V14, VT, R1, and R2 growth stages for SCAL 2018.



Figure 4.3. Correlation between SPAD sufficiency index (based on average SPAD readings) and active sensor sufficiency index (based on average NDRE values) values for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments (n=12) at V6, V8, V10, V13, VT, R1, and R2 growth stages for WCREC 2017.



Figure 4.4. Correlation between SPAD sufficiency index (based on average SPAD readings) and active sensor sufficiency index (based on average NDRE values) values for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments (n=12) at V6, V8, V10, V13, V18, R1, and R2 growth stages for WCREC 2018.

Relationship between SPAD SI and Active Sensor SI Fertigation Decisions

The relationship between SPAD SI (based on average SPAD readings) and active sensor SI (based on average NDRE values) fertigation decisions for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments at V6 through R2 growth stages for SCAL17, SCAL18, WCREC17, and WCREC18 site years, respectively, are shown in Figure 4.5 through Figure 4.8.

For the SCAL17 site year, the relationship of fertigation decisions between SPAD SI and active sensor SI values was 100% for 1 out of 3 treatments at V8 and R2 growth stages and 2 out of 3 treatments at the V11 growth stage (Figure 4.5 A). The relationship of decisions was 75% for 1 out of 3 treatments at V6, V8, V11, V14, and R2 growth stages, respectively, 2 out of 3 treatments at the V9 growth stage, and 3 out of 3 treatments at the VT growth stage (Figure 4.5 A). Additionally, 50% of the decisions matched for 1 out of 3 treatments at V8, V14, and R2 growth stages and 2 out of 3 treatments at the V6 growth stage. There were only 1 out of 3 treatments at the V9 stage that showed a 25% match proportion and 1 out of 3 treatments at the V14 growth stage showed a 0% match proportion of the decisions (Figure 4.5 A).

The overall average relationship for the three treatments at each growth stage is shown in Figure 4.5 B. The overall average relationship of fertigation decisions was 92% at the V11 growth stage, 75% at the V8, VT, and R2 growth stages, 58% at the V6 and V9 growth stages, and 42% at the V14 growth stage. As a result, the average overall relationship of fertigation decisions that matched between SPAD SI and active sensor SI values for the three treatments across all growth stages was 68% for the SCAL17.



Figure 4.5. Relationship between the SPAD sufficiency index (based on average SPAD readings) and active sensor sufficiency index (based on average NDRE values) fertigation decisions at V6, V8, V9, V11, V14, VT, and R2 growth stages with day of year (DOY) for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments (A) and overall proportions (B) for SCAL 2017.

For SCAL18, the relationship of fertigation decisions between SPAD SI and active sensor SI values was 100% for 1 out of 3 treatments at V14 and R2 growth stages and 2 out of 3 treatments at the V6 and V8 growth stages (Figure 4.6 C). The relationship of decisions was 75% for 1 out of 3 treatments at the V6 growth stage, 2 out of 3 treatments at the V14 and R1 growth stages, and 3 out of 3 treatments at the V10 growth stage (Figure 4.6 C). 50% of the decisions matched for 1 out of 3 treatments at V8, R1, and R2 growth stages, and 3 out of 3 treatments at the V7 growth stage. Only 1 out of 3 treatments at the R2 stage showed a 25% match proportion of the decisions (Figure 4.6 C).

The overall average relationship for the three treatments at each growth stage is shown in Figure 4.6 D. The overall average relationship of fertigation decisions was 92% at the V6 growth stage, 83% at the V8 and V14 growth stages, 75% at the V10 growth stage, 67% at the R1 growth stage, 58% at the R2 growth stage, and 50% at the VT growth stage. The average overall relationship of fertigation decisions that matched between SPAD SI and active sensor SI values for the three treatments across all growth stages was 73% for SCAL18.



Figure 4.6. Relationship between the SPAD sufficiency index (based on average SPAD readings) and active sensor sufficiency index (based on average NDRE values) fertigation decisions at V6, V8, V10, V14, VT, R1, and R2 growth stages with day of year (DOY) for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments (C) and overall proportions (D) for SCAL 2018.

For WCREC17, the relationship of fertigation decisions between SPAD SI and active sensor SI values was 100% for 1 out of 3 treatments at V6, V8, and VT growth stages, 2 out of 3 treatments at the R2 growth stage, and 3 out of 3 treatments at R1 growth stage (Figure 4.7 E). A 75% match proportion of the decisions was observed for 1 out of 3 treatments at the V6, V8, V10, V13, and R2 growth stages and 2 out of 3 treatments at the V7 growth stage (Figure 4.7 E). 1 out of 3 treatments at V6, V10, and V13 growth stages showed a 50% relationship of decisions. There were only 1 out of 3 treatments at V8, V10, and V13 growth stages which had a 25% relationship of decisions (Figure 4.7 E).

The overall average relationship for the three treatments at each growth stage is shown in Figure 4.7 F. The overall average relationship of fertigation decisions was 100% at the R1 growth stage, 92% at the R2 growth stage, 83% at the VT growth stage, 75% at the V6 growth stage, 67% at the V8 growth stage, and 50% at the V10 and V13 growth stages. As a result, the average overall relationship of fertigation decisions that matched between SPAD SI and active sensor SI values for the three treatments across all growth stages was 74% for WCREC17.



Figure 4.7. Relationship between the SPAD sufficiency index (based on average SPAD readings) and active sensor sufficiency index (based on average NDRE values) fertigation decisions at V6, V8, V10, V13, VT, R1, and R2 growth stages with day of year (DOY) for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments (E) and overall proportions (F) for WCREC 2017.

For WCREC18, the relationship of fertigation decisions between SPAD SI and active sensor SI values was 100% for 1 out of 3 treatments at V10, V13, and R1 growth stages and 2 out of 3 treatments at the V6 and V8 growth stages (Figure 4.8 G). The relationship of decisions was 75% for 1 out of 3 treatments at the V6, V13, and R2 growth stage and 2 out of 3 treatments at the V10 and V18 growth stages (Figure 4.8 G). Additionally, a 50% relationship of decisions was observed for 1 out of 3 treatments at V8, V13, V18, and R2 growth stages and 2 out of 3 treatments at the R1 growth stage. Only 1 out of 3 treatments at the R2 growth stage showed a 25% match proportion of the decisions (Figure 4.8 G).

The overall average relationship for the three treatments at each growth stage is shown in Figure 4.8 H. The overall average relationship of fertigation decisions was 92% at the V6 growth stage, 83% at the V8 and V10 growth stages, 75% at the V13 growth stage, 67% at the V18 and R1 growth stages, and 50% at the R2 growth stage. The average overall relationship of fertigation decisions that matched between SPAD SI and active sensor SI values for the three treatments across all growth stages was 74% for WCREC18.



Figure 4.8. Relationship between the SPAD sufficiency index (based on average SPAD readings) and active sensor sufficiency index (based on average NDRE values) fertigation decisions at V6, V8, V10, V13, V18, R1, and R2 growth stages with day of year (DOY) for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments (G) and overall proportions (H) for WCREC 2018.

Correlation between SPAD SI and Passive Sensor SI

The correlation between SPAD SI (based on average SPAD readings) and passive sensor SI (based on average NDRE values and based on 90-95 percentile NDRE values) values for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments at R2 growth stage for SCAL17, at VT and R2 growth stages for SCAL18, and at the V18 growth stage for WCREC18, respectively, are shown in Figure 4.9 through Figure 4.11.

For SCAL17, poor correlation was observed between SPAD SI and passive sensor SI (based on average NDRE values) (Figure 4.9 A) and between SPAD SI and passive sensor SI (based on 90 percentile NDRE values) (Figure 4.9 B) at the R2 growth stage. For SCAL18, good correlation with $r^2 = 0.61$ and 0.71 was observed between SPAD SI and passive sensor SI (based on average NDRE values) (Figure 4.10 C) and between SPAD SI and passive sensor SI (based on 95 percentile NDRE value) (Figure 4.10 D), respectively at the VT growth stage. At the VT growth stage, 61% and 71% of the variability in the passive sensor SI values was explained by SPAD SI values. At the R2 growth stage, a weak correlation was observed between SPAD SI and passive sensor SI (based on average NDRE values) (Figure 4.10 E) and between SPAD SI and passive sensor SI (based on 90 percentile NDRE value) (Figure 4.10 F). Likewise, weak correlation was observed between SPAD SI and passive sensor SI (based on average NDRE values) (Figure 4.11 G) and between SPAD SI and passive sensor SI (based on 90 percentile NDRE value) (Figure 4.11 H) at the V18 growth stage for the WCREC18 site year. Percentile of 90-95 NDRE values was used to avoid tassel interference with canopy reflectance. This resulted in improving the correlation between SPAD SI and passive

sensor SI values using 90-95 percentile NDRE values over average NDRE values for all site years except for SCAL17 as shown in Figure 4.9.



Figure 4.9. Correlation between SPAD sufficiency index (based on average SPAD readings) and passive sensor sufficiency index (based on average NDRE values) values (A) SPAD sufficiency index and passive sensor sufficiency index (based on 90 percentile NDRE value) values (B) for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments (n=12) at R2 growth stage for SCAL 2017.



Figure 4.10. Correlation between SPAD sufficiency index (based on average SPAD readings) and passive sensor sufficiency index (based on average NDRE values) values (C and E) SPAD sufficiency index and passive sensor sufficiency index (based

on 95-90 percentile NDRE values) values (D and F) for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments (n=12) at VT and R2 growth stages for SCAL 2018.



Figure 4.11. Correlation between SPAD sufficiency index (based on average SPAD readings) and passive sensor sufficiency index (based on average NDRE values) values (G) SPAD sufficiency index and passive sensor sufficiency index (based on 90 percentile NDRE value) values (H) for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments (n=12) at V18 growth stage for WCREC 2018.

Relationship between SPAD SI and Passive Sensor SI Fertigation Decisions

Table 4.3 shows the proportion of fertigation decisions that matched between SPAD SI (based on average SPAD readings) and passive sensor SI (based on average NDRE values) values for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments at R2, VT, R2, and V18 growth stages for SCAL17, SCAL18, and WCREC18, respectively. For SCAL17, the % of decisions that matched between SPAD SI and passive sensor SI values was 25% for 1 out of 3 treatments, 75% for 1 out of 3 treatments, and 50% for 1 out of 3 treatments, respectively at the R2 growth stage. As a result, the overall average of matched decisions was 50%. For the SCAL18 site year, 25% of decisions matched for 3 out of 3 treatments at the VT growth stage. Overall, 25% of decisions matched. At the R2 growth stage, 2 out of 3 treatments matched 25%, and 1 out of 3 treatments matched 50% of the time. Overall, 33% of decisions matched. Therefore, the overall average match for VT and R2 growth stages was 29%. For WCREC18, 25% of decisions matched for 1 out

of 3 treatments, 75% for 1 out of 3 treatments, and 0% for 1 out of 3 treatments,

respectively at the V18 growth stage. As a result, overall 33% of decisions matched.

Table 4.3. Relationship between SPAD sufficiency index (based on average SPAD readings) and passive sensor sufficiency index (based on average NDRE values) fertigation decisions for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments at R2, VT, R2, and V18 growth stages for SCAL2017, SCAL 2018, and WCREC 2018, respectively.

| Site Year | Growth | R-F- Fixed | R-F- Model | R-F-Model- SR | | | |
|------------|--------|---------------|--------------------------------|------------------|------|--|--|
| | Stage | Match | Matching Fertigation Decisions | | | | |
| SCAL 2017 | R2 | 0.25 | 0.75 | 0.50 | 0.50 | | |
| SCAL 2018 | VT | 0.25 | 0.25 | 0.25 | 0.25 | | |
| SCAL 2018 | R2 | 0.25 | 0.50 | 0.25 | 0.33 | | |
| WCREC 2018 | V18 | 0.25 | 0.75 | 0.00 | 0.33 | | |

Table 4.4 shows the proportion of decisions that matched between SPAD SI (based on average SPAD readings) and passive sensor SI (based on 90-95 percentile NDRE values) for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments at R2, VT, R2, and V18 growth stages for SCAL17, SCAL18, and WCREC18, respectively. For SCAL17, the match proportion of decisions that matched between SPAD SI and passive sensor SI values was 25% for 1 out of 3 treatments, 100% for 1 out of 3 treatments, and 50% for 1 out of 3 treatments, respectively at the R2 growth stage. Therefore, 58% of fertigation decisions matched. For SCAL18, 75% of decisions matched for 1 out of 3 treatments, and 50% of decisions matched. At the R2 growth stage, 1 out of 3 treatments matched 25% of

the time, 1 out of 3 treatments 50%, and 1 out of 3 treatments matched 75% of the time. Overall, 50% of fertigation decisions matched. Therefore, the overall average match for VT and R2 growth stages was 54%. For WCREC18, the match proportion of decisions was 25% for 1 out of 3 treatments, 75% for 1 out of 3 treatments, and 0% for 1 out of 3 treatments respectively at the V18 growth stage. The overall relationship was 33%. Results showed that using 90-95 percentile NDRE values (Table 4.4) over average NDRE values (Table 4.3.) to obtain passive sensor SI improved the relationship between SPAD SI and passive sensor SI fertigation decisions except WCREC18.

Table 4.4. Relationship between SPAD sufficiency index (based on average SPAD readings) and passive sensor sufficiency index (based on 90-95 percentile NDRE values) fertigation decisions for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments at R2, VT, R2, and V18 growth stages for SCAL2017, SCAL 2018, and WCREC 2018, respectively.

| Site Year | Growth | R-F- Fixed | R-F- Model | R-F-Model- SR | |
|------------------------|--------|---------------|---------------|------------------|------|
| | Stage | Matchi | n Decisions | Overall | |
| SCAL 2017† | R2 | 0.25 | 1.00 | 0.50 | 0.58 |
| SCAL 2018 ⁸ | VT | 0.75 | 0.50 | 0.50 | 0.58 |
| SCAL 2018+ | R2 | 0.25 | 0.50 | 0.75 | 0.50 |
| WCREC 2018† | V18 | 0.25 | 0.75 | 0.00 | 0.33 |

† Passive SI value-based on 90 percentile NDRE value

⁸ Passive SI value-based on 95 percentile NDRE value

Weak correlations were observed between SPAD SI and active sensor SI in different growth stages within each site year (Figure 4.1 through Figure 4.4) or SPAD SI versus passive sensor SI values (Figure 4.9 through Figure 4.11) and between active sensor SI or passive sensor SI values (Appendix C: Figure C.1 through Figure C.3). This depends on growth stages and is likely the result of the different sensor types, methods,

and timing of measurement (Krienke et al., 2017). Also, this is expected as the field of view is different for the three types of sensors and the design is very different. SPAD measurements were taken from a single location of a small area on the leaf to represent a characteristic of the entire plant and the measurements did not incorporate any direct measure of plant architecture (Hong et al., 2007). In contrast, active or passive crop canopy sensor reflectance measurements were taken to integrate the entire canopy. Additionally, active or passive sensor measurements can be affected by the amount of non-plant pixels (soil pixels), especially early in the season. However, passive sensor measurements in this study were taken later in the season at V18 to R2 growth stages, with full crop canopies and for the most part eliminated the impact of soil pixels on passive sensor measurements. Nevertheless, passive sensor measurements can be impacted by multiple factors such as the time of day when the measurements were taken, cloud cover, and reflectance correction based on the quality of the downwelling radiation sensor (Souza et al., 2010). Similar results were observed by Bastos and Ferguson, (2016) that passive and active NDRE values were weakly correlated at V13, VT, and R4 growth stages. These results were different from a study conducted by Hong et al. (2007) that canopy reflectance measurements with passive and active sensors were closely correlated with SPAD meter measurements at V6-7, V8-9, and at flowering growth stages. However, the measurements of the study conducted by Hong et al. (2007) were collected with different active and passive sensors and different vegetation indices than active and

passive sensors and vegetation indices used in this study to compare with the SPAD

meter measurements.

The r^2 of the correlation between SPAD SI and active or passive sensor SI values measured how close the data was to the fitted regression line and how much variability was explained by the model. The high or weak correlation at any growth stage did not always lead to the same fertigation decision regarding N application as the same decision for two sensors can be achieved if both sensor's SI values are greater than 0.95 thresholds or both less than or equal to 0.95 thresholds. As a result, in general, for any correlation, all the points located in the top right quadrant or bottom left quadrant of each relationship led to the same fertigation decision. Otherwise, all the points for any correlation located in the top left quadrant or bottom right quadrant of each relationship led to different fertigation decisions. These results explained how correlation was different from matching fertigation decisions in terms of N application. The matching fertigation decisions between SPAD SI and active sensor SI were higher than the matching fertigation decisions between SPAD SI and passive sensor SI. Therefore, the matching of fertigation decisions between SPAD SI and active sensor SI has a greater potential of replacing the SPAD meter by utilizing an active crop canopy sensor to inform the decision of when to fertigate than passive sensor SI.

Conclusion

The performance of active (RapidScan CS-45) and passive (Parrot Sequoia) crop canopy sensors compared to SPAD meter were evaluated in terms of assessing in-season corn N status. The high or weak correlation at any growth stage did not always lead to the same fertigation decision regarding N application, as the same decision for two sensors can be achieved if both sensor's SI values are greater than 0.95 thresholds or both less than or equal to 0.95 thresholds. The overall proportion of fertigation decisions that matched between SPAD SI and active sensor SI values across all growth stages and site years was 72%. The overall proportion of fertigation decisions that matched between SPAD SI and passive sensor SI values across all growth stages and site years was 48% (for passive sensor SI calculated from 90-95 percentile NDRE values) and 37% (for passive sensor SI calculated from average NDRE values). The matching fertigation decisions between SPAD SI and active sensor SI were higher than the matching fertigation decisions between SPAD SI and passive sensor SI. However, one to two growth stages of passive sensor data were used compared to seven growth stages of active sensor data to evaluate sensor similarity in assessing crop N status. The matching of fertigation decisions between SPAD SI and active sensor SI has a greater potential than passive sensor SI of replacing the SPAD meter to inform the decision of when to fertigate.

References

- Al-Abbas, A.H., R. Barr, J.D. Hall, F.L. Crane, and M.F. Baumgardner. 1974. Spectra of normal and nutrient-deficient maize leaves1. Agron. J. 66(1): 16–20.
- Barker, D.W., and J.E. Sawyer. 2010. Using active canopy sensors to quantify corn nitrogen stress and nitrogen application rate. Agron. J. 102(3): 964–971.
- Bastos, L.M., and R.B. Ferguson. 2016. Active and Passive Crop Canopy Sensors as Tools for Nitrogen Management in Corn. p. 1–9. *In* Proceedings of the 13th International Conference on Precision Agriculture July 31 – August 3, 2016, St. Louis, Missouri, USA.
- Blackmer, T.M., and J.S. Schepers. 1995. Use of a chlorophyll meter to monitor nitrogen status and schedule fertigation for corn. J. Prod. Agric. 8(1): 56–60.
- Bowman, G., M. James, C. Kepler, T. Beesley, W. Jones, and W. Mckinzie. 1978. Soil
 Survey of Lincoln County, Nebraska. United States Dep. Agric. Soil Conserv. Serv.
 Coop. with Univ. Nebraska, Conserv. Surv. Div.: 1–119.
- Buschmann, C., and E. Nagel. 1993. In vivo spectroscopy and internal optics of leaves as basis for remote sensing of vegetation. Int. J. Remote Sens. 14(4): 711–722.
- Cao, Q., Y. Miao, G. Feng, X. Gao, F. Li, B. Liu, S. Yue, S. Cheng, S.L. Ustin, and R.Khosla. 2015. Active canopy sensing of winter wheat nitrogen status: An evaluation of two sensor systems. Comput. Electron. Agric. 112: 54–67.
- Erdle, K., B. Mistele, and U. Schmidhalter. 2011. Comparison of active and passive spectral sensors in discriminating biomass parameters and nitrogen status in wheat cultivars. F. Crop. Res. 124(1): 74–84.

Fox, R.H., and C.L. Walthall. 2008. Crop Monitoring Technologies to Assess Nitrogen

Status. *In* Nitrogen in Agricultural Systems. J. S. Schepers and W. R. Raun. Madison, WI, ASA-CSSA-SSSA. 49.

- Hammer, R., L. Ragon, and A. Buechle. 1981. Soil survey of Clay Center, Nebraksa.United States Dep. Agric. Soil Conserv. Serv. Coop. with Univ. Nebraska, Conserv.Surv. Div.: 1–79.
- Hatfield, J.L., A.A. Gitelson, J.S. Schepers, and W.C. L. 2008. Application of Spectral Remote Sensing for Agronomic Decisions. Agron. J. 100: S-117–S-131.
- Hawkins, J.A., J.E. Sawyer, D.W. Barker, and J.P. Lundvall. 2007. Using RelativeChlorophyll Meter Values to Determine Nitrogen Application Rates for Corn. (1983): 1034–1040.
- Hong, S.D., J.S. Schepers, D.D. Francis, and M.R. Schlemmer. 2007. Comparison of ground-based remote sensors for evaluation of corn biomass affected by nitrogen stress. Commun. Soil Sci. Plant Anal. 38(15–16): 2209–2226.
- HPRCC. 2019. High Plains Regional Climate Center. Automated Weather Data Network. Available online https//hprcc.unl.edu/awdn.php (accessed 15 Jan 2020).
- Inman, D., R. Khosla, and T. Mayfield. 2005. On-the-go active remote sensing for efficient crop nitrogen management. Sens. Rev. 25(3): 209–214.
- Irmak, S., J.O. Payero, and D.L. Martin. 2005. Using Modified Atmometers (ET gage®) for Irrigation Management. Univ. Nebraska–Lincoln Ext.: G1579.
- Krienke, B., R.B. Ferguson, M. Schlemmer, K. Holland, D. Marx, and K. Eskridge. 2017.Using an unmanned aerial vehicle to evaluate nitrogen variability and height effect with an active crop canopy sensor. Precis. Agric. 18(6): 900–915.

Morris, T.F., T.S. Murrell, D.B. Beegle, J.J. Camberato, R.B. Ferguson, J. Grove, Q.

Ketterings, P.M. Kyveryga, C.A.M. Laboski, J.M. Mcgrath, J.J. Meisinger, J. Melkonian, B.N. Moebius-clune, E.D. Nafziger, D. Osmond, J.E. Sawyer, P.C. Scharf, W. Smith, J.T. Spargo, H.M. Van Es, and H. Yang. 2018. Strengths and Limitations of Nitrogen Rate Recommendations for Corn and Opportunities for Improvement. Agron. J. 110(1): 1–37.

- Naser, M.A., R. Khosla, L. Longchamps, and S. Dahal. 2020. Using NDVI to differentiate wheat genotypes productivity under dryland and irrigated conditions. Remote Sens. 12(5).
- Nogueira Martins, R., F. de A. de C. Pinto, J.T.F. Rosas, F.F.L. Dos Santos, and L. de A. Viana. 2020. Comparison of optical sensors in assessing the nitrogen (N) status in corn. Idesia 38(1): 67–73.
- Peterson, T.A., T.M. Blackmer, and D.D. Francis. 1993. Using a Chlorophyll Meter to Improve N Management. G93-1171-A, Univ. Nebraska-Lincoln Ext.
- Rouse, J.W., JR, R.H. Haas, J.A. Schell, and D.W. Deering. 1974. Monitoring Vegetation Systems in the Great Plains with ERTS. p. 309–317. *In* Third ERTS–1 Symp., Washington, DC. 10–14 Dec. 1973. NASA, Washington, DC.
- Samborski, S.M., N. Tremblay, and E. Fallon. 2009. Strategies to make use of plant sensors-based diagnostic information for nitrogen recommendations. Agron. J. 101(4): 800–816.
- Scharf, P.C. 2001. Soil and Plant Tests to Predict Optimum Nitrogen Rates for Corn. J. Plant Nutr. 24(6): 805–826.
- Scharf, P., and J. Lory. 2006. Integrated pest management best management practices for nitrogen fertilizer in MissouriBest Management Practices for Nitrogen Fertilizer in

Missouri. Univ. Missouri-Columbia, Extension-IPM1027: 1–8.

- Scharf, P.C., D.K. Shannon, H.L. Palm, K.A. Sudduth, S.T. Drummond, N.R. Kitchen, L.J. Mueller, V.C. Hubbard, and L.F. Oliveira. 2011. Sensor-based nitrogen applications out-performed producer-chosen rates for corn in on-farm demonstrations. Agron. J. 103(6): 1683–1691.
- Schmidt, J., D. Beegle, Q. Zhu, and R. Sripada. 2011. Improving in-season nitrogen recommendations for maize using an active sensor. F. Crop. Res. 120(1): 94–101.
- Schröder, J.J., J.J. Neeteson, O. Oenema, and P.C. Struik. 2000. Does the crop or the soil indicate how to save nitrogen in maize production? Reviewing the state of the art. F. Crop. Res. 66(2): 151–164.
- Shapiro, C.A., R.B. Ferguson, C.S. Wortmann, B. Maharjan, and B. Krienke. 2019. Nutrient Management Suggestions for Corn. EC117, Nebraska Extension, Lincoln,NE 1–7 (April): 1–7.
- Shaver, T.M., R. Khosla, and D.G. Westfall. 2010. Evaluation of Two Ground-Based Active Crop Canopy Sensors in Maize: Growth Stage, Row Spacing, and Sensor Movement Speed. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J. 74(6): 2101–2108.
- Shaver, T.M., R. Khosla, and D.G. Westfall. 2011. Evaluation of two crop canopy sensors for nitrogen variability determination in irrigated maize. Precis. Agric. 12: 892–904.
- Shaver, T., R. Khosla, and D. Westfall. 2014. Evaluation of Two Crop Canopy Sensors for Nitrogen Recommendations in Irrigated Maize. J. Plant Nutr. 37(3): 406–419.
- Solari, F., J. Shanahan, R. Ferguson, J. Schepers, and A. Gitelson. 2008. Active sensor reflectance measurements of corn nitrogen status and yield potential. Agron. J.

100(3): 571–579.

- Souza, H.B., F.H.R. Baio, and D.C. Neves. 2017. Using Passive and Active Multispectral Sensors on the Correlation With the Phenological Indices of Cotton. J. Brazilian Assoc. Agric. Eng. 37(4): 782–789.
- Souza, E.G. De, P.C. Scharf, and K.A. Sudduth. 2010. Sun Position and Cloud Effects on Reflectance and Vegetation Indices of Corn. Agron. J. 102: 734–744.
- Thompson, L.J., R.B. Ferguson, N. Kitchen, D.W. Frazen, M. Mamo, H. Yang, and J.S. Schepers. 2015. Model and sensor-based recommendation approaches for in-season nitrogen management in corn. Agron. J. 107(6): 2020–2030.
- Thompson, L.J., and L.A. Puntel. 2020. Transforming unmanned aerial vehicle (UAV) and multispectral sensor into a practical decision support system for precision nitrogen management in corn. Remote Sens. 12(10).
- Tubaña, B., D. Harrell, T. Walker, J. Teboh, J. Lofton, Y. Kanke, and S. Phillips. 2011. Relationships of spectral vegetation indices with rice biomass and grain yield at different sensor view angles. Agron. J. 103(5): 1405–1413.
- Varvel, G.E., W.W. Wilhelm, J.F. Shanahan, and J.S. Schepers. 2007. An algorithm for corn nitrogen recommendations using a chlorophyll meter based sufficiency index. Agron. J. 99(3): 701–706.

Chapter 5: General Summary and Future Suggestions

The overall objective for this research was to evaluate and develop a new strategy for in-season nitrogen (N) management using an integration of reactive sensor and proactive Maize-N model approaches via fertigation in corn. To address this overall objective, three studies were conducted to better understand crop canopy sensor and Maize-N model use and investigate the possibility of integrating a reactive sensor with a proactive Maize-N model.

The first study evaluated the integration of reactive sensor (SPAD meter) and proactive Maize-N model for determining the timing and rate of in-season N via fertigation in two site years. The SPAD meter was used weekly from V6 to R6 growth stages to monitor crop and determine the crop N sufficiency index (SI) to detect the onset of N stress in time to supplement N via fertigation. The N rate was fixed or calculated by the UNL algorithm and H-S algorithm or predicted by the Maize-N model.

Results from this study showed that either reactive or proactive fertigation approaches or a combination of both approaches reduced total N applied. This resulted in an increase in nitrogen use efficiency (NUE) and partial profit compared to the proactive sidedress UNL algorithm and the reactive sidedress H-S algorithm with no significant difference in yields. Additionally, both approaches reduced residual soil nitrate-N compared to the proactive sidedress UNL algorithm. These results suggest that using a sensor or model or an integration of both has the potential to be an effective approach to direct fertigation to improve NUE and profit while minimizing environmental impact. The second study evaluated the Maize-N model for predicting economic optimum N rate (EONR), N uptake, and soil nitrate-N using default, measured parameters, and crop sensors. Optimum N rate (ONR) was estimated from yield response to N rate and actual EONR was calculated from modeled yield with cost of fertilizer and price of corn to compare with EONR predicted by Maize-N. Additionally, biomass was collected from V8 to R6 growth stages to calculate total aboveground N uptake to compare with predicted N uptake. Soil samples were collected from V8 to R5 growth stages to quantify soil nitrate-N to compare with predicted soil nitrate-N. To improve Maize-N soil nitrate-N prediction, measured soil temperature, measured soil bulk density, measured soil organic carbon (SOC) in the subsoil to topsoil was used to calibrate the model. A crop sensor was used to monitor and refine N uptake predictions.

Results from this study showed that Maize-N predicted EONR underestimated N rate recommendations compared to the calculated actual EONR, but with no significant differences in yield. However, Maize-N predicted EONR reduced profit compared to the calculated actual EONR. Results also showed that the model prediction slightly underestimated N uptake while overestimating soil nitrate-N. Crop sensor information was a useful tool to monitor crop N status, but could not be used to refine model N uptake predictions for this study. A calibrated model greatly reduced differences between predicted and observed soil nitrate-N, but still overestimated soil nitrate-N. This study showed that Maize-N is a useful tool for the prediction of EONR and crop N uptake.

The third study evaluated the performance of active and passive crop canopy sensors compared to the SPAD meter in terms of assessing in-season corn N status and managing N fertigation. Crop canopy reflectance measurements were taken using two crop canopy sensors: an active crop canopy sensor (RapidScan CS-45) from V6 to R2 growth stages and a passive crop canopy sensor (Parrot Sequoia) from V18 to R2 growth stages to compare with SPAD meter measurements. SI values were calculated from each sensor to assess crop N status. Results from this study showed that even reasonable correlation at any growth stage did not always lead to the same fertigation decision regarding N application, as the same decision for two sensors can be achieved if both sensor's SI values are greater than 0.95 thresholds or both less than or equal to 0.95 thresholds. There was a higher proportion of fertigation decisions that matched between SPAD SI and active sensor SI than between passive sensor SI and SPAD SI values. This indicates the matching of fertigation decisions between SPAD SI and active sensor SI has a greater potential of replacing the SPAD meter by utilizing an active crop canopy sensor to inform the decision of when to fertigate than passive sensor SI. This provided evidence of the possibility of replacing the SPAD meter by using an active crop canopy sensor that is capable of rapid data collection with a larger spatial scale.

The outcomes of this research showed that the reactive sensor approach was an effective indicator of in-season crop N needs that integrated crop growing conditions including weather effects on the crop from the time of planting to the time of sensing. The proactive Maize-N model approach showed great potential to account for spatial variability among fields and temporal variability between years by combining soil, crop, and management information with current and long-term weather to estimate corn N

demands. This research developed new N application methods using either sensor or model approaches, or the combination of both approaches to determine the timing and rate of in-season N requirements via fertigation in corn resulted in improving NUE, increasing profit, and minimizing environmental impact.

The investigation of using a reactive sensor approach combined with a proactive Maize-N model approach should be continued to make more accurate N rate and timing decisions. Additionally, future investigations on using crop sensors and model simulation should be focusing on extension and educating farmers about what crop canopy sensors and model simulation are and how they can be used under different environmental conditions.

Appendix A

Table A.1. In-season N application rates for eight N application methods for all site years. Mean estimates by site and year for average grain yield, partial factor productivity of N (PFP_N), agronomic efficiency of N (AE_N), the aboveground biomass recovery efficiency of N (RE_N), partial profit, and residual soil nitrate-N (RSN) for all site years in SCAL and WCREC. All mean values in this table showed and explained in figure for each variable in chapter 2.

| | Treatment | | | | | | | |
|--------------|--|-----------|----------|--------------|------------------|--------------------------|---------------------|-----------|
| Site Year ID | Check | Reference | P-SD-UNL | R-SD-HS | R-F-Fixed | R-F-Model | R-F-SR-Model | P-F-Model |
| | | | In-s | eason N ap | plication rate | e (kg ha ⁻¹) | | |
| SCAL17 | 0 | 0 | 84 | 56 | 34 | 37 | 20 | 30 |
| WCREC17 | 0 | 34 | 41 | 46 | 0 | 46 | 33 | 43 |
| SCAL18 | 0 | 0 | 136 | 58 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 30 |
| WCREC18 | 0 | 0 | 64 | 17 | 42 | 22 | 38 | 93 |
| | Grain Yield (Mg ha ⁻¹) | | | | | | | |
| SCAL17 | 11.17b | 16.18a | 15.30a | 15.46a | 15.47a | 14.73a | 15.51a | 14.88a |
| WCREC17 | 12.74a | 14.14a | 13.24a | 13.91a | 14.02a | 14.06a | 13.89a | 13.57a |
| SCAL18 | 9.33b | 13.80a | 14.28a | 13.90a | 14.56a | 14.17a | 13.71a | 14.36a |
| WCREC18 | 8.49b | 13.23a | 12.88a | 12.72a | 11.68a | 12.78a | 13.04a | 13.28a |
| | Partial Factor Productivity of N (PFP) | | | | | | | |
| | | | | (kg grain | kg N applie | d -1) | | |
| SCAL17 | - | 56.40c | 87.59b | 105.42ab | 124.50a | 115.46a | 127.13a | 123.12a |
| WCREC17 | - | 44.11d | 104.64c | 106.20c | 164.93a | 107.36c | 134.89b | 106.35c |
| SCAL18 | - | 48.09e | 64.70de | 97.35c | 171.33a | 166.74a | 89.35cd | 124.58b |
| WCREC18 | - | 46.13e | 81.55cd | 114.80ab | 97.87bcd | 125.67a | 105.13abc | 74.55d |
| | | | Α | gronomic E | fficiency of I | N (AE _N) | | |
| _ | | | (k | g grain inci | rease kg N ap | oplied ⁻¹) | | |

| SCAL17 | - | 17.46b | 23.68ab | 29.28ab | 34.62a | 27.94ab | 35.59a | 30.74ab |
|---------|----------|----------|------------|-------------|-----------------------------|-------------------------|----------|----------|
| WCREC17 | - | 4.37a | 3.95a | 8.97a | 15.09a | 10.12a | 11.18a | 6.55a |
| SCAL18 | - | 15.58d | 22.44d | 32.00cd | 61.60a | 57.01ab | 28.55cd | 43.66bc |
| WCREC18 | - | 16.53b | 27.77ab | 38.16a | 27.00ab | 39.75a | 37.02a | 26.87ab |
| | | | Abovegroun | d Biomass F | Recovery Eff | iciency of N (R | REN) | |
| | | | (kg | N uptake in | crease kg N | applied ⁻¹) | | |
| SCAL17 | - | 0.48a | 0.48a | 0.59a | 0.59a | 0.60a | 0.60a | 0.60a |
| WCREC17 | - | 0.35a | 0.27a | 0.50a | 0.47a | 0.19a | 0.57a | 0.30a |
| SCAL18 | - | 0.51a | 0.61a | 0.67a | 0.79a | 0.53a | 0.66a | 0.77a |
| WCREC18 | - | 0.45c | 0.73abc | 1.07ab | 0.56c | 1.17a | 0.64bc | 0.79abc |
| | | | | Partial | Profit (\$ ha ⁻¹ | l) | | |
| SCAL17 | 1513.37b | 1917.14a | 1909.56a | 1958.86a | 1982.05a | 1878.63a | 1960.46a | 1905.68a |
| WCREC17 | 1726.80a | 1606.14a | 1675.94a | 1763.28a | 1823.55a | 1783.81a | 1768.05a | 1720.55a |
| SCAL18 | 1358.90b | 1759.46a | 1889.87a | 1904.30a | 2054.10a | 1997.07a | 1808.78a | 1997.12a |
| WCREC18 | 1236.46b | 1676.96a | 1741.35a | 1760.89a | 1594.06a | 1773.09a | 1758.17a | 1781.66a |
| | | | | Residual so | il nitrate (kg | ha ⁻¹) | | |
| SCAL17 | 7.66c | 17.99a | 10.40bc | 9.18bc | 8.07c | 11.17b | 10.08bc | 9.16bc |
| WCREC17 | - | - | - | - | - | - | - | - |
| SCAL18 | 3.33c | 10.10b | 15.03a | 3.42c | 3.37c | 2.79c | 4.25c | 3.79c |
| WCREC18 | 3.59b | 24.23a | 6.94b | 5.99b | 6.50b | 5.17b | 5.61b | 7.58b |

| SCAL17 | | |
|---|---|-------------|
| USER INPUT SETTINGS | | |
| Weather data | 20170424-SCAL- MaizeN_Weather_All_Trt.w th† | |
| The Maize Cron | | |
| Hybrid relative maturity (days) | 107 | |
| Date of planting | 04/24/17 | |
| I I B | | |
| | | |
| | | x1000/acr |
| Plant population | 34 | e |
| Price of maize | 3.46 | /bu |
| An average yield of last 5 years | N/A | |
| Last Cron | | |
| Type of crop | Sovhean | |
| Economic vield | 70 | bu/acre |
| Total N applied | 0 | lb/acre |
| User-set last crop fertilizer recover rate, | - | |
| % | N/A | |
| Date of maturity | 09/30/16 | |
| Amount of residues left in the field | All | |
| Soil moisture of entire rooting depth at | | |
| maturity as % of field capacity | 50% | |
| | | |
| Nitrogen Fertilizer Management | | |
| N already applied | 05/01/17 | |
| Dates | 05/01/17 | 1h NI/a ana |
| Amount N to be emplied | 0 | ID IN/acre |
| Type of fertilizer for in season | Urea ammonium nitrate | |
| applications | $(II\Delta N32\%)$ | |
| N content of the fertilizer | (0/11(52/0)) | 0/0 |
| Price of the fertilizer | 288 | /ton |
| User-set overall fertilizer recover rate. % | N/A | , com |
| N from irrigation water | 8 | lb N/acre |
| Applied slow-release N fertilizer | | |
| N/Ā | | |

Table A.2. User input Maize-N model settings for model treatment for SCAL17 site year at planting.

Tillage

| 3.3 1.3 t Loam eutral 48 | % g/cm3 inch |
|---------------------------------------|--|
| 3.3 1.3 t Loam feutral 48 | % g/cm3 inch |
| 3.3 1.3 t Loam leutral 48 | % g/cm3 inch |
| 1.3 t Loam leutral 48 | g/cm3 |
| t Loam leutral 48 | inch |
| leutral 48 | inch |
| 48 | inch |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| 34 | lb N/acre |
| /05/17 | |
| | 34 4/05/17 t of N mineralization |

remainder of the season.

| SCAL 17 | | |
|--|-----|-------------------------|
| N rate recommendation for maize | | |
| Date: 04/26/17 | | |
| | | |
| Overall economically optimal N rate (EONR) | 113 | (±29) lb N/acre |
| N doses: | | |
| Total N already applied | 6 | lb N/acre |
| N to be applied | 106 | lb N/acre |
| Total fertilizer cost | 51 | /acre |
| | 0.6 | |
| Recovery Efficiency (RE) of fertilizer | 0 | N-uptake/N-applied |
| Physiological efficiency of N-uptake from fertilize | | 1 11 |
| (PE) | 53 | lb maize/lb N-uptake |
| | | lb maize/lb fertilizer- |
| Agronomic Efficiency of fertilizer-N (AE) | 32 | Ν |
| Yield potential (Yp) | 241 | (± 24) bu/acre |
| Attainable yield at EONR (Ya) | 205 | bu/acre |
| Yield without N fertilizer (Y0) | 141 | bu/acre |
| Total N uptake demand: | 179 | lb/acre |
| N uptake from indigenous sources, total: | 112 | lb/acre |
| From N-leftover | 1 | lb N/acre |
| From SOM mineralization | 90 | lb N/acre |
| From crop residues mineralization | 15 | lb N/acre |
| From manure | 0 | lb N/acre |
| From slow-release fertilizer | 0 | lb N/acre |
| From irrigation water | 6 | lb N/acre |
| This season up-to-date N leaching | 0 | lb N/acre |
| Long-term average N leaching loss of the same period | 0 | lb N/acre |

Table A.3. Maize-N model output for model treatment for SCAL17 site year at planting.

| WCREC17 | | |
|---|--|-----------|
| USER INPUT SETTINGS | | |
| Weather data | 20170424-WCREC- MaizeN_Weather_All_Trts.wt h | |
| The Maize Crop | | |
| Hybrid relative maturity (days) | 107 | |
| Date of planting | 05/01/17 | |
| | | x1000/acr |
| Plant population | 34 | e |
| Price of maize | 346 | /bu |
| An average yield of last 5 years | 5.+0 Ν/Δ | /04 |
| An average yield of fast 5 years | 14/71 | |
| Last Crop | | |
| Type of crop | Soybean | |
| Economic yield | 60 | bu/acre |
| Total N applied | 0 | lb/acre |
| User-set last crop fertilizer recover rate, | | |
| % | N/A | |
| Date of maturity | 10/03/16 | |
| Amount of residues left in the field | All | |
| Soil moisture of entire rooting depth at | | |
| maturity as % of field capacity | 50% | |
| | | |
| Nitrogen Fertilizer Management | | |
| N already applied | | |
| Dates | 05/01/17 | |
| Amount | 6 | lb N/acre |
| N to be applied | | |
| Type of fertilizer for in-season | Urea ammonium nitrate | |
| applications | (UAN32%) | |
| N content of the fertilizer | 32 | % |
| Price of the fertilizer | 288 | /ton |
| User-set overall fertilizer recover rate, % | N/A | |
| N from irrigation water | 1 | lb N/acre |
| Applied slow-release N fertilizer | | |
| N/A | | |
| Tillaga | | |
| Tupe of tillage | No till | |
| Type of tillage operation | 11/20/16 | |
| Date of thinge operation | 11/30/10 | |

Table A.4. User input Maize-N model settings for model treatment for WCREC17site year at planting.

| Soil properties | | |
|-----------------------------------|-----------|-----------|
| Top-soil organic matter content | 2 | % |
| Top-soil bulk density | 1.3 | g/cm3 |
| Average soil texture of root zone | Silt Loam | |
| Soil pH | Alkaline | |
| Soil root zone depth | 48 | inch |
| Manuring | | |
| N/A | | |
| Measured Soil Nitrate | | |
| Amount | 67 | lb N/acre |
| Date of soil sampling | 04/14/17 | |

| WCREC17 | | |
|---|------|--------------------------|
| N rate recommendation for maize | | |
| Date: 04/26/17 | | |
| Overall economically optimal N rate (EONR) | 114 | (±43) lb N/acre |
| N doses: | | |
| Total N already applied | 6 | lb N/acre |
| N to be applied | 108 | lb N/acre |
| Total fertilizer cost | 51 | /acre |
| Recovery Efficiency (RE) of fertilizer | 0.54 | N-uptake/N-applied |
| Physiological efficiency of N-uptake from fertilize(PE) | 52 | lb maize/lb N-uptake |
| Agronomic Efficiency of fertilizer-N (AE) | 28 | lb maize/lb fertilizer-N |
| Yield potential (Yp) | 247 | (±31) bu/acre |
| Attainable yield at EONR (Ya) | 210 | bu/acre |
| Yield without N fertilizer (Y0) | 153 | bu/acre |
| Total N uptake demand: | 184 | lb/acre |
| N uptake from indigenous sources, total: | 122 | lb/acre |
| From N-leftover | 19 | lb N/acre |
| From SOM mineralization | 84 | lb N/acre |
| From crop residues mineralization | 19 | lb N/acre |
| From manure | 0 | lb N/acre |
| From slow-release fertilizer | 0 | lb N/acre |
| From irrigation water | 1 | lb N/acre |
| This season up-to-date N leaching | 0 | lb N/acre |
| Long-term average N leaching loss of the same period | 0 | lb N/acre |

Table A.5. Maize-N model output for model treatment for WCREC17 site year at planting.
| SCAL17 | | |
|---|---------------------------|------------|
| USER INPUT SETTINGS (setting file: 2 | 0170625-SCAL- | |
| MaizeN_v2017_InputSettings_All-Trt-8. | stg) | |
| | 20170625-SCAL- | |
| | MaizeN_Weather_All_Trt.wt | |
| Weather data | h | |
| The Maize Crop | | |
| Hybrid relative maturity (days) | 107 | |
| Date of planting | 04/24/17 | |
| | | x1000/acr |
| Plant population | 34 | e |
| Price of maize | 3.46 | /bu |
| An average yield of last 5 years | N/A | |
| Last Crop | | |
| Type of crop | Soybean | |
| Economic yield | 70 | bu/acre |
| Total N applied | 0 | lb/acre |
| User-set last crop fertilizer recover rate, % | N/A | |
| Date of maturity | 09/30/16 | |
| Amount of residues left in the field | All | |
| Soil moisture of entire rooting depth at | | |
| maturity as % of field capacity | 50% | |
| Nitrogen Fertilizer Management | | |
| N already applied | | |
| Dates | 04/24/17, 05/08/17 | |
| Amount | 6, 75 | lb N/acre |
| N to be applied | | |
| Type of fertilizer for in-season | Urea ammonium nitrate | |
| applications | (UAN 32%) | <i></i> |
| N content of the fertilizer | 32 | % |
| Price of the fertilizer | 288 | /ton |
| User-set overall fertilizer recover rate, % | N/A | 11 NT/ |
| N from irrigation water | 8 | ID IN/acre |
| N/A | | |
| Tillage | | |
| Type of tillage | No-till | |
| Date of tillage operation | 04/16/17 | |
| Date of thinge operation | | |

Table A.6. User input Maize-N model settings for model treatment for SCAL17 site year at the V9 stage.

| Soil properties | | |
|-----------------------------------|-----------|-----------|
| Top-soil organic matter content | 3.3 | % |
| Top-soil bulk density | 1.3 | g/cm3 |
| Average soil texture of root zone | Silt Loam | |
| Soil pH | Neutral | |
| Soil root zone depth | 48 | inch |
| Manuring N/A | | |
| Measured Soil Nitrate | | |
| Amount | 34 | lb N/acre |
| Date of soil sampling | 04/05/17 | |

| SCAL17 | | |
|--|-----|-------------------------|
| N rate recommendation for maize | | |
| Date: 06/26/17 | | |
| | | |
| Overall economically optimal N rate (EONR) | 108 | (± 29) lb N/acre |
| N doses: | | |
| Total N already applied | 81 | lb N/acre |
| N to be applied | 27 | lb N/acre |
| Total fertilizer cost | 49 | /acre |
| | 0.6 | |
| Recovery Efficiency (RE) of fertilizer | 0 | N-uptake/N-applied |
| Physiological efficiency of N-uptake from fertilize | | 1 11 |
| (PE) | 52 | lb maize/lb N-uptake |
| | - | lb maize/lb fertilizer- |
| Agronomic Efficiency of fertilizer-N (AE) | 31 | N |
| Yield potential (Yp) | 241 | (± 24) bu/acre |
| Attainable yield at EONR (Ya) | 205 | bu/acre |
| Yield without N fertilizer (Y0) | 144 | bu/acre |
| Total N uptake demand: | 179 | lb/acre |
| N uptake from indigenous sources, total: | 115 | lb/acre |
| From N-leftover | 1 | lb N/acre |
| From SOM mineralization | 92 | lb N/acre |
| From crop residues mineralization | 15 | lb N/acre |
| From manure | 0 | lb N/acre |
| From slow-release fertilizer | 0 | lb N/acre |
| From irrigation water | 6 | lb N/acre |
| This season up-to-date N leaching | 0 | lb N/acre |
| Long-term average N leaching loss of the same period | 3 | lb N/acre |

Table A.7. Maize-N model output for model treatment for SCAL17 site year at the V9 stage.

| SCAL17 | | |
|--|--|------------|
| USER INPUT SETTINGS | | |
| Weather data | 20170702-SCAL- MaizeN_Weather_All_Trt_6. wth | |
| The Maize Crop | | |
| Hybrid relative maturity (days) | 107 | |
| Date of planting | 4/24/2017 | |
| | | |
| | | x1000/acr |
| Plant population | 34.0 | e |
| Price of maize | 3.46 | /bu |
| An average yield of last 5 years | N/A | |
| Last Cron | | |
| Type of crop | Soybean | |
| Economic vield | 70 | bu/acre |
| Total N applied | 0 | lb/acre |
| User-set last crop fertilizer recovery rate, | - | |
| % | N/A | |
| Date of maturity | 9/30/2016 | |
| Amount of residues left in the field | All | |
| Soil moisture of entire rooting depth at | | |
| maturity as % of field capacity | 50% | |
| | | |
| Nitrogen Fertilizer Management | | |
| N already applied | 4/24/2017 5/8/2017 | |
| Dates | 4/24/2017, 5/8/2017 | 1h N/aara |
| Allouit N to be applied | 0, 73 | ID IN/acre |
| Type of fertilizer for in-season | Urea ammonium nitrate | |
| applications | (UAN 32%) | |
| N content of the fertilizer | 32 | % |
| Price of the fertilizer | 288 | /ton |
| User-set overall fertilizer recovery rate, | | |
| % | N/A | |
| N from irrigation water | 8 | lb N/acre |
| Applied slow-release N fertilizer | | |
| N/A | | |
| Tillago | | |
| Type of tillage | No-till | |
| rype or unage | 110-1111 | |

Table A.8. User input Maize-N model settings for sensor + model-I treatment for SCAL17 site year at the V12 stage.

| Date of tillage operation | 4/16/2017 | |
|-----------------------------------|-----------|-----------|
| Soil properties | | |
| Top-soil organic matter content | 3.3 | % |
| Top-soil bulk density | 1.3 | g/cm3 |
| Average soil texture of root zone | Silt Loam | - |
| Soil pH | Neutral | |
| Soil root zone depth | 48 | inch |
| Manuring | | |
| N/A | | |
| Measured Soil Nitrate | | |
| Amount | 34 | lb N/acre |
| Date of soil sampling | 4/5/2017 | |

| SCAL17 | | |
|--|-----|-------------------------|
| N rate recommendation for maize | | |
| Date: 07/02/2017 | | |
| Overall economically optimal N rate (EONR) | 114 | (±29) lb N/acre |
| N doses: | | |
| Total N already applied | 81 | lb N/acre |
| N to be applied | 33 | lb N/acre |
| Total fertilizer cost | 46 | /acre |
| | 0.6 | |
| Recovery Efficiency (RE) of fertilizer | 0 | N-uptake/N-applied |
| Physiological efficiency of N-uptake from fertilize | | 1 11 |
| (PE) | 52 | lb maize/lb N-uptake |
| | | lb maize/lb fertilizer- |
| Agronomic Efficiency of fertilizer-N (AE) | 31 | Ν |
| Yield potential (Yp) | 241 | (± 24) bu/acre |
| Yield at EONR (Y_EONR) | 205 | bu/acre |
| Yield without N fertilizer (Y0) | 148 | bu/acre |
| Total N uptake demand: | 179 | lb/acre |
| N uptake from indigenous sources, total: | 118 | lb/acre |
| From N-leftover | 0 | lb N/acre |
| From SOM mineralization | 98 | lb N/acre |
| From crop residues mineralization | 14 | lb N/acre |
| From manure | 0 | lb N/acre |
| From slow-release fertilizer | 0 | lb N/acre |
| From irrigation water | 6 | lb N/acre |
| This season up-to-date N leaching | 4 | lb N/acre |
| Long-term average N leaching loss of the same period | 7 | lb N/acre |

 Table A.9. Maize-N model output for sensor + model-I treatment for SCAL17 site
 year at the V12 stage.

| SCAL17 | | |
|--|--|-----------|
| USER INPUT SETTINGS | | |
| Weather data | 20170702-SCAL- MaizeN_Weather_All_Trt_7. wth | |
| The Maize Crop | | |
| Hybrid relative maturity (days) | 107 | |
| Date of planting | 4/24/2017 | |
| 1 0 | | |
| | | x1000/acr |
| Plant population | 34.0 | e |
| Price of maize | 3.46 | /bu |
| An average yield of last 5 years | N/A | |
| | | |
| Last Crop | | |
| Type of crop | Soybean | |
| Economic yield | 70 | bu/acre |
| Total N applied | 0 | lb/acre |
| User-set last crop fertilizer recovery rate, | | |
| % | N/A | |
| Date of maturity | 9/30/2016 | |
| Amount of residues left in the field | All | |
| Soil moisture of entire rooting depth at | | |
| maturity as % of field capacity | 50% | |
| Nitue zon Foutilizen Moue zom ent | | |
| Nurogen Fertilizer Management | | |
| N alleady applied | 4/24/2017 | |
| Amount | 4/24/2017 | lh N/acre |
| N to be applied | 0 | |
| Type of fertilizer for in-season | Urea ammonium nitrate | |
| applications | (UAN 32%) | |
| N content of the fertilizer | 32 | % |
| Price of the fertilizer | 288 | /ton |
| User-set overall fertilizer recovery rate. | 200 | , |
| % | N/A | |
| N from irrigation water | 8 | lb N/acre |
| Applied slow-release N fertilizer | č | |
| Date applied | 5/8/2017 | |
| Amount | 85 | lb N/acre |
| | | |

Table A.10. User input Maize-N model settings for sensor + model-II treatment for SCAL17 site year at the V12 stage.

Tillage

-

| Type of tillage | No-till | |
|-----------------------------------|-----------|-----------|
| Date of tillage operation | 4/16/2017 | |
| Soil properties | | |
| Top-soil organic matter content | 3.3 | % |
| Top-soil bulk density | 1.3 | g/cm3 |
| Average soil texture of root zone | Silt Loam | - |
| Soil pH | Neutral | |
| Soil root zone depth | 48 | inch |
| Manuring | | |
| N/A | | |
| Measured Soil Nitrate | | |
| Amount | 34 | lb N/acre |
| Date of soil sampling | 4/5/2017 | |

| SCAL17 | | |
|--|-----|-------------------------|
| N rate recommendation for maize | | |
| Date: 07/02/2017 | | |
| | | |
| Overall economically optimal N rate (EONR) | 24 | (±19) lb N/acre |
| N doses: | | |
| Total N already applied | 6 | lb N/acre |
| N to be applied | 18 | lb N/acre |
| Total fertilizer cost | 10 | /acre |
| | 0.6 | |
| Recovery Efficiency (RE) of fertilizer | 0 | N-uptake/N-applied |
| Physiological efficiency of N-uptake from fertilize | | 1 11 |
| (PE) | 0 | lb maize/lb N-uptake |
| | | lb maize/lb fertilizer- |
| Agronomic Efficiency of fertilizer-N (AE) | 0 | Ν |
| Yield potential (Yp) | 241 | (± 24) bu/acre |
| Yield at EONR (Y_EONR) | 205 | bu/acre |
| Yield without N fertilizer (Y0) | 209 | bu/acre |
| Total N uptake demand: | 179 | lb/acre |
| N uptake from indigenous sources, total: | 186 | lb/acre |
| From N-leftover | 0 | lb N/acre |
| From SOM mineralization | 98 | lb N/acre |
| From crop residues mineralization | 14 | lb N/acre |
| From manure | 0 | lb N/acre |
| From slow-release fertilizer | 68 | lb N/acre |
| From irrigation water | 6 | lb N/acre |
| This season up-to-date N leaching | 2 | lb N/acre |
| Long-term average N leaching loss of the same period | 4 | lb N/acre |

Table A.11. Maize-N model output for sensor + model-II treatment for SCAL17 site year at the V12 stage.

| WCREC17 | | |
|---|----------------------------|------------|
| USER INPUT SETTINGS (setting file: 2 MaizaN, w2017, InputSattings Trts (and | 0170626-WCREC- | |
| Maizen_v2017_inputSettings 1 rts 6 and | o.stg) | |
| | 20170626-WCREC- | |
| | MaizeN_Weather_All_Trts.wt | ţ |
| Weather data | h | |
| The Maize Crop | | |
| Hybrid relative maturity (days) | 107 | |
| Date of planting | 05/08/17 | |
| | | x1000/acr |
| Plant population | 34 | e |
| Price of maize | 3.46 | /bu |
| An average yield of last 5 years | N/A | |
| Last Crop | | |
| Type of crop | Soybean | |
| Economic yield | 60 | bu/acre |
| Total N applied | 0 | lb/acre |
| User-set last crop fertilizer recover rate, | | |
| % | N/A | |
| Date of maturity | 10/03/16 | |
| Amount of residues left in the field | All | |
| Soil moisture of entire rooting depth at | | |
| maturity as % of field capacity | 50% | |
| Nitrogen Fertilizer Management | | |
| N already applied | | |
| Dates | 05/04/17, 05/08/17 | 11 / |
| Amount | 70, 6 | lb N/acre |
| N to be applied | T T 1 1 | |
| Type of fertilizer for in-season | Urea ammonium nitrate | |
| applications | (UAN 32%) | 0/ |
| N content of the fertilizer | 32 | % // |
| Price of the fertilizer | 288 N/A | /ton |
| User-set overall fertilizer recover rate, % | 1N/A 1 | Ih N/a and |
| N from imigation water | 1 | ID IN/acre |
| N/A | | |
| Tillage | | |
| Type of tillage | No-till | |

Table A.12. User input Maize-N model settings for sensor + model-I and modeltreatments for WCREC17 site year at the V8 stage.

| Date of tillage operation | 11/30/16 | |
|-----------------------------------|-----------|-----------|
| Soil properties | | |
| Top-soil organic matter content | 2 | % |
| Top-soil bulk density | 1.3 | g/cm3 |
| Average soil texture of root zone | Silt Loam | |
| Soil pH | Alkaline | |
| Soil root zone depth | 48 | inch |
| Manuring | | |
| N/A | | |
| Measured Soil Nitrate | | |
| Amount | 67 | lb N/acre |
| Date of soil sampling | 04/14/17 | |

| WCREC17 | | |
|--|------|-------------------------|
| N rate recommendation for maize | | |
| Date: 06/28/17 | | |
| Overall economically optimal N rate (EONR) | 114 | (±47) lb N/acre |
| N doses: | | |
| Total N already applied | 76 | lb N/acre |
| | 41, | |
| N to be applied | 38 | lb N/acre |
| Total fertilizer cost | 51 | /acre |
| Recovery Efficiency (RE) of fertilizer | 0.54 | N-uptake/N-applied |
| Physiological efficiency of N-uptake from fertilize (PE) | 52 | lb maize/lb N-uptake |
| | | lb maize/lb fertilizer- |
| Agronomic Efficiency of fertilizer-N (AE) | 28 | Ν |
| Yield potential (Yp) | 247 | (± 34) bu/acre |
| Attainable yield at EONR (Ya) | 210 | bu/acre |
| Yield without N fertilizer (Y0) | 153 | bu/acre |
| Total N uptake demand: | 184 | lb/acre |
| N uptake from indigenous sources, total: | 122 | lb/acre |
| From N-leftover | 19 | lb N/acre |
| From SOM mineralization | 85 | lb N/acre |
| From crop residues mineralization | 18 | lb N/acre |
| From manure | 0 | lb N/acre |
| From slow-release fertilizer | 0 | lb N/acre |
| From irrigation water | 1 | lb N/acre |
| This season up-to-date N leaching | 0 | lb N/acre |
| Long-term average N leaching loss of the same period | 0 | lb N/acre |

Table A.13. Maize-N model output for sensor + model-I and model treatments for WCREC17 site year at the V8 stage.

| WCREC17 | | |
|---|----------------------------|-------------|
| USER INPUT SETTINGS (setting file: | 20170626-WCREC- | |
| MaizeN_v2017_InputSettings_Trts_7.st | tg) | |
| | | |
| | 2017/0626-WCREC- | |
| | MaizeN_Weather_All_Trts.wt | |
| Weather data | h | |
| The Maize Cron | | |
| Hybrid relative maturity (days) | 107 | |
| Date of planting | 05/08/17 | |
| Duce of planting | 03/00/17 | |
| | | x1000/acr |
| Plant population | 34 | e |
| Price of maize | 3.46 | /bu |
| An average yield of last 5 years | N/A | |
| | | |
| Last Crop | | |
| Type of crop | Soybean | |
| Economic yield | 60 | bu/acre |
| Total N applied | 0 | lb/acre |
| User-set last crop fertilizer recover rate, | | |
| % | N/A | |
| Date of maturity | 10/03/16 | |
| Amount of residues left in the field | All | |
| Soil moisture of entire rooting depth at | | |
| maturity as % of field capacity | 50% | |
| N:4 | | |
| Nitrogen Fertilizer Management | | |
| Detec | 05/08/17 | |
| Amount | 03/08/17 | lh N/aara |
| N to be applied | 0 | 10 IN/acte |
| Type of fertilizer for in season | Uraa ammonium nitrata | |
| applications | (UAN 32%) | |
| N content of the fertilizer | 32 | 0/2 |
| Price of the fertilizer | 288 | /ton |
| User-set overall fertilizer recover rate % | N/A | / 1011 |
| N from irrigation water | 1 | lh N/acre |
| Applied slow-release N fertilizer | 1 | 10 1 1 4010 |
| Date applied | 05/03/17 | |
| Amount | 57 | lb N/acre |
| | | 10 1 1 4010 |

Table A.14. User input Maize-N model settings for sensor + model-II treatment forWCREC17 site year at the V8 stage.

Tillage

| Type of tillage | No-till | |
|-----------------------------------|-----------|-----------|
| Date of tillage operation | 11/30/16 | |
| Soil properties | | |
| Top-soil organic matter content | 2 | % |
| Top-soil bulk density | 1.3 | g/cm3 |
| Average soil texture of root zone | Silt Loam | - |
| Soil pH | Alkaline | |
| Soil root zone depth | 48 | inch |
| Manuring | | |
| N/A | | |
| Measured Soil Nitrate | | |
| Amount | 67 | lb N/acre |
| Date of soil sampling | 04/14/17 | |

| WCREC17 | | |
|--|-----|-------------------------|
| N rate recommendation for maize | | |
| Date: 06/28/17 | | |
| | | |
| Overall economically optimal N rate (EONR) | 35 | (± 47) lb N/acre |
| N doses: | | |
| Total N already applied | 6 | lb N/acre |
| N to be applied | 29 | lb N/acre |
| Total fertilizer cost | 13 | /acre |
| | 0.5 | |
| Recovery Efficiency (RE) of fertilizer | 4 | N-uptake/N-applied |
| Physiological efficiency of N-uptake from fertilize | | 1 11 |
| (PE) | 45 | lb maize/lb N-uptake |
| | | lb maize/lb fertilizer- |
| Agronomic Efficiency of fertilizer-N (AE) | 24 | Ν |
| Yield potential (Yp) | 247 | (± 34) bu/acre |
| Attainable yield at EONR (Ya) | 210 | bu/acre |
| Yield without N fertilizer (Y0) | 197 | bu/acre |
| Total N uptake demand: | 184 | lb/acre |
| N uptake from indigenous sources, total: | 168 | lb/acre |
| From N-leftover | 19 | lb N/acre |
| From SOM mineralization | 85 | lb N/acre |
| From crop residues mineralization | 18 | lb N/acre |
| From manure | 0 | lb N/acre |
| From slow-release fertilizer | 46 | lb N/acre |
| From irrigation water | 1 | lb N/acre |
| This season up-to-date N leaching | 0 | lb N/acre |
| Long-term average N leaching loss of the same period | 0 | lb N/acre |

Table A.15. Maize-N model output for sensor + model-II treatment for WCREC17site year at the V8 stage.

| SCAL18 | | |
|--|---|--------------|
| USER INPUT SETTINGS | | |
| Weather data | 2018 05 02-SCAL- MaizeN_Weather_Trts_All.wt h | |
| The Maize Crop | | |
| Hybrid relative maturity (days) | 107 | |
| Date of planting | 5/2/2018 | |
| | | |
| | | x1000/acr |
| Plant population | 34.0 | e |
| Price of maize | 3.72 | /bu |
| Average yield of last 5 years | N/A | |
| | | |
| Last Crop | 0 | |
| Type of crop | Corn | 1 / |
| Economic yield | 236 | bu/acre |
| I otal N applied | 123 | lb/acre |
| User-set last crop fertilizer recovery rate, | NT / A | |
| | N/A | |
| Date of maturity | 9/28/2017 | |
| Amount of residues left in the field | All | |
| Soli moisture of entire rooting depth at | 500/ | |
| maturity as % of field capacity | 50% | |
| Nitrogen Fertilizer Management | | |
| N already applied | | |
| Dates | 5/2/2018 | |
| Amount | 5 | lb N/acre |
| N to be applied | C C | 10 1 () 0010 |
| Type of fertilizer for in-season | Urea ammonium nitrate | |
| applications | (UAN 32%) | |
| N content of the fertilizer | 32 | % |
| Price of the fertilizer | 260 | /ton |
| User-set overall fertilizer recovery rate, | | |
| % | N/A | |
| N from irrigation water | 8 | lb N/acre |
| Applied slow release N fertilizer | | |
| N/A | | |
| T11 | | |
| I mage | NT - (11 | |
| I ype of tillage | INO-t111 | |

Table A.16. User input Maize-N model settings for model treatment for SCAL18 site year at planting.

| Date of tillage operation | 5/2/2018 | |
|-----------------------------------|-----------|-----------|
| Soil properties | | |
| Top-soil organic matter content | 3.3 | % |
| Top-soil bulk density | 1.3 | g/cm3 |
| Average soil texture of root zone | Silt loam | |
| Soil pH | Neutral | |
| Soil root zone depth | 48 | inch |
| Manuring | | |
| N/A | | |
| Measured Soil Nitrate | | |
| Amount | 56 | lb N/acre |
| Date of soil sampling | 4/19/2018 | |

| SCAL18 | | |
|--|-----|-------------------------|
| N rate recommendation for maize | | |
| Date: 05/02/2018 | | |
| | | |
| Overall economically optimal N rate (EONR) | 130 | (±29) lb N/acre |
| N doses: | | |
| Total N already applied | 5 | lb N/acre |
| N to be applied | 125 | lb N/acre |
| Total fertilizer cost | 53 | /acre |
| | 0.6 | |
| Recovery Efficiency (RE) of fertilizer | 0 | N-uptake/N-applied |
| Physiological efficiency of N-uptake from fertilize | | 1 11 |
| (PE) | 54 | lb maize/lb N-uptake |
| | | lb maize/lb fertilizer- |
| Agronomic Efficiency of fertilizer-N (AE) | 32 | Ν |
| Yield potential (Yp) | 245 | (± 24) bu/acre |
| Yield at EONR (Y_EONR) | 209 | bu/acre |
| Yield without N fertilizer (Y0) | 133 | bu/acre |
| Total N uptake demand: | 183 | lb/acre |
| N uptake from indigenous sources, total: | 105 | lb/acre |
| From N-leftover | 13 | lb N/acre |
| From SOM mineralization | 89 | lb N/acre |
| From crop residues mineralization | -4 | lb N/acre |
| From manure | 0 | lb N/acre |
| From slow release fertilizer | 0 | lb N/acre |
| From irrigation water | 6 | lb N/acre |
| This season up-to-date N leaching | 0 | lb N/acre |
| Long-term average N leaching loss of the same period | 2 | lb N/acre |

Table A.17. Maize-N model output for model treatment for SCAL18 site year at planting.

| WCREC18 | | |
|--|--------------------------------------|-----------|
| USER INPUT SETTINGS | | |
| | 20190509 WCDEC | |
| Weather data | 20180508-WCREC- weather-input wth | |
| Weather tata | weather input.win | |
| The Maize Crop | | |
| Hybrid relative maturity (days) | 107 | |
| Date of planting | 5/8/2018 | |
| | | x1000/acr |
| Plant population | 34.0 | e |
| Price of maize | 3.72 | /bu |
| Average yield of last 5 years | N/A | |
| Last Crop | | |
| Type of crop | Soybean | |
| Economic vield | 60 | bu/acre |
| Total N applied | 0 | lb/acre |
| User-set last crop fertilizer recovery rate. % | N/A | 10, 0010 |
| Date of maturity | 10/3/2017 | |
| Amount of residues left in the field | All | |
| Soil moisture of entire rooting depth at | | |
| maturity as % of field capacity | 50% | |
| Nitrogen Fertilizer Management | | |
| N already applied | | |
| Dates | 5/8/2018 | |
| Amount | 5 | lb N/acre |
| N to be applied | | |
| | Urea ammonium nitrate | |
| Type of fertilizer for in-season applications | (UAN 32%) | |
| N content of the fertilizer | 32 | % |
| Price of the fertilizer | 260 | /ton |
| User-set overall fertilizer recovery rate, % | N/A | |
| N from irrigation water | 1 | lb N/acre |
| Applied slow release N fertilizer | | |
| | | |
| Tillage | | |
| Type of tillage | No-till | |
| Date of tillage operation | 5/8/2018 | |

Table A.18. User input Maize-N model settings for model treatment for WCREC18site year at planting.

Soil properties

| Top-soil organic matter content | 2.1 | % |
|-----------------------------------|-----------|-----------|
| Top-soil bulk density | 1.3 | g/cm3 |
| Average soil texture of root zone | Silt loam | |
| Soil pH | Alkaline | |
| Soil root zone depth | 48 | inch |
| Manuring N/A | | |
| Measured Soil Nitrate | | |
| Amount | 49 | lb N/acre |
| Date of soil sampling | 5/7/2018 | |

| WCREC18 | | |
|--|-----|-------------------------|
| N rate recommendation for maize | | |
| Date: 5/8/2018 | | |
| | | |
| Overall economically optimal N rate (EONR) | 151 | (±47) lb N/acre |
| N doses: | | |
| Total N already applied | 5 | lb N/acre |
| N to be applied | 146 | lb N/acre |
| Total fertilizer cost | 61 | /acre |
| | 0.5 | |
| Recovery Efficiency (RE) of fertilizer | 4 | N-uptake/N-applied |
| Physiological efficiency of N-uptake from fertilize | | 1 11 |
| (PE) | 54 | lb maize/lb N-uptake |
| | | lb maize/lb fertilizer- |
| Agronomic Efficiency of fertilizer-N (AE) | 29 | Ν |
| Yield potential (Yp) | 247 | (± 34) bu/acre |
| Yield at EONR (Y_EONR) | 210 | bu/acre |
| Yield without N fertilizer (Y0) | 131 | bu/acre |
| Total N uptake demand: | 184 | lb/acre |
| N uptake from indigenous sources, total: | 103 | lb/acre |
| From N-leftover | 11 | lb N/acre |
| From SOM mineralization | 75 | lb N/acre |
| From crop residues mineralization | 16 | lb N/acre |
| From manure | 0 | lb N/acre |
| From slow release fertilizer | 0 | lb N/acre |
| From irrigation water | 1 | lb N/acre |
| This season up-to-date N leaching | 0 | lb N/acre |
| Long-term average N leaching loss of the same period | 0 | lb N/acre |

Table A.19. Maize-N model output for model treatment for WCREC18 site year atplanting.

| SCAL18 | | |
|--|---------------------------|-------------|
| USER INPUT SETTINGS | | |
| | 2010.07.00.07.41 | |
| Weathan data | 2018 07 09-SCAL- | |
| weather data | Waizen_weather_fits_8.wui | |
| The Maize Crop | | |
| Hybrid relative maturity (days) | 107 | |
| Date of planting | 5/2/2018 | |
| | | x1000/acr |
| Plant population | 34 | e |
| Price of maize | 3.72 | /bu |
| An average yield of last 5 years | N/A | |
| Last Cron | | |
| Type of crop | Corn | |
| Economic vield | 236 | bu/acre |
| Total N applied | 123 | lb/acre |
| User-set last crop fertilizer recovery rate. | | 10, 0010 |
| % | N/A | |
| Date of maturity | 9/28/2017 | |
| Amount of residues left in the field | All | |
| Soil moisture of entire rooting depth at | | |
| maturity as % of field capacity | 50% | |
| Nitrogen Fortilizer Management | | |
| N already applied | | |
| Dates | 5/2/2018 5/11/2018 | |
| Amount | 5 70 | lb N/acre |
| N to be applied | 2,10 | 10 1 (4010 |
| Type of fertilizer for in-season | Urea ammonium nitrate | |
| applications | (UAN 32%) | |
| N content of the fertilizer | 32 | % |
| Price of the fertilizer | 260 | /ton |
| User-set overall fertilizer recovery rate, % | N/A | |
| N from irrigation water | 8 | lb N/acre |
| Applied slow-release N fertilizer | | |
| N/Ā | | |
| Tillage | | |
| Type of tillage | No-till | |
| Date of tillage operation | 5/2/2018 | |

Table A.20. User input Maize-N model settings for model treatment for SCAL18 site year at the VT stage.

| Soil properties | | |
|-----------------------------------|-----------|-----------|
| Top-soil organic matter content | 3.3 | % |
| Top-soil bulk density | 1.3 | g/cm3 |
| Average soil texture of root zone | Silt Loam | |
| Soil pH | Neutral | |
| Soil root zone depth | 48 | inch |
| Manuring | | |
| N/A | | |
| Measured Soil Nitrate | | |
| Amount | 56 | lb N/acre |
| Date of soil sampling | 4/19/2018 | |

| SCAL18 | | |
|--|-----|-------------------------|
| N rate recommendation for maize | | |
| Date: 7/9/2018 | | |
| | | |
| Overall economically optimal N rate (EONR) | 102 | (±29) lb N/acre |
| N doses: | | |
| Total N already applied | 75 | lb N/acre |
| N to be applied | 27 | lb N/acre |
| Total fertilizer cost | 41 | /acre |
| | 0.6 | |
| Recovery Efficiency (RE) of fertilizer | 0 | N-uptake/N-applied |
| Physiological efficiency of N-uptake from fertilize | | |
| (PE) | 52 | lb maize/lb N-uptake |
| | | lb maize/lb fertilizer- |
| Agronomic Efficiency of fertilizer-N (AE) | 31 | Ν |
| Yield potential (Yp) | 245 | (± 24) bu/acre |
| Yield at EONR (Y_EONR) | 209 | bu/acre |
| Yield without N fertilizer (Y0) | 152 | bu/acre |
| Total N uptake demand: | 183 | lb/acre |
| N uptake from indigenous sources, total: | 121 | lb/acre |
| From N-leftover | 14 | lb N/acre |
| From SOM mineralization | 105 | lb N/acre |
| From crop residues mineralization | -4 | lb N/acre |
| From manure | 0 | lb N/acre |
| From slow-release fertilizer | 0 | lb N/acre |
| From irrigation water | 6 | lb N/acre |
| This season up-to-date N leaching | 0 | lb N/acre |
| Long-term average N leaching loss of the same period | 17 | lb N/acre |

Table A.21. Maize-N model output for model treatment for SCAL18 site year at the VT stage.



Figure A.1. A timeline view of average SI values and N applied for the reactive-fixed fertigation (top left), model fertigation (top right), reactive-model fertigation (bottom left), and slow-release reactive-model fertigation (bottom right) treatments with the check and UNL treatments used as comparisons for the SCAL site in 2017



Figure A.2. A timeline view of average SI values and N applied for the reactive-fixed fertigation (top left), model fertigation (top right), reactive-model fertigation (bottom left), and slow-release reactive-model fertigation (bottom right) treatments with the check and UNL treatments used as comparisons for the WCREC site in 2017.



Figure A.3. A timeline view of average SI values and N applied for the reactive-fixed fertigation (top left), model fertigation (top right), reactive-model fertigation (bottom left), and slow-release reactive-model fertigation (bottom right) treatments with the check and UNL treatments used as comparisons for the SCAL site in 2018. Error bar is the standard error for four replications.



Figure A.4. A timeline view of average SI values and N applied for the reactive-fixed fertigation (top left), model fertigation (top right), reactive-model fertigation (bottom left), and slow-release reactive-model fertigation (bottom right) treatments with the check and UNL treatments used as comparisons for the WCREC site in 2018. Error bar is the standard error for four replications.

Appendix B

| SCAL18 | | |
|---|---|-------------------------------------|
| USER INPUT SETTINGS | | |
| Weather data | 2018 05 10-SCAL- MaizeN_Weather_All_Trt.wt h† | |
| The Maize Crop Hybrid relative maturity (days) Date of planting | 107 05/02/2018 | |
| Plant population Price of maize An average yield of last 5 years | 34 3.72 N/A | x1000/acr e /bu |
| Last Crop Type of crop Economic yield Total N applied User-set last crop fertilizer recover rate, % Date of maturity Amount of residues left in the field Soil moisture of entire rooting depth at maturity as % of field capacity | Corn 237 107 N/A 9/28/2017 All 50% | bu/acre lb/acre |
| Nitrogen Fertilizer Management N already applied Dates Amount N to be applied Type of fertilizer for in-season applications N content of the fertilizer Price of the fertilizer User-set overall fertilizer recover rate, % N from irrigation water Applied slow-release N fertilizer N/A | 05/02/2018 5 Urea ammonium nitrate (UAN32%) 32 260 N/A 8 | lb N/acre % /ton lb N/acre |

Table. B.1 User input Maize-N model settings for model treatment for SCAL18 siteyear at planting.

| Tillage | | | |
|--|------------|-----------|--|
| Type of tillage | No-till | | |
| Date of tillage operation | 05/02/2018 | | |
| Soil properties | 2.2 | 0/ | |
| Top-soil organic matter content | 3.3 | % | |
| Top-soil bulk density | 1.3 | g/cm3 | |
| Average soil texture of root zone | Silt Loam | | |
| Soil pH | Neutral | | |
| Soil root zone depth | 48 | inch | |
| Manuring | | | |
| N/A | | | |
| Measured Soil Nitrate to 1.2 m Depth | | | |
| Amount | 56 | lb N/acre | |
| Date of soil sampling | 04/19/2018 | | |
| [†] Long term weather data was used to predict the amount of N mineralization for the | | | |

remainder of the season.

| SCAL17 | | |
|--|-----|-------------------------|
| N rate recommendation for maize | | |
| Date: 05/10/18 | | |
| | | |
| Overall economically optimal N rate (EONR) | 125 | (± 29) lb N/acre |
| N doses: | | |
| Total N already applied | 5 | lb N/acre |
| N to be applied | 120 | lb N/acre |
| Total fertilizer cost | 51 | /acre |
| | 0.6 | |
| Recovery Efficiency (RE) of fertilizer | 0 | N-uptake/N-applied |
| Physiological efficiency of N-uptake from fertilize | | |
| (PE) | 54 | lb maize/lb N-uptake |
| | | lb maize/lb fertilizer- |
| Agronomic Efficiency of fertilizer-N (AE) | 32 | Ν |
| Yield potential (Yp) | 245 | (± 24) bu/acre |
| Attainable yield at EONR (Ya) | 209 | bu/acre |
| Yield without N fertilizer (Y0) | 136 | bu/acre |
| Total N uptake demand: | 183 | lb/acre |
| N uptake from indigenous sources, total: | 107 | lb/acre |
| From N-leftover | 13 | lb N/acre |
| From SOM mineralization | 92 | lb N/acre |
| From crop residues mineralization | -4 | lb N/acre |
| From manure | 0 | lb N/acre |
| From slow-release fertilizer | 0 | lb N/acre |
| From irrigation water | 6 | lb N/acre |
| This season up-to-date N leaching | 0 | lb N/acre |
| Long-term average N leaching loss of the same period | 2 | lb N/acre |

 Table. B.2 Maize-N model output for model treatment for SCAL18 site year at planting.

| SCAL18 | | |
|---|---|-------------------------------------|
| USER INPUT SETTINGS | | |
| Weather data | 2019 05 22-SCAL- MaizeN_Weather_All_Trt.wt h | |
| The Maize Crop Hybrid relative maturity (days) Date of planting | 109 05/14/2019 | |
| Plant population Price of maize An average yield of last 5 years | 34 3.81 N/A | x1000/acr e /bu |
| Last Crop Type of crop Economic yield Total N applied User-set last crop fertilizer recover rate, % Date of maturity Amount of residues left in the field Soil moisture of entire rooting depth at maturity as % of field capacity | Corn 221 125 N/A 10/03/2018 All 50% | bu/acre lb/acre |
| Nitrogen Fertilizer Management N already applied Dates Amount N to be applied Type of fertilizer for in-season applications N content of the fertilizer Price of the fertilizer User-set overall fertilizer recover rate, % N from irrigation water Applied slow-release N fertilizer N/A | 05/14/2019 5 Urea ammonium nitrate (UAN32%) 32 255 N/A 8 | lb N/acre % /ton lb N/acre |
| Tillage Type of tillage | No-till | |

Table. B.3 User input Maize-N model settings for model treatment for SCAL19 site year at planting.

| Date of tillage operation | 05/14/2019 | |
|--------------------------------------|------------|-----------|
| Soil properties | | |
| Top-soil organic matter content | 3.3 | % |
| Top-soil bulk density | 1.3 | g/cm3 |
| Average soil texture of root zone | Silt Loam | - |
| Soil pH | Neutral | |
| Soil root zone depth | 48 | inch |
| Manuring | | |
| N/A | | |
| Measured Soil Nitrate to 1.2 m Depth | | |
| Amount | 38 | lb N/acre |
| Date of soil sampling | 04/17/2019 | |

| SCAL17 | | |
|--|-----|-------------------------|
| N rate recommendation for maize | | |
| Date: 05/22/19 | | |
| | | |
| Overall economically optimal N rate (EONR) | 154 | (±29) lb N/acre |
| N doses: | | |
| Total N already applied | 5 | lb N/acre |
| N to be applied | 148 | lb N/acre |
| Total fertilizer cost | 61 | /acre |
| | 0.6 | |
| Recovery Efficiency (RE) of fertilizer | 0 | N-uptake/N-applied |
| Physiological efficiency of N-uptake from fertilize | | |
| (PE) | 56 | lb maize/lb N-uptake |
| | | lb maize/lb fertilizer- |
| Agronomic Efficiency of fertilizer-N (AE) | 33 | Ν |
| Yield potential (Yp) | 249 | (± 24) bu/acre |
| Attainable yield at EONR (Ya) | 212 | bu/acre |
| Yield without N fertilizer (Y0) | 120 | bu/acre |
| Total N uptake demand: | 185 | lb/acre |
| N uptake from indigenous sources, total: | 93 | lb/acre |
| From N-leftover | 8 | lb N/acre |
| From SOM mineralization | 82 | lb N/acre |
| From crop residues mineralization | -3 | lb N/acre |
| From manure | 0 | lb N/acre |
| From slow-release fertilizer | 0 | lb N/acre |
| From irrigation water | 6 | lb N/acre |
| This season up-to-date N leaching | 2 | lb N/acre |
| Long-term average N leaching loss of the same period | 3 | lb N/acre |

 Table. B.4 Maize-N model output for model treatment for SCAL19 site year at planting.

| Site Year ID | Sampling Date | Growth Stage | Predicted N Uptake (kg ha ⁻¹) | Observed N Uptake (kg ha ⁻¹) |
|-----------------|------------------|-----------------|--|---|
| SCAL18 | 2018/06/19 | V8 | 59.7 | 62.0 |
| | 2018/07/02 | V12 | 97.1 | 115.3 |
| | 2018/07/16 | R1 | 135.1 | 166.2 |
| | 2018/08/01 | R3 | 166.9 | 201.0 |
| | 2018/08/13 | R5 | 184.4 | 225.3 |
| | 2018/09/08 | R6 | 190.5 | 234.8 |
| SCAL19 | 2019/07/02 | V8 | 83.4 | 54.4 |
| | 2019/07/16 | V12 | 124.4 | 130.5 |
| | 2019/07/29 | R 1 | 155.0 | 144.5 |
| | 2019/08/20 | R3 | 188.5 | 165.3 |
| | 2019/09/15 | R6 | 193.8 | 194.8 |

Table B.5. Site year, sampling date, growth stage, predicted N uptake, and observed N uptake for Maize-N model treatment for SCAL18 and SCAL19.

| Site Year ID | Sampling Date | Growth Stage | Predicted Soil Nitrate-N (kg ha ⁻¹) | Observed Soil Nitrate-N (kg ha ⁻¹) |
|-----------------|------------------|-----------------|--|---|
| SCAL18 | 2018/06/18 | V8 | 178.9 | 113.0 |
| | 2018/07/03 | V12 | 148.8 | 95.9 |
| | 2018/07/17 | R1 | 124.6 | 36.1 |
| | 2018/07/31 | R3 | 107.8 | 21.8 |
| | 2018/08/17 | R5 | 98.6 | 21.2 |
| SCAL19 | 2019/07/01 | V8 | 122.1 | 77.7 |
| | 2019/07/15 | V12 | 94 | 37.8 |
| | 2019/07/29 | R1 | 73.9 | 41.5 |
| | 2019/08/19 | R3 | 59.8 | 17.4 |

Table B.6. Site year, sampling date, growth stage, predicted soil nitrate-N, and observed soil nitrate-N for Maize-N model treatment for SCAL18 and SCAL19.
| | | | Observ | Observed Soil Nitrate-N (kg ha ⁻ | | | | | |
|--------------|---------------|--------------|------------|---|--------|------|--|--|--|
| Site Year ID | Sampling Date | Growth Stage | Depth (cm) | | n (cm) | | | | |
| | | | 30 | 60 | 90 | 120 | | | |
| SCAL18 | 2018/06/18 | V8 | 45.6 | 29.5 | 18.7 | 19.3 | | | |
| | 2018/07/03 | V12 | 51.7 | 12.8 | 15.1 | 16.4 | | | |
| | 2018/07/17 | R 1 | 13.5 | 6.7 | 7.7 | 8.2 | | | |
| | 2018/07/31 | R3 | 9.6 | 3.5 | 4.1 | 4.7 | | | |
| | 2018/08/17 | R5 | 13.2 | 3.1 | 2.2 | 2.7 | | | |
| SCAL19 | 2019/07/01 | V8 | 27.5 | 15.8 | 19.5 | 14.8 | | | |
| | 2019/07/15 | V12 | 10.6 | 6.2 | 9.4 | 11.6 | | | |
| | 2019/07/29 | R 1 | 13.0 | 9.0 | 8.6 | 11.0 | | | |
| | 2019/08/19 | R3 | 9.5 | 3.5 | 1.8 | 2.6 | | | |

Table B.7. Site year, sampling date, growth stage, and observed soil nitrate-N by depth for Maize-N model treatment for SCAL18 and SCAL19.





Figure C.1. Correlation between active sensor sufficiency index (based on average NDRE values) and passive sensor sufficiency index (based on average NDRE values) values (A) active sensor sufficiency index and passive sensor sufficiency index (based 90 percentile NDRE value) values (B) for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments (n=12) at R2 growth stage for SCAL 2017.



Figure C.2. Correlation between active sensor sufficiency index (based on average NDRE values) and passive sensor sufficiency index (based on average NDRE values) values (C and E) active sensor sufficiency index and passive sensor sufficiency index (based 95 and 90 percentile NDRE values) values (D and F) for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments (n=12) at VT and R2 growth stages for SCAL 2018.



Figure C.3. Correlation between active sensor sufficiency index (based on average NDRE values) and passive sensor sufficiency index (based on average NDRE values) values (G) active sensor sufficiency index and passive sensor sufficiency index (based 90 percentile NDRE value) values (H) for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments (n=12) at V18 growth stage for WCREC 2018.

Table C.1. Relationship between active sensor sufficiency index (based on average NDRE values) and passive sensor sufficiency index (based on average NDRE values) fertigation decisions for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments at R2, VT, R2, and V18 growth stages for SCAL2017, SCAL 2018, and WCREC 2018, respectively.

| | | | Treatmen | ıt | |
|------------|--------|---------------|---------------|------------------|------|
| Site Year | Growth | R-F- Fixed | R-F- Model | R-F-Model- SR | |
| | Blage | Match | Overall | | |
| SCAL 2017 | R2 | 0.75 | 0.50 | 0.50 | 0.58 |
| SCAL 2018 | VT | 0.25 | 0.75 | 0.75 | 0.58 |
| SCAL 2018 | R2 | 0.25 | 0.00 | 0.50 | 0.25 |
| WCREC 2018 | V18 | 0.50 | 0.00 | 0.25 | 0.25 |

Table C.2. Relationship between active sensor sufficiency index (based on average NDRE values) and passive sensor sufficiency index (based on 90 and 95 percentile NDRE values) fertigation decisions for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments at R2, VT, R2, and V18 growth stages for SCAL2017, SCAL 2018, and WCREC 2018, respectively.

| | | | Treatmen | ıt | |
|------------------------|--------|---------------|---------------|------------------|------|
| Site Year | Growth | R-F- Fixed | R-F- Model | R-F-Model- SR | |
| | Blage | Matchi | Overall | | |
| SCAL 2017+ | R2 | 0.75 | 0.75 | 0.50 | 0.67 |
| SCAL 2018 ^δ | VT | 0.25 | 0.50 | 1.00 | 0.58 |
| SCAL 2018+ | R2 | 0.25 | 0.50 | 0.50 | 0.42 |
| WCREC 2018† | V18 | 0.50 | 0.00 | 0.25 | 0.25 |

† Passive SI value-based on 90 percentile NDRE value

⁸ Passive SI value-based on 95 percentile NDRE value

| | | | Growth Stage | | | | | | | |
|------|---------------------|-----|--------------|-----------|-----------|---------|---------|---------|---------|--|
| | | | V6 | V8 | V9 | V11 | V14 | VT | R2 | |
| Plot | Trt | Rep | SPAD SI | SPAD SI | SPAD SI | SPAD SI | SPAD SI | SPAD SI | SPAD SI | |
| 106 | R-F-Fixed | 1 | 0.97 | 0.91 | 1.00 | 0.93 | 0.91 | 0.97 | 0.98 | |
| 104 | R-F-Model | 1 | 0.99 | 0.96 | 0.96 | 0.91 | 0.92 | 0.99 | 0.99 | |
| 105 | R-F-Model-SR | 1 | 0.91 | 0.93 | 1.01 | 0.91 | 0.95 | 0.96 | 0.98 | |
| 207 | R-F-Fixed | 2 | 0.90 | 0.93 | 0.92 | 0.89 | 0.90 | 0.93 | 0.96 | |
| 203 | R-F-Model | 2 | 0.99 | 0.98 | 0.95 | 0.96 | 0.99 | 0.99 | 0.99 | |
| 202 | R-F-Model-SR | 2 | 0.92 | 0.92 | 0.93 | 1.00 | 0.96 | 0.99 | 0.99 | |
| 308 | R-F-Fixed | 3 | 1.01 | 0.96 | 0.97 | 0.93 | 0.89 | 0.88 | 0.96 | |
| 301 | R-F-Model | 3 | 0.96 | 0.99 | | 0.91 | 0.92 | 0.92 | 0.92 | |
| 304 | R-F-Model-SR | 3 | 0.97 | 0.93 | 0.93 | 0.89 | 0.96 | 0.94 | 0.99 | |
| 407 | R-F-Fixed | 4 | 0.90 | 0.94 | 0.92 | 0.94 | 0.96 | 1.01 | 0.93 | |
| 405 | R-F-Model | 4 | 0.89 | 0.95 | 0.96 | 0.93 | 0.94 | 1.05 | 0.96 | |
| 406 | R-F-Model-SR | 4 | 0.86 | 0.92 | 0.92 | 0.92 | 0.96 | 1.05 | 0.96 | |

Table C.3. SPAD SI values for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments with plot number and replications at V6 through R2 growth stage for SCAL17.

The red color of SI values indicates SI values were equal to or less than the 0.95 thresholds.

| | | | Growth Stage | | | | | | |
|------|---------------------|-----|---------------------|---------------------|---------------------|---------------------|---------------------|---------------------|---------------------|
| | | | V6 | V8 | V9 | V11 | V14 | VT | R2 |
| Plot | Trt | Rep | Active sensor SI |
| 106 | R-F-Fixed | 1 | 0.95 | 0.99 | 0.98 | 0.95 | 1.01 | 1.00 | 1.01 |
| 104 | R-F-Model | 1 | 0.90 | 0.95 | 0.95 | 0.94 | 1.00 | 0.98 | 0.98 |
| 105 | R-F-Model-SR | 1 | 0.89 | 0.94 | 0.94 | 0.93 | 0.97 | 1.02 | 1.00 |
| 207 | R-F-Fixed | 2 | 0.89 | 0.90 | 0.91 | 0.92 | 0.95 | 0.98 | 0.96 |
| 203 | R-F-Model | 2 | 0.99 | 0.98 | 0.97 | 0.96 | 0.95 | 1.02 | 0.99 |
| 202 | R-F-Model-SR | 2 | 0.90 | 0.94 | 0.94 | 0.95 | 0.97 | 1.04 | 0.99 |
| 308 | R-F-Fixed | 3 | 0.90 | 0.96 | 0.94 | 0.93 | 0.96 | 0.93 | 0.93 |
| 301 | R-F-Model | 3 | 0.87 | 0.95 | 0.93 | 0.93 | 1.04 | 0.96 | 0.97 |
| 304 | R-F-Model-SR | 3 | 0.83 | 0.93 | 0.90 | 0.93 | 1.01 | 0.97 | 1.00 |
| 407 | R-F-Fixed | 4 | 0.86 | 0.94 | 0.93 | 0.94 | 1.03 | 0.99 | 0.99 |
| 405 | R-F-Model | 4 | 0.88 | 0.93 | 0.92 | 0.94 | 1.06 | 0.99 | 0.99 |
| 406 | R-F-Model-SR | 4 | 0.83 | 0.93 | 0.92 | 0.93 | 0.99 | 1.00 | 0.99 |

Table C.4. Active sensor SI values for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments with plot number and replications at V6 through R2 growth stage for SCAL17.

| | | | Growth Stage | | | | | | | |
|------|---------------------|-----|--------------|-----------|---------|---------|---------|------------|---------|--|
| | | | V6 | V8 | V10 | V14 | VT | R 1 | R2 | |
| Plot | Trt | Rep | SPAD SI | SPAD SI | SPAD SI | SPAD SI | SPAD SI | SPAD SI | SPAD SI | |
| 103 | R-F-Fixed | 1 | 1.02 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 0.94 | 0.97 | 1.02 | 0.99 | |
| 106 | R-F-Model | 1 | 1.02 | 1.02 | 1.02 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.01 | 0.99 | |
| 107 | R-F-Model-SR | 1 | 1.02 | 0.99 | 1.00 | 1.03 | 0.99 | 1.00 | 1.02 | |
| 204 | R-F-Fixed | 2 | 0.98 | 0.96 | 0.96 | 0.92 | 1.09 | 0.97 | 0.95 | |
| 205 | R-F-Model | 2 | 0.91 | 0.97 | 0.97 | 0.94 | 1.12 | 0.99 | 0.98 | |
| 202 | R-F-Model-SR | 2 | 0.97 | 1.00 | 0.96 | 0.98 | 1.11 | 0.96 | 0.95 | |
| 301 | R-F-Fixed | 3 | 1.05 | 0.98 | 1.00 | 1.02 | 0.97 | 0.97 | 0.99 | |
| 302 | R-F-Model | 3 | 1.06 | 1.01 | 1.01 | 1.01 | 0.92 | 0.98 | 1.01 | |
| 306 | R-F-Model-SR | 3 | 1.01 | 0.98 | 0.93 | 0.98 | 0.94 | 0.95 | 0.98 | |
| 405 | R-F-Fixed | 4 | 1.03 | 1.03 | 1.05 | 1.05 | 1.04 | 1.13 | 1.00 | |
| 408 | R-F-Model | 4 | 1.09 | 1.01 | 0.98 | 1.02 | 1.09 | 1.08 | 0.94 | |
| 404 | R-F-Model-SR | 4 | 1.09 | 1.01 | 1.03 | 1.03 | 0.99 | 1.09 | 0.96 | |

Table C.5. SPAD SI values for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments with plot number and replications at V6 through R2 growth stage for SCAL18.

| | | | Growth Stage | | | | | | |
|------|---------------------|------------|---------------------|---------------------|---------------------|---------------------|---------------------|---------------------|---------------------|
| | | | V6 | V8 | V10 | V14 | VT | R 1 | R2 |
| Dlot | Tut | Don | Active sensor SI |
| 100 | | <u>Kep</u> | 0.07 | 0.05 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.04 | 0.00 | 0.00 |
| 103 | K-F-Fixed | I | 0.97 | 0.95 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.04 | 0.98 | 0.98 |
| 106 | R-F-Model | 1 | 1.04 | 0.99 | 1.03 | 1.02 | 1.01 | 0.97 | 0.97 |
| 107 | R-F-Model-SR | 1 | 1.05 | 1.01 | 1.03 | 1.02 | 1.04 | 1.00 | 0.99 |
| 204 | R-F-Fixed | 2 | 0.99 | 0.94 | 0.95 | 0.95 | 1.00 | 0.94 | 0.93 |
| 205 | R-F-Model | 2 | 0.96 | 0.97 | 0.95 | 0.95 | 0.96 | 0.95 | 0.93 |
| 202 | R-F-Model-SR | 2 | 1.00 | 0.96 | 0.98 | 0.98 | 0.95 | 0.95 | 0.97 |
| 301 | R-F-Fixed | 3 | 1.09 | 1.05 | 1.03 | 1.05 | 0.94 | 1.00 | 0.96 |
| 302 | R-F-Model | 3 | 1.05 | 1.03 | 1.05 | 1.02 | 0.98 | 0.98 | 0.96 |
| 306 | R-F-Model-SR | 3 | 1.02 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 0.96 | 0.95 |
| 405 | R-F-Fixed | 4 | 1.07 | 1.06 | 1.05 | 1.00 | 0.92 | 1.03 | 0.98 |
| 408 | R-F-Model | 4 | 1.02 | 1.01 | 1.03 | 0.95 | 0.94 | 1.00 | 0.99 |
| 404 | R-F-Model-SR | 4 | 1.02 | 1.01 | 1.03 | 1.00 | 0.98 | 1.03 | 0.95 |

Table C.6. Active sensor SI values for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments with plot number and replications at V6 through R2 growth stage for SCAL18.

| | | | Growth Stage | | | | | | | |
|------|---------------------|-----|--------------|-----------|---------|---------|---------|-----------|---------|--|
| | | | V6 | V8 | V10 | V13 | VT | R1 | R2 | |
| Plot | Trt | Rep | SPAD SI | SPAD SI | SPAD SI | SPAD SI | SPAD SI | SPAD SI | SPAD SI | |
| 107 | R-F-Fixed | 1 | 0.91 | 0.87 | 0.93 | 0.94 | 0.99 | 0.97 | 0.96 | |
| 105 | R-F-Model | 1 | 0.90 | 0.94 | 0.93 | 0.94 | 0.94 | 0.96 | 0.96 | |
| 106 | R-F-Model-SR | 1 | 0.88 | 0.93 | 0.93 | 0.95 | 0.98 | 1.00 | 0.98 | |
| 208 | R-F-Fixed | 2 | 1.00 | 1.03 | 0.96 | 0.98 | 1.02 | 0.97 | 0.98 | |
| 204 | R-F-Model | 2 | 1.04 | 0.93 | 0.93 | 0.97 | 1.02 | 0.96 | 0.97 | |
| 202 | R-F-Model-SR | 2 | 0.95 | 0.92 | 0.92 | 0.94 | 1.00 | 0.97 | 0.96 | |
| 309 | R-F-Fixed | 3 | 1.03 | 0.98 | 0.96 | 0.98 | 1.01 | 1.03 | 0.97 | |
| 301 | R-F-Model | 3 | 0.98 | 0.85 | 0.99 | 0.98 | 1.00 | 0.99 | 0.97 | |
| 304 | R-F-Model-SR | 3 | 1.01 | 0.92 | 0.93 | 0.97 | 1.02 | 1.01 | 1.00 | |
| 408 | R-F-Fixed | 4 | 0.97 | 0.96 | 0.99 | 1.02 | 1.03 | 0.98 | 1.00 | |
| 405 | R-F-Model | 4 | 0.91 | 0.96 | 0.96 | 0.99 | 1.03 | 0.99 | 0.97 | |
| 407 | R-F-Model-SR | 4 | 0.92 | 0.95 | 0.94 | 0.97 | 1.02 | 0.99 | 0.95 | |

Table C.7. SPAD SI values for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments with plot number and replications at V6 through R2 growth stage for WCREC17.

| | | | Growth Stage | | | | | | | |
|------|---------------------|-----|---------------------|---------------------|---------------------|---------------------|---------------------|---------------------|---------------------|--|
| | | | V6 | V8 | V10 | V13 | VT | R 1 | R2 | |
| Plot | Trt | Rep | Active sensor SI | |
| 107 | R-F-Fixed | 1 | 0.97 | 0.94 | 0.97 | 0.97 | 0.96 | 0.98 | 0.99 | |
| 105 | R-F-Model | 1 | 0.98 | 0.93 | 0.97 | 1.00 | 0.98 | 1.02 | 1.00 | |
| 106 | R-F-Model-SR | 1 | 0.89 | 0.86 | 0.89 | 0.99 | 0.97 | 1.00 | 0.97 | |
| 208 | R-F-Fixed | 2 | 1.05 | 1.03 | 1.03 | 1.00 | 0.96 | 0.97 | 0.98 | |
| 204 | R-F-Model | 2 | 0.99 | 1.00 | 1.02 | 0.99 | 0.99 | 0.99 | 1.03 | |
| 202 | R-F-Model-SR | 2 | 0.92 | 0.90 | 0.99 | 0.98 | 0.95 | 0.99 | 1.03 | |
| 309 | R-F-Fixed | 3 | 1.05 | 1.06 | 1.02 | 0.99 | 0.97 | 1.02 | 0.98 | |
| 301 | R-F-Model | 3 | 1.02 | 1.03 | 0.98 | 0.98 | 0.99 | 1.02 | 1.00 | |
| 304 | R-F-Model-SR | 3 | 0.96 | 0.97 | 0.97 | 0.98 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 0.98 | |
| 408 | R-F-Fixed | 4 | 0.92 | 0.99 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.01 | 0.99 | 0.99 | |
| 405 | R-F-Model | 4 | 0.85 | 0.92 | 0.95 | 0.95 | 1.00 | 0.98 | 0.97 | |
| 407 | R-F-Model-SR | 4 | 0.84 | 0.90 | 0.90 | 0.93 | 0.96 | 0.98 | 0.96 | |

Table C.8. Active sensor SI values for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments with plot number andreplications at V6 through R2 growth stage for WCREC17.

| | | | | Growth Stage | | | | | | |
|------|---------------------|-----|-----------|--------------|---------|---------|---------|-----------|---------|--|
| | | | V6 | V8 | V10 | V13 | V18 | R1 | R2 | |
| Plot | Trt | Rep | SPAD SI | SPAD SI | SPAD SI | SPAD SI | SPAD SI | SPAD SI | SPAD SI | |
| 108 | R-F-Fixed | 1 | 0.81 | 0.88 | 0.88 | 0.92 | 0.92 | 0.94 | 0.94 | |
| 103 | R-F-Model | 1 | 0.92 | 0.98 | 0.97 | 0.91 | 0.95 | 0.99 | 1.02 | |
| 106 | R-F-Model-SR | 1 | 0.81 | 0.86 | 0.90 | 0.91 | 0.93 | 0.95 | 0.97 | |
| 206 | R-F-Fixed | 2 | 0.92 | 0.97 | 1.00 | 0.97 | 0.99 | 0.96 | 0.96 | |
| 202 | R-F-Model | 2 | 0.90 | 0.85 | 0.96 | 0.96 | 0.96 | 0.92 | 0.95 | |
| 203 | R-F-Model-SR | 2 | 1.07 | 1.03 | 1.06 | 1.04 | 1.05 | 0.99 | 1.01 | |
| 301 | R-F-Fixed | 3 | 0.92 | 0.96 | 0.93 | 0.92 | 0.89 | 0.94 | 0.92 | |
| 308 | R-F-Model | 3 | 1.12 | 1.12 | 1.05 | 1.02 | 0.98 | 0.98 | 0.99 | |
| 305 | R-F-Model-SR | 3 | 1.03 | 1.00 | 0.97 | 0.90 | 0.92 | 0.94 | 0.94 | |
| 407 | R-F-Fixed | 4 | 0.91 | 0.95 | 0.98 | 0.96 | 0.96 | 0.95 | 0.95 | |
| 405 | R-F-Model | 4 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.03 | 1.00 | 0.98 | 0.97 | 0.98 | |
| 406 | R-F-Model-SR | 4 | 0.84 | 0.89 | 0.95 | 0.92 | 0.94 | 0.94 | 0.97 | |

Table C.9. SPAD SI values for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments with plot number andreplications at V6 through R2 growth stage for WCREC18.

| | | | Growth Stage | | | | | | |
|------|---------------------|-----|---------------------|---------------------|---------------------|---------------------|---------------------|---------------------|---------------------|
| | | | V6 | V8 | V10 | V13 | V18 | R 1 | R2 |
| Plot | Trt | Rep | Active sensor SI |
| 108 | R-F-Fixed | 1 | 0.77 | 0.85 | 0.89 | 0.88 | 0.90 | 0.92 | 0.91 |
| 103 | R-F-Model | 1 | 0.98 | 1.02 | 1.00 | 0.98 | 0.92 | 0.98 | 0.99 |
| 106 | R-F-Model-SR | 1 | 0.87 | 0.85 | 0.91 | 0.92 | 0.95 | 0.96 | 0.94 |
| 206 | R-F-Fixed | 2 | 0.94 | 0.94 | 1.00 | 0.99 | 1.01 | 0.95 | 0.94 |
| 202 | R-F-Model | 2 | 0.86 | 0.85 | 0.93 | 0.94 | 0.96 | 0.93 | 0.94 |
| 203 | R-F-Model-SR | 2 | 1.10 | 1.02 | 1.06 | 1.03 | 0.97 | 0.99 | 1.04 |
| 301 | R-F-Fixed | 3 | 0.94 | 0.92 | 0.92 | 0.92 | 0.90 | 0.98 | 0.97 |
| 308 | R-F-Model | 3 | 1.26 | 1.19 | 1.09 | 1.01 | 0.90 | 1.00 | 0.99 |
| 305 | R-F-Model-SR | 3 | 1.09 | 1.00 | 0.96 | 0.95 | 0.90 | 0.96 | 1.00 |
| 407 | R-F-Fixed | 4 | 0.91 | 0.95 | 0.93 | 0.95 | 0.91 | 0.94 | 0.95 |
| 405 | R-F-Model | 4 | 1.05 | 1.02 | 1.00 | 0.98 | 0.92 | 0.96 | 0.93 |
| 406 | R-F-Model-SR | 4 | 0.89 | 0.87 | 0.91 | 0.91 | 0.96 | 0.92 | 0.94 |

Table C.10. Active sensor SI values for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments with plot number and replications at V6 through R2 growth stage for WCREC18.

| | | | Growth Stage | | | | | |
|------|---------------------|-----|--------------------------------|------------------------------|--|--|--|--|
| | | | R2 | R2 | | | | |
| Plot | Trt | Rep | Passive sensor SI † | Passive sensor SI^{δ} | | | | |
| 106 | R-F-Fixed | 1 | 0.89 | 0.89 | | | | |
| 104 | R-F-Model | 1 | 0.99 | 0.97 | | | | |
| 105 | R-F-Model-SR | 1 | 0.92 | 0.92 | | | | |
| 207 | R-F-Fixed | 2 | 0.97 | 0.99 | | | | |
| 203 | R-F-Model | 2 | 0.95 | 0.98 | | | | |
| 202 | R-F-Model-SR | 2 | 0.95 | 0.98 | | | | |
| 308 | R-F-Fixed | 3 | 0.88 | 0.89 | | | | |
| 301 | R-F-Model | 3 | 0.86 | 0.88 | | | | |
| 304 | R-F-Model-SR | 3 | 0.91 | 0.92 | | | | |
| 407 | R-F-Fixed | 4 | 0.98 | 0.99 | | | | |
| 405 | R-F-Model | 4 | 1.00 | 0.99 | | | | |
| 406 | R-F-Model-SR | 4 | 0.99 | 1.02 | | | | |

Table C.11. Passive sensor SI values for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments with plot number and replications at V6 through R2 growth stage for SCAL17.

† Passive SI value-based on average NDRE values.

⁸ Passive SI value-based on 90 percentile NDRE value.

| | | | Growth Stage | | | | |
|------|---------------------|-----|------------------------|-----------|------------------------|----------------------|--|
| | | | VT | VT | R2 | R2 | |
| | | | Passive | Passive | Passive | Passive | |
| Plot | Trt | Rep | sensor SI † | sensor SI | sensor SI † | sensor SI^{δ} | |
| 103 | R-F-Fixed | 1 | 0.94 | 0.98 | 0.91 | 0.94 | |
| 106 | R-F-Model | 1 | 0.98 | 1.00 | 0.86 | 1.03 | |
| 107 | R-F-Model-SR | 1 | 0.99 | 0.99 | 0.87 | 0.88 | |
| 204 | R-F-Fixed | 2 | 0.78 | 0.83 | 1.12 | 1.02 | |
| 205 | R-F-Model | 2 | 0.82 | 0.86 | 1.23 | 1.14 | |
| 202 | R-F-Model-SR | 2 | 0.84 | 0.93 | 1.01 | 0.95 | |
| 301 | R-F-Fixed | 3 | 1.06 | 1.14 | 0.77 | 0.84 | |
| 302 | R-F-Model | 3 | 1.03 | 1.12 | 0.80 | 0.81 | |
| 306 | R-F-Model-SR | 3 | 1.01 | 1.11 | 0.81 | 0.98 | |
| 405 | R-F-Fixed | 4 | 0.93 | 0.98 | 1.02 | 1.01 | |
| 408 | R-F-Model | 4 | 0.93 | 0.96 | 0.93 | 1.04 | |
| 404 | R-F-Model-SR | 4 | 0.86 | 0.97 | 1.04 | 1.02 | |

Table C.12. Passive sensor SI values for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments with plot number and replications at V6 through R2 growth stage for SCAL18.

Passive SI value-based on average NDRE values.
*Passive SI value-based on 95 percentile NDRE value.
* Passive SI value-based on 90 percentile NDRE value.

| | | | Growth Stage | | |
|------|---------------------|-----|--------------------------------|------------------------------|--|
| | | | V18 | V18 | |
| Plot | TRT | Rep | Passive sensor SI † | Passive sensor SI^{δ} | |
| 108 | R-F-Fixed | 1 | 0.92 | 1.02 | |
| 103 | R-F-Model | 1 | 1.07 | 1.03 | |
| 106 | R-F-Model-SR | 1 | 1.10 | 1.20 | |
| 206 | R-F-Fixed | 2 | 0.90 | 0.99 | |
| 202 | R-F-Model | 2 | 0.73 | 0.80 | |
| 203 | R-F-Model-SR | 2 | 0.68 | 0.73 | |
| 301 | R-F-Fixed | 3 | 0.98 | 1.00 | |
| 308 | R-F-Model | 3 | 1.18 | 1.06 | |
| 305 | R-F-Model-SR | 3 | 1.01 | 0.97 | |
| 407 | R-F-Fixed | 4 | 0.93 | 0.91 | |
| 405 | R-F-Model | 4 | 1.00 | 0.98 | |
| 406 | R-F-Model-SR | 4 | 0.99 | 0.98 | |

Table C.13. Passive sensor SI values for R-F-Fixed, R-F-Model, and R-F-Model-SR treatments with plot number and replications at V6 through R2 growth stage for WCREC18.

† Passive SI value-based on average NDRE values.

⁸ Passive SI value-based on 90 percentile NDRE value.